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ARSON FOR PROFIT

WEDNESDAY, SEFTEMBER 10, 1980

U.S. Senate,
Strcodsrrter oN Crivivan JusTicE,
ComMprTIEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 11 n.m., in room 2328,
Dirksen Senate Oflice Building, Senator Joseph R. Biden, Jr.,
presiding.

Present : Senator Biden,

Staff present: Mark Gitenstein, chief counsel; Diane Clarke, coun-
sel; Edna Panacecione, chief clerk, and Barbara Parris, research as-
sistant.

Senator Broex. The heaving will come to order.

I apologize to our witnesses for the deiay, and I appreciate your
indulgence. Under the Senate rules, the Judiciary Committee, or any
subeommittee of the Judiciary Committee, which this is, is not able to
meet 1f and when the full committee is in executive session. The full
Judiciary Committee has been meeting since 8:30 this morning, Under
the rules, we would not have been able to meet even 5 minutes earlier
than we are now. So I appreciate your indulgence.

Senator Glenn was to be the leadoff witness today, but all of us have
multiple responsibilities. There iz a very important piece of legisla-
tion before the Foreign Relations Committee rvelating to the transfer
of nuclear technology and fuel to India. Fe has an interest in that, also,
and he is unable to lead off as our witness, although he will speal, be-
fore the hearing is closed, on behalf of this Iegislation.

I have a brief opening statement, and then we will hear from the
witnesses. We will complete the remainder of the hearing as rapidly
15 We can.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR BIDEN

This is a legislative hearing as opposed to an investigntive hearing.
It is being conducted by the Subeommitice on Criminal Justice to
examine S, 252, the Anti-Arson Aet of 1979, which was Introduced and
promulgated primarily by Senator Glenn of Ohio. Senator Glenn first
mtroduced legislation concerning the problems of arson for profit—
that is, the intentional burning of property for its insurance value—
during the latter part of the 95th Congress. Since that time, there
have been extensive investigative hearings conducted by the Commit-
tee on Governmental Affairs,

Those hearings, in my opinion, demonstrated that arson is present
in rural as well as urban areas and that it can and does destory homes,
motor vehicles, stores, factories, and farms in every part of the country.

&Y
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= Those hearings also showed that it is the Nation’s fastest growing
\ crime, rising at a rate of approximately 25 percent annually, and that
~itig virtually out of the control of law enforcement.

For example, in 1977, there were several hundred thousand instances
of arson across the country, a statistic that dees not include Ares of
suspicious origin. To translate that into 2 more demonstrative statistic
the Ohio Insurance Institute estimates that in the State of Ohio there
are an average of four arson fires set each hour of every day. In my
home State of Delaware, there were 16,000 fires between June 1978 and
June 1979, causing a dirvect loss of $6 million.

More actual dollars are lost to arson than just about any other single
erime. In 1978, insurance companies paid out nearly $2 hillion in losses
attributed to arson. And I need not tell you that these amounts are
paid out in several ways, Insurance companies pay them out, and all
of us pay out. Insurance companies are not charitable organizations.
Obviously, these losses are made up by every other insured in the coun-
try. Each incident of arson caused an average loss of $6,433 com-
pared with §1,741 for car theft, $499 for the average burglary, and
5388 for robbery. Now, I hope that these figures arve not read out of
context, that rebbery is the best bargain at $388, and arson is you best
Iy at $6,433.

Sometimes, statistics are misleading. Keep in mind the admonition
of Benjamin Disraeli when he said, *There are three kinds of lies—
lies, damned lies, and statistics.” These are sort of the third kind of
lies. Ifowever, they do not belie the fact that arson is an overwhelm-
ing problem.

I have before me a more extensive statement which T had planned
on reading had time permitted, but I will conclude my opening state-
ment by reemphasizing that this is o legislative hearving, Tt ig the
vehicle through which we will hopefully get this hill to the Aoor of
the T.S. Senate this year so that it can be acted upon by the T.S, Senate,
and hopefully by the Congress as a whaole, and signed into law by the
President of the United States.

We have a distinguished panel of witnesses today. Because there
are so many and time is so short, not just in terms of today, but in
terms of the legislative calendar, I would ask the indulgence of the
witnesses, most of whom have been able to testify on this matter hefore
the Governmental Affairs Committee, not to feel compelled to make the
record all over again, We have the record made as to the intensity and
the scope of the problem.

T would like us to focus today on those specific areas of contention
that all the witnesses are aware exist, the primarvy areas of concern.
T have read the statements of the witnesses who have submitted state-
ments, and there is no need to go into detail on your statements.

Please take for granted, which I kmow is hard to do when vou are
thinking of any Senator or Congressman, that I in fact do understand
the issue, that T have some knowledge of it, that T have done my home-
worl, and I am anxions to get to the root of whether or not we can
have a workable bill come out of this subcommittee. If vou keep that in
mind, and keep your statements to 8 minutes apiece. we will be able
to get this hearing underway and get to questions and rvebuttal.

[The prepared stotements of Senators Biden and Glenn follow:]



PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR BIDEN

Senntor Glenn first introduced legislation concerning the problems of arson for
profit—the intentionnl burning of property lor ity insurance vilue—daduring the
Iatter part of the 95th Congress. Since fhat time, there have been extensive in-
vestigative hearings conducted by the Committee on Governmental Affairs.

Those hearings demonstrated that arsen iz present in rural as well ag urban
arens, and that it ean and does destroy homes, motor vehicles, stores, factories
and farms in every part of the eountry.

Those hearings also showed that it is the Nation's fastest growing crime, ris-
ing at the rate of approximately 25 percent anaually and that it is virtually out
of the eontrol of law enforcement.

For expmple, in 1977 there were several hundred thousand instanees of arson
across the country. A statistic that does not include fives of suspicious origin. To
transtate that into a more demonstrative statistie, the Ohio Insurance Institute
estimates that in the State of Ohio, there are an average of four {4) arson fires
set ench hour of every day. And in my home State of Delaware, there were 16,000
firez between June 1978-79 causing a direct loss of $6 million.

More actual dollars are lost o arson than just about any other single crime. In
1978 inguranee companies paid out nearly 2 billien dollars for losses attributed to
arson. Bach incident of arson caused an average loss of $6,433 compared with
§1,741 for car theft, $48% for burglary and $388 for robbery. Indirect losses
amount to $12 billion per year; and insurance eompanies estimate that 25 pereent
of every person’s home insurance dotlar pays for arson.

We nre dealing with a crime that cownbines the elements of low risk and high
potential for finaneial profit.

It has been documented that professionnl arsonists, “torches™, earn as much as
%300,000 per year, tnx free; that insurance companies indiseriminately overin-
sure and settle property insurance einims without investigation; and, that the
arrest rate for arson is the lowest of all major crimes, It comes ag no surprise
that, as & consequence, arsen for profit hns become a regular source of income for
organized crime. It is estimated that one organized crime arson ring made §500
million between 1909-75. .

It is clear that a primary motive for committing arson is insurance fraud.
When that motive is eombined with the common knowledge that law enforcement
agencies historically have been, and are, weak in arson detection, investigation
and prosecution a ludicrous situation results.

e more difficult eircomstance to aceept is the Taet thnt unless something is
done to alter thig history, we ean be relatively eertain that approximately 10,000
people will be injured and that 1,000 people, including 45 firefighters will lose
their lives this year in fires that were labeled arson for profit.

Many experis feel that the apparent inahility of law enforcement agencies to
denl effectively with the problem of arson for profit resualts from the absence of
a unified, epordinated effort. This hearing, o year after the others, will examine
whether organizations which have responded to the need for coordination, gince
those hearings, arve lhindered in their efforts without the passage of 8. 252 which
geeks to provide that unity and coordingtion.

fhe bill would ereate a two {2) year anti-arson interagency commitiee of rep-
resentatives of nine {9) Federal agencies concerned with arson, designed to es-
tablish and coordinate prevention, training, detection and community awareness
Programs.

The hill also makes arson a part 1 erime in the uniform crime reports
compilect and published by the TBI—the first permonent change in the part 1
category of erime index offenses since its inception in 1930, Tt means that local
Inw enforcement agencies will use a common definition of arson, treat it as a
major offensge, and record the volume, {rend, rate, clesrance, and profile of per-
gons arrested, rather than merely arrest information recorded for part 2 erimes.

The bill will alzo compel appleants seeking insurance for properiy in high
risk neighborhoods to enumerate all prior instances within the past ten {107
vears where property they held was destroyed by fire, a significant addition to
tho Fair (Tair access to insurance requirements) plan whieh insures property in
redlined neighhorhoods.

Moreover, under certain conditions, insurers will be able to establisk proce-
dures te caneel or not renew coverage of any risk eligible under the fair plan
upon 5 days notice to any policyholders, and woulll he immune from State stat-
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tites which prevent the relense of confidential information by insurance companies
to other companies and law enforcement agencies about fair plan applieants
who are suspected arsonists, .

Since this legisintion was introduced some of it provisions have been imple-
wented by the executive branch and some changes have heen made in the hurenu-
cratic strocture of the Federal Government, For example, the Nationual Fire
Prevention and Conirol Administration is now the United States Fire Adminis-
tration, of the Federnl Emergeney Management Apeney; arson has been tempo-
rarily included as o parl I offense by the FB1; and LEAA and other Federal
agencies have undertanken a $42 million war en arson program.

We will review the bill with these changes in mind.

Finglly, T wonld like to personally compliment my eolleagne, Senator Glenmn,
Tor his tireless efforts in focusing public attention on the erime of arson.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JoumN GLENN

Mr, Chairman, I am pleased fo be before the Subcommittee on Criminal
Justice to testify on o subject of great nnd increasing national importance.
Arson ling become a veritable epidemie, terrorizing neighhorhoods, undermining
Tederal programs and policies, destroying homes and husinesses, and eroding
job opportunities and municipal tax bases. After briefly summarizing our legis-
Intive efforts in this area, my testimony will address some of the specific pro-

_visions of 8. 252, a i1l to coordinate the Federal anti-arson effort.

We hegan our legiglative efforts in July, 1977, with the introduction of 8. 1882,
the Arson Control Assistance Aet of 10477, The portion of thig bill which later
beeame law requires the FBI to classify arson ag a major erime in its eriminal
statisties reporting. In December, 1977, the Committes on Governmental Affairs
Subeommittee on Intergovernmental Relations conducted hearings on the prob-
lem of arson-for-profit and examined its impaet on States and loenlities.. In
August and September, 1978, the Committee on Governmental Affairs Perma-
nent Subeommittee on Investipations held hearings chaired by Senators Percy
and Nunn, on the role of insurance companies in arson-for-profit. In January,
1979, we infroduced 8. 252, the Anti-Arson Act of 1979, The Subcommittee on
Intergovernmental Relations conducted hearings on this bill in April and May
of last year. During those hearvings, Senator Kennedy, Chairman of the Senszte

\ Tudiciary Committee, submitted a written statement for the record both sup-

! porting 8. 252 and pledging early and prompt consideration of the hill after it
\-vwng ordered reported by the Government Affairg Commiitee.

Those subcommittees eonducted n total of eight full days of legislative hear-
ings on the arson problem. In foeusing national attention on the enormity of
the arson epidemic plaguing our land, those hearings demonstrated that arson
has become this Nation’s fastest growing and costliest crime. During the hear-
ings, testimony revealed that arson has increased an estimated 400 percent over
{he past decade, represents roughly one-fourth of all fires, causes about 10,000
deaths per year, and results in insurance losses ranging from $1.5 fo $3 billion
annually. These losses, of course, are passed on to homeowners, businesses
and ofher insursnce holders in the form of higher fire insurance preminms.
Congresswoman Mary Rose Oakar eited the following statistics on arson in
her testimony :

“In Omhio, Tour arson fires are set e:ach hour according to the Ohio Insurance
Iustitizte. 'This problem in our State mirrors the national figures. In 1978, the
State of Ohio fotaled a reported $130,561,730 loss in property damage, as well as
1,846 injuries and 258 deaths due to fires, Cuyahoga County in 19785 suffered a
reported $19,548,820 loss in property damage, 471 personal injuries and 36 deaths,
all fire-relatedl.

“In the city of Cleveland, statistics indicated that beiween 1967 and 1977,
fires set by arsonists or vandals rose Trom 875 to 1,737, Likewise, in 1077, the
fire losses in the county egualed nearly $20 million worth, Officials feel it safe
to assume that more than half of these losses ean be attributed to have been
by arson, Thus, arson rose in my city by 50 percent in ithe past decade.”

There wad also testimony that organized crime has become inereasingly in-
volved in arson-for-profit netivities. The hearings underscored the need to perma-
nently ungrade arson to a "“Part I crime in the Uniform Crime Report so that
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the FI3I can coniinue to gather uniform erime statistics on arson under a relinble
reporting system. Pinally, the hearings elearly demoustrated that arson is under-
mining Amerien’s efforts to revitalize and rehabilitate her inner-city neighhor-
hoods.

For all these reasons, it is imperative that this Nution {ind an effeetive means
to deal with our burgeoning arson problem, | helieve that 8, 252 provides just such
a vehiele, and | strongly recommend it to the Subcomtuitiee today.

5. 252 would provide a franzework {o eoordinate the anti-arson efforts of Fed-
eral ngencies and would ensure Ehat resources and research results would e more
readily delivered to State and local governmental units, Comptroller General
REimer Staats stated, in his testimony before the Commitee on Governmental
Affairs Permanent Subeominittee on Investigations, that “there has been no Fed-
eral comwitment for a coordinated and coneerted effort at helping States and
loeal communities deal with the arsen problem througl research or training and .
funding for State and local investigntors and prosecutors.’”

8. 262 wounld statutorily establish a Federal, interagency eommnittes, fo ex-
plicitly deal with this problemn. And because the bill mandates that that eommit-
tee be dizsolved after two yedrs, we need vot fear that it would crente yet another

perinnuent layer of government, Moreover, all expenses of the committee would .

come from existing agencies.

While I recognize the Carter Administration’s efforts in $his area and commend
those Federal agencies which have recently stepped up their anti-itson PLrogrins,
there is still no stntutory means of ensuring a coordinated, Federal anti-argon
effort with a report to Congress, At present, there are 16 or more Federal agencies
conducting avson-related activities. The sheer nuwber of thoge agencies, all of
which have diverse missions, clearly demonstrates the need for effective coordins-
tion. Moreover, creation of a Federal, interagency anti-arson committee would
aveid duplicative or inconsistent efforts by those 16 Tedernl agencies, It would
also ameliorate jurisdictional controversies among them and encon ‘age waximnm
use of their respective resourees and expertise.

I would like to address, briedly, some remaining features of 8. 259,

Under present law, the FBI is required to classify arson as a “Part 17 erime in
its Uniform Crime Reports, However, tlis requirenment iz only temporary and has
been extended each year only being included as part of the Dwpartment of Justice
Authorization Lill. 5. 252 wonld require the FBI to permanently elassify arson ns
a major crime, This wonld not only cbyviste the necessity of annual extensions,
but woull also encourage loeal jurisdictions to standardize their AYson reporting
and eonform it to {he manner in which they report other erimes. The arson statis-
ties gathered by the FRT under their uniform reporting system are invaluable in
helping us te recognize and understand the major problem areas within our anti-
arson effort. These statistios alse assist Federal, State, and local governments to
shape amd direct their anti-arson programs. Moreover, the reporting requirement
contained in 8. 232 would provide the Congress with the consensus advice of ail
agencies involved Tor future consideration,

8. 252 alzgo would make anti-arson research aud training a permanent part of
the Fire Administration’™s mission. It is vital that the Fire Administration
expand its research and development of techniques and equipment in arson
prediction, prevention, and control. The development of such promising {ech-
nigues as “argon predictors™ are essential if we are to combat the sophisticated
techniques employed by the professional “toreh.”

Finnily, 8. 252 would require private insorers, hefore issuing Fair Plan in-
gurance polieies, to obtain, evaluate, and if appropriate, share with law enforce-
ment agencies certain information supplied by applicant, In my opening statement
before the Subcommittee on Intergovernmental Affairs hearing on April 286,
1970, I stated ;

“The Federal Riot Reinsurance Act of 1088 basieaily works through 26 States
te provide insurance to inner-city properties. This ig a1 very well-intended nro-
gram that hae provided essential insurance coverage to inner-city areas that
otherwise probably would have been nnavailable.

“I strongly support the program. However, I feel that it has heen exploited and
subverted by absentee lamwlords and real estate speculators. It is often not
honest, 1ow income residents of inner citiex who are utilizing FAIR plans, but
rather fagt writeoff absentee speculators and resl esfate hustlers who easily
obtain coverage, and often without scrutiny, using bogus sales of property to
artificinlly escalate insurance coverage and proceed to toreh these properties,
and then collect insurance proceeds,

et
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“We had extensive testimony on that. This is certainly not the economic sta-
bility intended by the 1968 Aet, To the contrary, it is contributing to loeal com-
munities' economic wenkness, There are soveral ways to combat this, net all at
the Federal level. On a broad level and not restricted to FAIR plans, in 1976,
Ohio was the first of 16 States to grant immunity from civil actions and from
crimingl proecution to companies sharing arson-related information with law
enforcement authorities. Further, related to FAIR plans, I propose in 8. 252
that prior to the issuance of FAIR plan policies, the insurer obtain and evaluate
information with respect to the pelicyholder which includes a listing of real
property in which there exists an insurable interest over the past 10 years.

“'hig pives a track record on whieh to judge people, The insurer, when he
pelieves arson was involved, may request further information from the State
insurance authority. State insurance authorities, when there is reasonable eause,
would be able to waive Stote law preventing such release of information.”

Mr. Chairman, progress iz being made in owr national fight against arson,
Toremost, perhaps, is incrensed public awareness that arson is o deadly, billion-
dollar erime which is rapidly proliferating in our eities and rural areas, State
legistators, law enforcement officials, fire fighters, and prosecittors are beginning
to understand {he severity of the arson problem as well as its impact on their
jurisdictions. However, because they are ill-equipped to deal with the problem

. / alone, they are reaching out to the Federal Government for assistance. A num-

\/ ber of Federal apgencies have begun to respond. There are signs that fhese
agencies are beginning o ceordinate their anti-arson efforts. The 11, for its
part, is beginning to put together reliable arson statistics from the datp sub-
mitted by State and local government units.

T am presently working with Ohio Stzte Senator Charles Butls of Cleveland,
a dozen ofther public officials, and corporate representatives on a National Tegis-
Jative Conference on Arson. The purpose of this conference is to provide legis-
Iators with information on the arson problem, current activity, and legisiative
options of which they need to be sware in order o take appropriate legislative
aetion. This conference is scheduled for this December in Cleveland. I am
confident that it will provide many State and local officials with some good
ideas for fighting arson. By working together. at all levels of government, we
ean begin cutting arson's growth rate and the disastrous impact it has on many
lives in this country.

TRut what we have done so far has nof heen sufficient. Effectively combatting
and conirolling the arson problem requires much more. Whaf is needed is a
federally coordinated effort. We need fo plan a national strategy and to assist

. # 8tate and local governments in thelr anfi-arson efforts, That is why I am here
today and why I introduced S, 252.

Mr. Chairman, thank you and the members of the Subcommittee for the oppor-
tunity to testify this morning. I also want to thank the cosponsors of 8. 252 and
our colleagnes in the House of Representatives for their excellent efforts and
support.

I am very pleased that the Subeommittee has invited a distinguighed fire
fighter from Ohio to testify before the Subcommittee. Eugene Jewell, the Chief of
the Ohio Stafe Arson Bureau and Chairman of the Ohic Blue Ribbon Committee,
has testified before the Subcommittee on Governmental Affairs concerning the
arson problem in Ohio and is an expert in the arson area and T am sure he will
make 1 valuable eontribution to this Subeemmittee’s hearings, T am nlso pleased
that the Subcommittee has invited John 8, Pyle, an Assistant U.8, Aftorney for
the Northern District of Ohic. Mr. Pyle is presently in the process of developing
a detailed arson manual for prosecutors, T am certain that dMr. Prle's testimony
will also prove valuable to the Subcommitiee.

Senator Bioey. Now, our first witness, as T said, was to have been
Senator Glenn.

Qur next witnesses are to appear as a panel of experts, and T would
like to eall them forward now: Robert B. Smith. director of govern-
ment affairs, National Fire Protection Association, and executive
secretary of the Fire Marshals Association of North Ameriea, and
James E. Jones, Jr., government affairs representative of the Alliance
of American Insurers. ’
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(Gentlemen, would you please come forward?

Welcome to the hearing. If we could proceed in the ovder in which
I asked you to come forward, I think that might best facilitate the
proceedings.

Mr. Smith, before you begin, I should point out that you come very
highly recommended from a number of sources, including a very im-
portant one to me, the State of Delaware. Chief Ben Roy, who has been
very deeply concerned about this problem in legislation in our State,
and Lou Amabili, who runs our fire school, both think you are about
the hottest thing going, and I am anxious to hear what you have to say.
T understand you are appearing in support of the legislation.

PANWEL 0F ANTIARSONW EXPERTS:

STATEMENTS OF ROBERT B. SMITH, DIRECTOR OF GOVERNMENT
AFFAIRS, NATIONAL FIRE PROTECTION ASSOCIATION, AND EX-
LCUTIVE SECRETARY, FIRE MARSHALS ASSOCIATION OF NORTH
AMERICA, AND JAMES E. JONES, JR., GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS
REPRESENTATIVE, ALLIANCE OF AMERICAN INSURERS

Mr. Sarrrr. Thank you. With your comments, Mr. Chairman, and
your emphasis on brevity, maybe I should just say it is nice to be
here and deave, but I am afraid I will have to do a bit more than
that.

I am here today representing both the National Fire Protection As-
sociation and also a particular section of NFPA, the Fire Marshals
Association of North America, as T also serve as its executive secretary.

Very briefly, in the way of background, may T indicate that the
National Fire Protection Association organized in 1896 as a nonprofit,
voluntary membership organization, has grown to become the primary
public advocate for fire safety. The Fire Marshals Association of North
America, a section of NFPA, represents those particular fire officials
serving af the State, county and local, municipal level, charged with
the responsibility for fire cause determination.

In April 1979, both the NFPA and the Fire Marshals Association
testified before the Senate Subcommittes on Intergovernmental Re-
lations, Committee on Governmental Affairs, regarding the then pro-
posed provisions of 8. 252. Both organizations expressed their support
for this bill, and at that time disenssed suggested changes to the bill
in order to enhance its effectiveness. This position of support con-
tinues, and we are pleased to note that our suggestions of April 1979
have been generally included in the committee print of October 10,
1979, mnde available to us for comments at this hearing.

While expressing a position of strong support for 8. 252, we do
desire to malke the following brief comments.

The fire service has the sole responsibility for initial fire cause
determination. We desire to emphasize this very basic fact as it relates
to the provisions of the hill concerning establishment of future sub-
committees where we feel it is extremely important to have approprinte
representation by experienced and qualified fire investigation
representatives,

While emphasizing our support of the anthorization and direction
given by this bill to both the Federal Burcan of Investigation and
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the U.S. Fire Administration, we have concerns that without the
anthorization of funds to be appropriated to these agencies for these
important mandated activities, a fulfillment of the ntent of the bill
may be lost through the very recognized present pressures placed upon
the Federal budget.

We applaud the general thrust of the proposed bill, which empha-
sizes the very practical and, we feel, cost-effective need within govern-
ment for coordination of effort in the field of arson control, and also the
much-needed commonsense approach of providing Federal Govern-
ment support and assistance to existing State and local agencies
alrendy having mandated responsibilities in the arson control area.

This approach to the national arson problem, it is our belief, will
greatly assist in the reduetion of this erime.

In closing, the National Fire Protecton Association and the Iire
Marshals Association of North America would like to recognize Sen-
ator Glenn for his continuing concerns and supportive efforts in the
field of arson control, and we offer both our support and assistance to
you as chairman and to this committee in its dehberations on this bill.

Thank you, Senator.

Senator Bex. Thank you, Mr. Smith.

Mr. Jones?

Mr. Jowngs. Good morning, Senator.

My name is James F. Jones, Jr. I am a governmental affairs repre-
sentative of the Alliance of American Insurers, a major asseciation of
135 property and easualty insurance companies. T have been designated
to testify tocday on behalf of the property and casnalty insurance indus-
try—the American Insurance Association, a trade association repre-
senting 152 insurers, writing property and casualty insurance; the
National Association of Independent Insurers, a property and casnalty
insurance trade association of over 500 members and subseriber com-
panies; the National Association of Mutual Tnsurance Cos., a trade as-
sociation of 1,150 property and casualty mutual insurance eompanies;
the State Farm Insurance Co., a large insurer of property insurance;
and the Alliance of American Insurers as well. These insurance groups
represent over 90 percent of the written premium value for property
insnrance.

Senator Biden, we appreciate this opportunity to appear before your
subcommittee in support of S. 252, the Anti-Arson Act of 1979, and
urge Coongress to move swiftly to enact this legislation inte law.

T will summarize our statement and request that the complete text be
recorded in the subcommittee hearing record.

Senator Bikw. I should have indicated that both your statements
will be put in the record as if read in full, following your oral
testimony.

Mr. Jowes. The property and casualty insurance industry has been
in the thick of the fight in attempting fo control the malignant crime
of arson. The industry has been actively involved in studying the
scope of arson, its causes and effects and the development of strat-
egies and resources to help control the deadly consequences of arson
and arson for profit.

Arson has been identified as a killer, a crime of vengeance, and also
a crime of thrill-seeking and greed, as well as a crime for profit. Bach
year, deliberately set fires cost in the neighborhood of $1.5 to $2 Wl-
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lon in direct property loss damage alone. Law enforcement depart-
ments, fire services, and insurance officials all agree that it is a bur-
geoning problem, but it is difficult to assess accurately its broad eco-
nomic impact and its demoralizing effect on people, businesses, and
eommunities.

While arson apparently is increasing, it is diflicult to pinpoint total
losses and to collect meaningful, supportable data. The financial im-
pact of arson is twofold, direct cost, structure and content, and in-
direct cost, losses of jobs, taxes, et cetera.

Tn the United States, destructive fives take more lives, injure more
people, and destroy more property per capital than anywhere else in
the industrialized world, and arson fires are responsible for an increas-
ingly significant portion of that total.

The U.S. Fire Administration has estimated that total direct and
indirect property losses from fire exceed $15 billion a year.

The industry supports a major aim of 5. 252, marking arson, a
permanent part I erime under the Federal Bureau of Investigation’s
uniform crime reports. Arson presently is classified as a part 1 erime
under the UCR compiled by the FBI on a temporary, year-to-year
authority. The present requirement for the FBI to list arson as a part
I crime expires September 30 of this year.

The recognized source of statisties for all crimes in the United
States is the uniform crime reports compiled by the FBI. Crime-
fighting efforts and priorities of States and mumnieipalities are based
on statistics aggregated in these Federal reports, which rank all
erimes in two eategories, part T and part 1T offenses. Under this clas-
sifieation system, the most serious offenses are those erimes which re-
ceive the greater nmount of law enforcement agencies’ attention. The
erimes classified as part T include the following: Criminal homicide,
forceable rape, robbery, aggravated mssault, burglary, breaking and
entering, larceny, motor vehicle theft, and arson on a year-to-year
basts as 1t is today.

Arson, prior to being classified as a part I erime, was treated as a
part IL crime, along with such miscellaneous offenses as disorderly
conduct, loitering and curfew violations, counterfeiting, vandalism,
gambling, and drunkenness. :

At present, the only information currently reported to the FBI by
municipalities for part 1T offenses is for the number of arrests. The
statistics compiled for part I offense, however, include volume, trend,
rate, clearances, persons arrested, persons charged, and the nature of
the respective offense, These ave the essential statistics reported to the
FBI by local police agencies. This information reported for arson as
a part I erime places it in its proper perspective relative to the other
major part I crimes,

In onur opinion, the immediate significance of arson being classified
as a part T erime is to generate pressure on police departments to be-
come more directly concerned with the arson problem. Arson being
designated ns a part T offense, on a permanent basis, would enable law
enforcement ageneies to rationally revise program priorities leading
to & relocation of resources to deal with arson relative to other major
part T crimes.

The classification of arson as a part I eriine, in our opinion, assists
in resolving the jurisdictional dispute which arises between fire and
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police departments nationwide. The lack of essential coordination and
joint assistance that often occurs between police and fire departments
1s evidenced in many communities throughout the Nation. Changing
arson to a part I major crime permanently would provide a critical
pressure point on local municipalities to coordinate the work of fire
and police departments.

We are confident that if arson were permanently classified as a part
I erime, the increased factual reporting about arson would exert an
important influence on the public, legislators, prosecutors, judges, and
the insuring industry to develop more attention and resources to com-
bat the seriousness and high cost of arson.

Tolice and fire authorities would become more aware of arson and
more involved in coping with its unchecked and cancerous growth.
This would promote cooperation and answer questions of jurisdictional
responsibility, encouraging better relations among fire departments,
police departments, private industry, and others,

Permanent classification of arson could encourage the Federal Gov-
ernment. to develop and support antiarson programs to a greater
degree.

S. 252 creates a Federal Agency Committee on Arson Control, which
will coordinate preventive and after-the-fact effects to combat arson.
Because of the importance of the work being done by the NATC and
other insurance trade associations in the arson field, we suggest that
the committee inelude private insurance industry underwriting ex-
pertise and NATC representatives on the proposed Federal Arson
Committee. Insurance industry representatives would provide an in-
sight for the committee into how various proposals would affect the
ongoing efforts of the NAIC and the individual insurers.

The insurance industry faces many problems in insuring high-risk
properties, and we think it is important that the Arson Control Com-
mittee have the benefit of insurance experts with the background and
experience to bring a better understanding of these issues to the
commitiee.

Our hands too often have been tied by requirements of immediate
payment of losses, destruction of evidence, threats of libel suits, and
other factors which have made it difficult for us to refuse payment,
even when we suspect there was arson.

This bill also provides that the committee conld establish subcommit-
tees or working groups to accomplish its objectives. Membership in
such subecommittees would not be restricted to members of the com-
mittee. We helieve this could be an invaluable provision for the com-
mittee, enlisting experts in the field of arson prevention and control
on the local and State levels, as well as from the industry and general
public. .

We urge establishment of subcommittees comprised of such interdis-
riplinary membership. The industry strongly supports the ereation of
the Tnteragency Clommittee on Arson Contrel and believes that its
existence should not be vestricted to a 2-year period as enunciated in
thiz bitl.

Antiarson efforts, including those of the Federal Government, must
assnme a nosition of permanency, sinee the arson problem will be with
us for a long time.



L2
i

Section 7(e) of this bill would permit insurers to establish pro-
cedures, subject to the npproval of State insurance authorities, for the
cancellation or renewal of any FAIR plan risk upon 5 days’ notice
to the policyholder.

The industry notes the Federal Insurance Administration hag es-
tahlished a list of underwriting prerogatives, which permit FAIR
plans to cancel coverage upon 5 days’ written notice if certain condi-
tions exist in relation to the property. We urge all State FAIR plans
to adopt these recommendations.

We support this provision in that we believe that there must be o
framework providing the insured safeguards, such as adequate notice
and the right to appeal. o

Again, T want to express our support for the legislation. Since its
introduction in 1979, the insurance industry, in cooperation with our
State regulators, has made much progress in meeting the challenge of
arson. We feel that many of the purposes of S. 252 are and can, how-
ever, basecured by State action.

In conclusion, Senator, we strongly support the major provisions of
S. 952, end urge that with some modification, the measure be enacted
as nmickly as nossible. We are confident that once this step is taken, we
will at least have the weapon that can tilt the balance against the
" arsonist,

We helieve that the insurance industry is united in a major effort to
prevent, identify, and prosecnte persons commiting arson crimes.

The industry would recommend that this subcommittee vote 5. 252
ont as soon as possible, with recommendations fo the full Judiciary
Clomimittee to tnle immediate aetion to move this Iegislation in order
that the Sennte may act during this session.

Senator Biden. we appreciate having the opportunity of presenting
our views in support of the bill. We would be plensed to respond to
questions,

Senator Boew. Thank veu verv much., gentlemen.

Tet me begin, Mr. Jones, with a fairly fundamental question that
goes heyond the scope of the hill to its intent. Obvionsly the testimony
and the evidence presented to the Congress as a whole thus far seems
to be that arson is a burgeoning erime. not because of vengeance, re-
venge, or a desite to murder or kill—nalthough it has that byproduct.
but because of the desire to collect on insurance.

T do not know this for a fact. bt T have been fold, that England has
a provision in its Iaw that vequires that in order for an insured to
collect on property insurance. the insured would have to rebuild the
structnre on the same spot. Tt would seem to me that it wonld funda-
mentally impact unen arson for profit. Tf yvou burn down the tenement
vou own in a red-line district. or you burn down vonr business that is
not going well. and vou can only use the monev that vou get from the
insurer to rebuild that business, wouldn’t that have a very pronouneced
effect upon the desire to burn it down in the first place ?

I do nof. know whether it is true. T do not know whether there are
constitutional Hmitations, T do not know. since the Federal Govern-
ment underwrites a lot of various insaranee policies in various places,
whether we can only do it. where the Federal Government is involved.
But T wonder if vou, and then Mr. Smith, if you are so inclined, could
each respond to that broad question.
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Mr. Jowes, Senator, this is not a new idea in Ameriea. The allinnce
and the other trade associations have been discussing the possibility
of this taking place. There are restrictions in some States of this tak-
ing place, and I do not have the exact restrictions, but there are some
laws that are in place that restrict, in some instances, this being the
case.

Senator Bipex. Restrict what? Restrict the suggestion T made from
being law, or restrict your use of funds received from insurance claims
for any use other than rebuilding the property ?

Mr. Joves. Restricting the mandate that the funds be used to rebuild
on the same edifice.

Senator Bipen. Well, let me ask the question another way because
it is something that neither of you wonld have expected I would ask;
and I am now telling all the other witnesses that T am going to ask you
the same question, so start off your testimony by responding to that
guestion first,

But I wonder if we can separate the issue a little bit and not talk
about whether it. can be done, but answer the second part. If that were
the law, do you believe it would impact on arson for profit, and if so,
in what way?

I would like each of you to answer that one.

Mr. Jonzs. If an individual burns his own property, and it can be
proven, we certainly are not going to pay the elaim.

Senator Bipex. No, no. It does not matter how it is done, what is
done. If, in fact, the insurance policy said—if there were a law that
said the only type of fire insurance policy that could be written on a
piece of property wounld be one that would say :

In order to collect on this policy, you must use the funds to put them back into
the property, to reconstruct what had been destroyed. You cannot use them to go
off and start a new business somewhere else or buy another antomobile or go on
vacation, or take care of distribhuting it to members of your family. You must
use if for that particular facitity.

Mr, Jowes. I understand the question, and as I say, it has been dis-
cussed. The point is that if someone burns vour property down by
arson, and you as an individual may decide that von want to move,
vou want to move to Californin or wherever, that you just would not
be happy in that particular area anymore, some discussion has shown
that it presents perhaps a soecial problem of mandating an individual
to do something that he may not want to do. Now, there is a possibility
that if this were law that it may stop arson and it may not, because in
many arson cases, the individual whose property has been burned
down through arson is not the culprit.

Senator Biex, T understand that. Don’t we agree, thongh, that we
are talking about arson for profit here. We are not talking about arson
for refribution, arson out of anger, arson to commit murder, arson to
do badilv harm, arson for revenge. We are talking about arson for
profit. Wonld that not be a disincentive to plan an arson for profit?
It would not end arson. Tt wonld not stop arson. But would it not im-
pact upon arson for profit?

Mur. Joxes. It possibly wonld have an inpact.

Senator Bipew. Is there any way it would not have an impact? 1
mean. I cannot conceive of a cirecumstance, except maybe o remote ex-
ception where you want a new physieal plant on the same spot, but by
and Iarge, it seems to me to bring a screeching halt
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Mr. Jowes, Are you saying that even if the individual did not want to
huild anyway, he would not receive the proceeds?

Senator Bmex. That is right. He says, “I do not want to go back. I
do not want to build. T do not want to go back to that neighborhood.”
You say, “OK, fine. If you do not want to go back to the neighborhood,
you do not collect on the insnrance.”

Mr, Jones. It would have an impact, but what magnitnde is some-
thing else,

Senator Bex. Mr. Smith, what do you think ?

Mr. Sarra. With your assumptions, sir, I think it would have a very
strong impact.

Senator Bipen. The assumption being that we could legally do it.

Mr. Sarrri. That you could legally do it. And there are some other
problems here that might enter into the fact. With preexisting build-
ings sometimes, you are not legally allowed to rebuild. But with all
those assumptions as they are, I think that the main thing you are
shooting for, would this have an effect on arson for profit, I think
that it very definitely would have a strong effect on it. It would take
a good deal of the incentive out of the business.

T might like to point out to you, though, that I know of at least one
State at this time that is also considering State legislation to provide
for, in the insurance payment, & fund of a certain percent of a pay-
ment that would go to the municipality or the jurisdiction in which
the fire ocenrred, to be held there until that property was completely
secured or taken care of.

Senator Bmex [continuing]. Until all taxes were paid on the prop-
erty or efforts were made to clear the property, et cetera.

Mr. Sarreer. And the property made safe or brought back into code.

Senator Bipen. I think that makes sense. I do not want to take the
focus completely off of this hill and T have many more questions for
you; but I guess the point I should make, and was, in my opening
statement, is that T think this bill is a very positive step forward, and
T am anxious to see it move. But we tend up here at the Federal level,
sitting up here on this beneh, to talk about declaring wars on crime,
wars on arson. I do not think there is any realistic hope that there will
he a fundamental alteration in arson for profit as a consequence of
this bill being passed. T think it will be very helpful, T think it will
be positive. I think it should move forward, and I think it will be a
very nseful step. However, I doubt whether it is going to have a fun-
damental impact, although we are trying to do the same type of thing
with drngs and a number of other areas where, if you just bring the
heat of light, not fire, on these issues, it tends to bring it into focus,
and it tends to get people to pay much more attention.

Those five bells mean I have 7 minutes to run over to the floor and
vote, and T will be right back. T can tell vou now the two questions I
am going 1o ask yvou. so you can be thinking about the answers.

Mr. Jones, the National Association of Insurance Commissioners
developed a model insarance application requiring all applicants to
disclose any previous arson involvement, and this would go beyond
the FAIR plan requirement. And T know of at least one trade orga-
nization on record as opposing this model application, T wonder if
vou eould comment on that and alse talk to us a little bit about red-
lining generally. Will moving from 30 to 5 days have any impact upon
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the initial reason for rediining legislation; will it give excuses for
mortgagers and insurance companies to move out of these areas!?

I‘mthermoxe in section (¢) it saysthat:

This Act is amended by inserting “(n) Immediately before notice” and hy
striking out “written uuder the plan” and inserting the following : “written under
tie plun except that, subject to the approval of the State insuranee authority,
the insurer may establish protedures for the cancellation or nonrenewal of any
risk eligibility under the plan upon § days' notice to any palicy holder.”

I would like to enfertain the prospect of amending that to add the
following sentence, that it would read:

Under any plan upon 5 days’ notice to any policy holder, based upon a finding
thai the insurable interest of this policy holder is a demonstrable arson risk.

I wonder whether both of you could talk about that when I return.

We will recess for 7 minutes.

[Short recess. ]

Senator Bmen. So, gentlemen, have yon had time to contemplate
my question, and if you have, maybe yon could tell me what you
thinlk. '

Mr. Smith?

Mr. Sarrre. Jim, do you want to go first ?

Mr. Jowes, I do not want to, Bob. but [Laughter.] I guess,
Senator, that our problem with your amendment is a little like the
situation we have now, of being able to prove arson. How do you prove
if an individual s a rlemoustr&hve individual 2 How do we determine,
how do we prove that? Some of the problems that we have now, in
determining whether an individual is an arsonist or not—ve bry to
underwrite up front, where we can, if we have suspicions, to deny cov-
erage. But here, we arve alveady on a risk, and we are talking about
G'ettinO‘ off of it. And how do we do this? How do we define it?

Senator Bmex, Well, this is only one of the ways that it could be
done, and as you can see by the fact that my staff gave you coples
which are merely penciled in, there is no for mal amendment. I do not
have an amendment but it would be based upon the information that
would already be required in the act.

And right now, as T understand it, the Federal Insurance Adminis-
tration len'uhhons presently take 1ntn account suspieion of arson, and
T would think the manner in which that determination is arrived at
would be sullicient. But T do not. want to belabor the point. T am
anxious to hear what else you may have to say and I would alse request
that at the close of this hearing you disenss this with your people and
get back to the committee, because T am not sure I want to go forward
with it at all; but T do want you to have time to consider whether or
not it would be something you wonld support.

Mr. Joxes. Senator, T would just lile to mention that I am due in
Chicago right now, ab a property insurance committee meeting, where
there will be about 15 technical people, and T am flying out tmuo"ht
to be there tomorrow. T would like to take this question fo our people
and bring back an answer to your staff early next week.

Senator Brmew. Fine. Wo will leave the record open until then.
We certainly will not have an opportunity to write the report on this
by that time anyway, so we will be anxious to hear what you have to
say and what your people think.

[ The material referred to above appears in the appendix. ]
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Senator Bipex. Mr. Smith, what do you think?

Mr. Syrra. Senator, I would lke to point out, first of all, that
NFPA, although oftentimes associated as an insurance organization,
is not an insurance organization, and I think this question:

Senator Bipex. By the way, just so you know, I am fully aware of
that,

Mr, Sarrmsr. Yes; I do not want you to think, and I do not think it is
our place, to speak for the insurance industry. T think the guestion
has a great deal to do with them, but I think ‘we have problems with
the practical standpoint and maybe the legal standpoint. I know that
there have been frustrations with members of the fire serviee who
have gotten some type of information indicating that o property was
in trouble, and maybe very suspect as far as a fire oceurrence in the
future and the near future is concerned, and when you try to pass this
information on to muybe the insurer, they say, “Well, what can we do?”

Now, this proposal would look lilke it would speals to that, but then
wo have the legal problem of trying to rveally figure out what demon-
strative—how would we really legally define that word, and what
would serve as evidence as far as this risk is concerned. We might end
up making the problem just that much more difficult to try to prove,
to do something about.

Senator Bioex. T am not sure you are wrong. 3ut my concern is that,
as one who the insurance industty and the mortgage banking industry
has not been particularly crazy about becnuse of my view about red-
lining in the first instance, it goes back to that concern. ¥ would hate
to see this well-intended legislation used as an excuse to diminish the
coverage or to diminish the prospeet of providing mortgages in areas
that do fall within the category that the legislation refers to. I am not
maligning or suggesting that any particular insurance company or
any partienlar mortgage banker would use this, or attempt to use this,
as a loophole in the existing redlining legistation. But I am raising
the question, and at a minimum, I feel very strongly that there will
be legislative history attached to this legislation, putting the burden
upon the insurer and the insurance commissioner in the State to indi-
cate that it is not for any reason other than the concern as it relates
to arson, whether or net there would be a matter of proof required.
_ I realize this is not the firefighters’ concern, and I am not suggesting
it should be; but it is the insurance companies’ concern, and it is my
concern us a .S, Senator. Therefore, Mr. Jones, I would appreciate
your bringing it up with your folks tomorrow, and get hack to us as
soon 4s you possibly can.

‘_I have a question for you, Mr. Smith. 1 realize that the National
Fire Protection Association is responsible for safety codes and stand-
ards and that the entire industry tends to follow the guidelines in
vour yearly manual. But what, 1f anything, has the National Fire
Protection Association done concerning nonincendiary-related stand-
ards? Have you recommended minimum standards on fraining of
insuranee nnderwriters, or claims inspectors or investigators? Have
you gotten into the standards business as it relates to the capabilities
of those who are determining whether or not the objective standard
vou sef relating to the incendiary capability of a particular dwelling
is met. Do you understand my question ? ' -
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My, Saerrm, T think so. Senator, I think there are a number of arens
that we could touch upon here in which NFPA has played quite a
large part. .

First of all, as you know, we do develop the national fire codes,
which of course, the fact that we develop them has nothing to do with
them becoming law ; they have to be enacted at the local or State level.
But certainly, if a property first of all meets the requirement of these
national standards .

Senator Bmex. But you see, that is the whole point. The question
of whether or not they meet the requirement depends upon an indi-
vidual making that judgment. And if the individual making the judg-
ment either is not smart enough or is not trained to know whether or
not the standard is met, then the standard is of little value.

Mr. Saorrre QLK. Let me go on, if I could. With that as a background,
we have the standards that do set some pretty good guidelines as far
as building protection, structure protection, is concerned. We also,
within the past few years, for the fire service have provided national
professional qualification standards for members of the fire service.
This, starts off with the firefighters, and in this particular interest that
we have today, includes among others the fire inspectors, the fire in-
vestigator, the public fire education officer.

Now, it is our hope that these standards will be adopted at the State
Jevel

Senator Bmex. Are they written, compiled standards that are
available?

Mr. Sarrrm. Yes, sir. These are performance standards, and thess
are heing used in some jurisdictions now and at some State levels.
Three States have been certified after a trial project here

Senator Bk, This subcommittee would be very anxious and would
appreciate very much if you would send us 2 copy for the record of
those standards.

Mr. Sarrre. We would be very happy to.

T think this is an important step. It leads to uniformity, it leads to
many things.

Senator Bipew. I could not agree with you more. You have done
quite a job in my State; and as you know, the baclbone of fire pro-
teetion in my State, more than, I think, any other State in the Union,
is the volunteer firemen, which sounds nnusnal to people in larger
States. But with the exception of one municipality (which has 85,000
people, and are contesting whether or not they have that many under
the census), there is not any place else in the State that is anything
other than volunteer, totally volunteer. They ave outstanding fire-
fighters and your outfit has been very, very helpful in contributing to
that quality. ‘

At any rate, T have o number of other questions. What T am going
to do is ask if you eould give us your opinion and answer these ques-
tions in writing assoon as vou ean, to help us move this along.

Mr. Saerrn., Iwould be happy to. R
_ ['The questions referred to above and responses of Mr. Smith appear
in the appendix,]

Senator Bmex. Thank von, gentlemen. T appreciate vour time.

Mr. Jovms, Senator, T have a request. I have a statement here from
the American Tnsurance Association, as well as the National Aszocia-
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tion of Independent Insurers that T would request be put in the hear-
ing record. It includes some technical information, but the state-

ments are on top.

Senator Bmex. All right, fine. I keep getting letters from tespay-
ers, telling me how much it costs to print each page, and how much
that typist down there collects through hev organization, so I have
decided to be a good conservative and try to limit how much we spend

on that.
So, we will print the statement, but we will probably not print all

the ather material.
Mr. Jowes. T understand, and I agrec with your position.
Thank you, Senator.
Senator Bivux. Thank you.
[ The material referred to above appears in the appendix. ]
{The prepared statements of Messrs. Smith and Jones follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT 0F ROBERT B. SMITH

Mr. Chairman, my name is Robert B. Smith, T am Director of Government
Affairs for the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA). I am here today
representing both the National Fire Protection Association and alse a particular
Section of the NFPA, the Fire Marshals Association of North America, as I also
serve as this organizations Hxecutive Secretary.

Very briefly, in the way of background, may I indicate that the National Fire
Protection Association, organized in 1896 as a non-profit voluntary membership
organization, has grown to become the primary publie advocate for fire safety.
The Fire Marshals Association of North Ameriea membership represents those
fire officials serving at the state, county, and municipal level charged with the
responsibility for fire cause determination.

In April of 1979, both the National Fire Protection Association and the Fire
Aarshals Associntion of North America testified before the Senate Subcommittee
on Tutergovernmental Helations, Commitiee on Governmental Affairs, regarding
the then propused provisions of 5. 2562. Both nrganizations expressed their sup-
port for this Bill, and at that time, discussed suggested changes to the bill in
order to enhance its effeefiveness, This position of suppert confinues and we
are pleased to note that our suggesiions of April 1979 have been generally in-
cluded in the Committee Print of October 10, 1970, made available to us for
comments at this hearing.

While expressing a pesition of strong support for 3. 252, we do desire to
malke the following comments:

The fire service has the sole responsibility for initial fire cnuse determination.
We desire to emplasize this very basic fact as it relates to provisions of the
bill concerning establishment of future Subeommittees where we feel it is ex-
tremely important to have appropriate representation by experienced and quali-
fied firo investigation representatives.

While emphasizing our support of the anthorization and direction given by
thiy bill to both the Federal Bureau of Investigation and the United States Fire
Administration, we have concerns that without the authorization of funds to be
approprinted to these agencies for these important mandated activities, a ful-
fillment of the intent of the hill may be lost through the recognized present pres-
sures placed upon the TFederal budget.

We applaud the general thrust of this proposed bill which emphasizes the
verv practical and cost-effective need within government for eoordination of
effort in the field of arson control, and the much needed common sense approach
of providing Federal Goevernment support and assistnnce to existing state and
loenl ngencies already having mandafed arson control responsibilities. This ap-
proach te the national arson preblem, it is our belief, will grently assist in the
rednetion of this crime.

In closing, the Naotionnl Fire Protection Association and the Fire Marshals
Association of North Ameriea would like to recognize Senator Glenn for his
continuing concerns und supportive efforts in the field of arson control and we
offer both our support and any assistance that we may provide to this subcom-
mittee in its deliberations on this bilk
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PREPARED STATEMENT oF JAaMES E. Joxcs, Jn

My name is James I0. Jones, Jr. I am o governmeniai affairs representative
of the Alliance of American Insurers, o major association of property and cas-
ualty insurance companies. OQur member companles provide both personal and
commercial lines of insurance protection in all 50 states and the District of
Columbin. We appreciate the opportunity to appear before the Subeommittee,
in order to comment, and urge strong support for 5. 252, the Anti-Arson Act of
1979, .

The Allinnce of Ameriean Insurers, along with its member companies, has
been in the thick of the fight in attempting to conirel the malignant crime of
arson. The Allinnce and the Property Loss Research Burear (PLRB), have been
actively involved in studying the scope of arson, its causes and effects and the
development of strategies and resources to help control the deadly consequences
of arson and arson for profit. '

Arson has been identified as a killer, a crime of vengeance and also a crime
of thrillseeking and grief, as well as a crime for profit. Bach year, deliberately-
gob fires cost in the neighborliood of $1.5 to 52 billion in direct property loss
damage alone. Law enforcement departments, fire services and insurance officials
al! apree that it is a burgeoning problem, but it is difiienlt to accurately assess
its brond economic impact and its demoralizing effect on people, businesses and
communities. .

While arson apparently is increasing, it iz difficult t{o pinpoint toinl losses
and to collect meaningful, supportable datn. The finanecial impaet of arson is
two-fold : direet cost (structures and content) and indirect cost (loss of jobs,
taxes, ete.). In the United Btates, destructive fire take more lives, injure more
people and destroy more property per capita than anywhere else in the indus-
trialized world, and arson fires are responsible for an increasingly significant
portion of that total. The Unifed States Fire Administration (USTA) estimates
that total direct and indirect property losses from fire exceed $15 billion a year.

The Allinnce supports Senate bill 252, which would classify arson as a Part
I erime—permanently—and establish a federal interagency committee to con-
trol arson and to help coordinate federal and loeal anti-arson programs.

As you well know, Mre. Chairman, Senator John Glenn introduced S. 2562 during
the first session of the 95th Congress. 8. 252 is o revision of 8. 1882, the Arson
Control Assistance Act of 1977, introduced during the first session of the 95th
Congress,

We feel very much o part of 3,252 for we have worked with Senntor Glenn
and his stafl in an effort to enaet effective legislation to help control the crime
of arson. The Alliance and the other major segments of the Insuranee industry
are not a “Johnny-Come-Lately” in the fight against arson crimes. (Bee Appen-
dix)

Arson presently is classified as a Part T crime under the Uniform Crime Re-
ports (UCR) compiled by the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) on a tem-
porary year-to-venr authority. The present requirement for the FBI to list arson
as & Part I crime in their Uniform Crime Reports expires September 30, 1980,

THE IMPORTARCE OF PERMANENTLY CLASSIFYING ARSON AS A PART I OFFENSE

The recognized source of statisties for all erimes in the United States is the
Uniform Crime Reports (UCR)} compiled by the Federal Bureau of Investigation.
Crime fighting efforts and priorities of states and municipalities are based on
statistics agpregated in these federal reports, which rank all crimes into two
categories—Part I and Part IT offenses. Under this classifieation system, the most
serious offenses are those cerimes which receive the greater amount of the law
enforcement agencies’ attention, The crimes classified as Part T include the fol-
lowing: eriminal homicide, forceable rape, robbery, aggravated assault, burglary
{breaking and entering}), larceny-deatl, motor vehicle theft and arson on n year-
to-year hasis.

Arson prior to being classified as a Part T erime was treated as a Part IT erime,
along with such miscellaneous offenses as disorderly conduct, Ioitering and eurfew
violations, counferfeiting, vandnlism, gnmbling and drunkenness. IT an individual
steals a hicyele, he i8 guilty of committing a Part T erime. However, if thaf same
person schemes to toreh a skyseraper for profit which eanses substantinl econmmic
loss and destruction, he would, if apprehended, only be gnilty of committing n
minor Part IT offense. This was the situation for arson crime when classified as a
Part II offense!
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At present, the only information currently reported to the FBI by muniecipali-
ties for Part IT offenses, is for the number of arrests, The statisiies compiled for
Part T offenses, however, include volume, trend, rafe. clearances, persons arrested,
persons charged and the nature of the respective offense. These are the essential
statistics reported to the FBI by local police agencies. This information reported
for arson as a Part I erime places it in its proper parspective relative to the other
major (Part I) crimes,

In our epinion, the immedinte significance of arson being elassified as a Part I
erime is to generate pressure on police depirtments to become more direectly con-
cerned with the argon problem. Arson being designated as a Part T offense, on a
permanent basig, would enable law enforcement agencies to rationally revise pro-
gram priorities leading to o reloention of resources to deal with arson relative to
other major TPart I crimes,

The classifieation of arson ag a Part I erime, in our opinion, assists in resolving
the jurisdictional digpute which arises hetween fire and police departments nation.
wide. The lack of esseniial epordination and joint assistanee that often orceurs
between police and fire departments is evidenced in many communities through-
out the nation. Chouging arson to a Part ¥ major crime permanently would pro-
vide a critieal pressure point on loeal municipalities to coordinate the work of fire
and police departments.

1t is impertant to note that lasw enforcement officials contend they consider
Tart I and Part IT erimes with equal seriousness. The difference being, as stated
previously, that statistics compiled for Part I offenses include data on volume,
trend, rate, clearances, persons arrested, persous charged and the nature of the
nffense by territory, These types of statistics are extremely valuable in coping
with the arson problem especially from an enforcement standpoint.

iWe are confident thaf if arsen were permanently classified as a Part I offense
that:

1. The inereased faetual reporting about arson would exert an important infiu.
ence on the public, legislators, prosecutors, judges and the insuring industry to
develop more attention and resources to eombat the seriousness and high cost of
arson,

9 Police and fire anthorities wonld become mere aware of arson and more in-
volved in coping with its unchecked and eancerous growth. This would promote
cooperation and answer (uestions of jurisdictional respousibility, encouraging
better relations amounr fire departments, potlce departments, private indoasiry
and others.

a. Permanent classification of arson algo could encourage the Tederal govern-
ment to develop nnd support anti-arsen programs to a greater degree,

UNDERWIRITING PROBLEMSB

Section T of this bill, entitled the Federal Insurance Administration, helps to
correet 4 problem eolcerning underwriting restrictions placed on insurers in
attempting to obtain necessary information on FAIR Plan insurance applications
(as a consequence of existing laws, ie. Unfair Claims Practices Act, Valued Pol-
icy Laws, Privacy Act of 1974, Freedom of Information Act and the use of Bling
Trusts).

In o recent report “Arson-for-Profit: More Could Be Done to Reduce It”
(5/31/78) the General Accounting Office (GAQ) discusses the extent to which the
Tederal Riot Reinsurance Program, which is adminiztered through the Federal
Tnsorance Administration (FIA), netually provides ineentives for arson-related
insnrance fraud. In that report, GAOQ concluded that arson is and s now reached
epidemie proportions in some urban areas. 1t is inerensing at a rate that could
exceed 23 percent annually, while the total number of arson loszes is now equal to
or grenter than the fotal number of burgiary and auto theft losses! In partiewlar,
the GAQ Report found:

Certnin Fair Access to Tusirance Requirement Plans (FATR) are overinsuring
some properties, creating incentives for arson-for-profit. In such eases, insurance
is provided at inflated market values or at values in excess of property value
based on replacement costs.

FATR Plan managers believe they need greater nnderwriting anthority from
the Faderal Ingurance Administration to deny or limit insurance coverage to high
risk property owners, The Federal Insurance Adminlstration (FTA) oversees
these plans (i.e. underwriting eriteria/procedures) throngh its review of eligi-
bility for federnl riot reinsurance.
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Although there are eertainly valid rensons for refusing coverage altogether,
almost every FAIR Plan is providing such insurance wlen requested.

The above Andings, in part, are due to vestrietions placed upon the TAIR Plans
by the FTA and state insarance <epartments.

According to GAOQ, “FAIR Plan officials believe that the eharacter and attitude
of the (pofentinl) insured be congidered in the Plan’s determination to grant
eoverage, Such information could include the owners' history of fives, their per-
sonal or business finaneial condition, tax arrearages and other (possible) moral
hazard factors.”

Section T of 8. 232 lLelps to correct the nbove eriticism.

INTERACENCY COMMITIEE ON ARSON CONTROL

In our opinion, an interngency comnittee on arson control to coordinate federal
anti-arson programs is very mucl needed. We support Section 2 entitled “Inter-
agency Committee on Arson Control.” When organizations or peopie are not
organized together on eommon goals or objectives, they tend to worlk at cross pur-
poses with each other—ench going off in their pwn separate direction pecomplishi-
ing very little. However, when the direction is organized, and objectives eoordi-
nated, greater results are accomplished.

We agree there is an effective role to e played by the following federal agencies
in controlling arson : Offiee of the Attorney General ; Postmaster General ; United
States Tire Administration ; Internal Revenne Service ; Taw Enforcement Assist-
ance Administration; Federal Rureau of Investigation; Seeretary of the Treas-
ury ; Bureau of Aleohol, Tobacco and Firearms; and Federal Tnsurance Admin-
igtration.

It is imperative, in our epinion, that the ahove agencies develop and implement
a comprehensive and coordinated federal strategy aud iethodelogy for improving
assistance to stnte nned local governments for the provention, detection and con-
trol of arson. It appears onty logieal that these federnl agencies would perform
the following functions: (1) Coordinate anti-arsen training and education pro-
grams estoblished within the federal government; (2) Coordinate federal grants
to state and local governments ; {3} Coordinate federal research and development
relating to arson; and {(4) Guther and compile statistical data.

CONCLUBION

Permanent, elassification of arson as a Paré [ offense will provide information
presently being sought on the incidence of arson. It will enable the eriminal jus-
tice system to place arson in its proper perspective and assist in measuring the
extent, distribution and immicet of arson, Tt will provide the mesns for neeurate
and timely nationwide idendifieation aud annlysis of arson problems, assist in
resetting priorvities on a real world basis to refleet the true impaet of arson crime
upen society and the economy at large, develop solutions and enable the progress
of arson control programs undertaken by law euforcement, fire services and in-
surance industry personnel fo he effectively monitored.

We believe that the insurance indostry is united in o major effort to prevent,
identify and proseente persons committing arson crimes.

Thte Alliance of American Insurers recommends that this subcommittee vote
8. 252 oul as soon as posszible with recommendations to the Tull Judiciary Com-
mittee to tnke immediate action to move this legislation in order that the Senate
may act during this session.

We appreciate inving the opportunity of presenting our views in support of this
bill.

We would e pleased to answer questions, Thank you.

Abtnchment.

InaUraxce INDUSTRY ATTACKS ARSON DROBLEM

Tor many yenrs, the property awd casaalty insurance industry has been well
known for its collective and individual company elforts for loss control in all
areas, including the erime of arson, However, in recent years the growtl of arson
hax accelerated. Responding to this alarming trend, the insurance industry early
in 1978 undertook development of a new atések on the problet : a broad, long-
range program to control the malignant crime of arson.
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Phis accelerated effort included nearly 40 separate recommendations by the
industry for action, compiled in a doeument entitled “Target ; Arson.” One recom-
mendation from that report was the vrganization of the Ingurance Committee for
Arson Control. The Committee, formed in late 1978, is composed of {he property-
casualty imsurance industry’s major trade associations, plus unified insnrance
companies. The main function of the committee is to coordinate the insurance
industry's effort to combalt arson. It serves as a catalysi for arson control efforts
by the industry and others and as a linison with government agencies and state
and Ioeal groups.

The Committee's broad plan of action ineludes: Working with trade associa-
tions to strengthen state legislation affecting arson control; Stimulating the de-
velopment and support of loeal and state task forees ; Increasing public awareness
of the arson problem and practical solutions; Developing education and training
programs; Examining and fmproving industry proceedings related to arvson; and
Jmproving the colleetion of informational data regarding arson.

he major activities of the Insurance Committee for Arson Control are carried
put through subcommittees and through the trade associations and individual
companies which are memhers of the committee. In its first year of operation, the
committee moved forward in o number of important areas sneh as supporting
vital arson contrel tegislation, expanding public relatiens efforts, assisting in the
forming of community task forces and undertaking new efforts te collect informa-
tion about arson fires and losses.

HETTER ARBON INTFORMATION

Tle ingurance industry has undertaken new efforts to collect Information ahout
arson fires and losses. The industry has talen steps to code and report arson losses
for o statistical purpose through the properiy claims serviee of the American
Insurance Association. Through the Property Insurance Loss Register (PILR),
tlte industry for the first time will have a computerized register of property loss
history. This information will be vital in helping to determine whether further
investigation is neeessary in the ease of any given loss. The data is vital to the
ingurance industry, giving them the new toolg they need {0 control arson losses.
The PILR system is expected to help law enforcement officials locate the adjuster
handling o ekaim.

Subseribers fo the Property Insurance Logg Register include over 400 insurance
companies representing approximately 00 percent of the Unifed States property
ingurance premiums,

ATL-INDUSTRY RESEARCHE ADVISORY COUNCIL (AIRAC)

Through the All-Tndustry Research Advisory Council (ATRAC), research ei-
forts are beginning in other areas. Work is starting on a profile of the arsonist to
identify the arsonist and how he works, This information, plus that from early
warning systems such us is now in place in New Haven, Counectieut, wiil begin to
lrelp prevent arson fires, The ATRAC arson eommittee nlso is researching the im-
pact of federal and state laws on arsen control, inelnding punitive damage action
and reporting immunity statutes.

INTERNAL EFFORTS

The preperty and easuzlty insurance indnsiry is taking a hard look at itseil
and what it must do. New edueational and training programs on arson detection
are being developed for agents and salespeople, underwriters and claims person-
nel, These programs will focus on identifieation of arson or arson-prone situations,
preservation of evidenee, prosecution techniques and internal company procedures.
An hmportant section of thig training includes procedures for coordinating efforts
among the governmenial agencies and private organizations. The industry has
also heen cooperating with defense attorneys and prosecufing attorneys in the
development of training programs within fhese special areas.

Throigh a newly formed underwriting subeommitiee, the Insuranece Committee
for Arson Control will he looking for the key indicators of potential arson: over-
insuranee, duplieated policies and records of previous logses, frying to identify
characteristics of a property which indicate high rislk of arson and how to exer-
cize special care in reviewing these properties.




ORGANTZATIONS INVOLVED IN FIGHTEING FRAUDULENT ACTIVITERS

1. Inauraice Orime Prevention Ingtifute (JOPI), Westport, Connecticut. Their
primary job is to investignte and seel prosecution of fraud in connection with
property and eausalty insurance claims including arsot. The Insurance Crime
Prevention Institute is a nationwide organization supported by 350 property-
casualty insurance earriers writing the majority of the property and cagualty
insurance written in the United States. ICPT's thrust is to stop fraud en insureds
by investigating a wide range of erimes, inctuding, but not limited fo: arson
{raud, larceny, obinining meney by false pretenses, forgery, perjury, false swear-
ing, subordination, using the mails to defraud and ambulance chasing. Arrests re-
sulting from ICPI investigations:

Casualty frand : Property jrand
1678: 619 - - - ——— l
1579 : 798 —— O 391

The convietion rate of ICPI's prepared cases is (44 percent.

2, Insurgnce Cleims Serviee, I'nc., Chicago, Illinois. Their primary objective
is to determine cause and origin of Toss aud to collect the necessary evidence for
insurance companies’ use in defending “fraundulent elnims” in eivil actions. ICS
gpecial agents investigate individual fire scenes in order to develop evidence of
arson. The Insurance Claims Services special agents handle approximately 24
_cases per year. ICS has a current membership of 37 companies, and anticipates
a membership of 100 by the end of the current calendar year.

9, IN® Investigutions Burcau, I'ne., New York, New York. Their ohjectives are,
we believe, identical to those of Insurance Claims Services. They have offices in
the Fast, Southeast, Midwest and along the Pacific coast.

4. Netional Automobile Theft Burcan {NATRE), Palos Hilig, Tllincis. NATB is
a crime prevention organization supperted by more than 500 property/cosualty
insurance companies to provide assistance to law enforcement agencies, insurers
and the public. NA'FD's objective is to prevent and reduce theft and fire losses
arising from ownerslip or use of antomobiles, The Bureau assembles and dis-
seminates reports on stolen automobiles and assists doly constituted authorities
in their identification and recovery,

5, Property I'nsurance Loss Register (PILE), Rahway, New Jersey. PILR is o
computerized register of fire losses of 5500 or more which have occurred within
the previous five yenrs. Currently, 420 insurance companies which write 90 per-
cent of the nation's fire insurance premiums are subseribers to the PILR system.

Basically, when o user fles a report, the register senrches its data bank to
obigin the loss histories of all individuals and/or properties involved in the loss
in question. If the system finds a matel, the user receives other reported claims
and information which hears similarities to the claim under investigation, thus
estallishing a possible pattern of fraud.

We have been told that a total of 466 combination of searches can be made
and that the various searches have been given individnal weights. When the total
weights exceed a certain threshold, output will be produced, PILR is under the
negis of the American Insurance Association.

6. Property Luss Rescarch Bureeuw, Chicago, Ilinois. Their principal aetivity
is to discourage fraud, especiaily arson frawd. The incidence of arsoen is reach-
ing an all-time high and is believed to be growing, by some estimates, at a rate
of 20 percent or more per year.

To aceomplish this objective, PLRB persennel, experts in the detection and
investigntion of arson fraud, participate in many arson seminars sponsored by
varionus fire marshals and edueational institutions nationwide.

They alsp join in the PLREB loss managers conference and conduct arson sem-
inars regularly for member companies and independent adjusters. Fire and police
service representatives are frequently invited to aitend these seminars. Addi-
tionally, PLRB arson experts are invited hy universities and colleges to lecture
an courses in arson detection and investigation. PLRB contributes materials,
principally through the International Associnfion of Arson Investigators, for
use by the fire serviees in training personnel to investigafe ineendiary fives.

PLRB personnel also Lave been extensgively involved in preparing the insurance
industey’s model legislation to reduce arson, The model arson penal Lill is in-
tended to revise inadequite and possibly antiquated state peual provisions per-
taining to arson. The industry's model arsen-reporting immunkty statute is f-
tended to facilitate cooperation between the property and easualty insurance
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industry and Inw enforcement authorities in reporting angd investigating incendgi-
ary fires and subsequent prosecufions. In conjunction with these activiies, PLRB
arson experts atfend stute arson advisory committee meetings to bring togetiler
Iaw enforcement ageneies, fire services, prosecutors’ officers and the insurance
industry to exert the cooperative efforts necessary to uchieve specess in the con-
trol and supression of arson

INSURANCE INDUSTRY ARSON RESOURCES (PARTIAL LISTING)

Insurance Conumiltee for Arson Control

The committee publishes o national directory, “Arson Control: How and Why,
Who, What, Where” which is available for $23. This directory contning informa-
tion on arson fask forces, generally background on national organizations, o
state-by-state directory of arson control orgunizations, sample speech texts, and a
copy of “Target : Arson.” 'This directory is undated regularly.

Aetna Life & Casualty

Aetna’s Community Arson Awarenesg Program (CAAP) is a five piece anti-
arson kit designed for use by ¢ommunity groups and other erganizatious eon-
cerned with saferusrding their neighborhoods.

Aetna alse distrilmites a 16-minute film, “Winning the War on Arvson,” which
highlights the Seatile Arson Task Force and New Haven's Barly Warning System.
Altiance of American Insurers

The Alliance hias assembied an Arson Information Kit, consisting of various
edueational waterials on arson, copies of the Model Arson Penal Law and the
Maoidel Arsen Reporting Immunity Law, and guidelines on how to establish an
arson award program and an argon task foree.

Allstate Insurance Company

Allstate hag puldlished o community ation guide, “Put the Heat on the Arson-
ist,” whieh offers detaiis on organizing g community anti-nrson program. Allstate
will provide community programs with pamplilets, fact sheets, posters, and a slide
presentation for speakers, Allstite can alse arrange a loan of Fire Information
TField Investigation (FIFI) training kits for fire departments,

Faclory Alutual Systent

The Factory Mntual Systemn publishes a pockel puide #o arson investigation

whiech includes information on the varioug stpges of an alarm.

Formost Insurance Company

Foremost Insurance Company’s “Fire Hurts” program ineludes brochures and
related information regarding mobile home arsen. .
Insurance Crine Prevention Inslitute

ICPT has available “Anatomy of an Arson,” g fraining {ilm on the caouse and
origin of set fires.
I'ndustrial Insurance Company

IRTI publishes a pnmpllet, “Arson Alert,” which disensses how to protect prop-
erty agninst nrso.
Hartford Inswrance Companyy

The ITart{ford has developed an arson news medin kit for the U.8, Fire Ad-
ministration to e used by local and state arson task forces.
Professional Faswranee Agents

The Professional Insurance Apents publish an arson awareness program, “Be
Concerned * * = Don't Get Burned,” which includes public service announcemelsts,
hooklets. posters and speechies.
Stale Farm Fire and Cosnally Conmpanyy

State Tarm hag produced three anti-arson hoolklets ; “FPonched OFf by Human
Hands" for firefighters, “The Iceborg Crime” for police officers, and “Verdict:
Guilty of Burning” Tor prosecntors.
Nutionol Automobile Theft Burean

The NATR has n “Manunl for Investignting Auto Fires” and a slide training
film available for insurance adjusters and law enforcement officers.
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Senator Bipex. Qur next panel is made up of Richard Strother, who
is our first witness representing the Administration. He is the Asso-
clate Administrator of the .8, Fire Administration, Federal Emer-
geney Management Agency, and is Chairman of the Federal Emer-
gency Management Agency Arson Task Force, He is responsible for
eoordinating all Federal arson prevention control activities. Prior to
joining the U.S. Fire Administration, Mr. Strother was a senior part-
ner in an educational and avchitectural planning firm in Massachusetts
and taught at the ITarvard Graduate School of Education.

As Associate Administrator, he is responsible for a broad range of
research development assistance programs and is the author of “Re-
port to Congress: The Federal Role in Arson Prevention Control.”
He will testify about the Federal role.

Our second witness is Mr. Paul Zolbe. He is the section chief for the
uniform crime reporting programs of the Federal Bureau of Investi-
gation. He entered on duty with the Federal Bureau of Investigation
in 1965; in 1972, he was transferred to the Federal Bureau of In-
vestigation headquarters, where he assumed his duties with the uni-
form crime reporting prograin. In 1976, he became section chief, with
the responsibility for the overall management of the uniform erime
reporting. He holds graduate and undergraduate degrees from several
universities and has previously testified on the issues of classifying
arson as a part T erime in the uniform crime report. He is with us
today to discuss erime reporting.

Gentlemen, welcome, and try. if you would, to keep to the S-minute
unofficial rule. We will start with Mr. Strother.

PANEL 0F YEDERAL EXTERTS:

STATEMENTS OF RICHARD STROTHER, ASSOCIATE ADMINISTRA-
TOR, U.S. FIRE ADMINISTRATION, FEDERAL EMERGENCY MAN-
AGEMENT AGENCY, AND PAUL ZOLBE, SECTION CHIEF, UNIFORM
CRIME REPORTING PROGRAMS, FBI

Mr. StroTHER. Senator, it is a privilege to appear hefore you to
testify on behalf of the administration on 8. 252, related to coordina-
tion of arson prevention and control activities, particularly at the
Federal level.

The charts on either side reinforee the statistics that vou have read
and that have heen expressed by others, on the seriousness of the crime,
particularly the amount of devastation that has been done to the
Nation by arson.

Tn your State, we looked into our Arson Resource Center, and found
that the statistics there showed that over 16.000 fires occurred in Dela-
ware, approximately 482 of those were incendiary, with a loss of more
than %6 million in 1979. And. interestingly enough, as you peruse
through the statistics, only 51 convictions were obtained from all
those fives. So arson is a serious problem. particularly in your State.

We have worked closely with Lou Amabili. who you mentioned
earlier, and the Delaware State Fire School. We have recently con-
pleted an “Arson Guide for Volunteer Five Departments.”

T think what we are seeing on the Federal level. and the insurance
companies’ figures hack this up, is that increasingly arson is becom-
ing popular in the suburbs and in vural areas. That is an arvea that



often is overlooked in some of our arson prevention and control activi-
ties, '

The Federal Government in the “Report to Congress: The Federal
Role in Arson Prevention and Control” has taken the issue of coordi-
nation as the important element related to stopping arson. The arson
task force concept, whether at the Federal, State, or local level is
essential to stopping arson.

Over the past year, there have been a number of coordination activi-
ties at the Federal level, between the Law Enforcement Assistance Ad-
ministration, the Federal Bureau of Investigation, the Department of
Aleohol, Tobaceo and Firearms, in the Internal Revenue Service, and
the 17.8. Postal Service, T'wo operations, Operation Emerald, which
tool place in New York State, and Operation Takoma, which took
place in Seattle, both broke up large arson rings due to coordination
and cooperation among these prosecution agencies.

The Federal Insurance Administration has been working closely
with the National Association of Insurance Commissioners, and with
the 17.S. Fire Administration to revise their procedures to tale the
economic incentives out of avson and to restrict the opportunities for
the arsonist, FIA has been particularly successful in Massachusetts.
Arson was running approximately 40 percent of all payments in the
Massachusetts FATR plan, and when they got tough on the arsonists,
the arsonists left for other marlkets. Massachusetts has reduced the
arson percentage 10 to 15 percent.

In the overall arson prevention and control effort, the removal of
economic incentives to arson falls under the responsibility of the De-
partment of Housing and Urban Development, ACTION, and other
community and housing-oriented programs.

In line with that, T think one of the things we are beginning to see
is that due {o congressional Teadership and the focus that has been at
the Federal level, the interest in preventing and controlling arson is
inereasing. For example, this year the Ameriean Bar Assoclation, the
young lawyer’s division, had arson as a key element at their national
conference. Two other sections of the ABRA which had been margin-
ally interested in the issue have adopted avson as a major aren of con-
cern. The preservation groups, the Conservancy (roup, the National
Trust, are becoming interested in preventing and controlling arson.
And again, HUD is just beginning in these arveas, but we are starting
to see the concern move out, largely in response to the interest and the
pressure which was exerted severnl years ago. We know with LEA/
funding being ent, that that leadership potential is not going to be
maintained. and the other agencies are going to have to pick up and
move into that ares to make sure that that impetus continues.

Senator Bmen, Will the Fire Administration do that?

Mr. Stroriter. With the resources we have available, we will. We
have been, with TLEAA, very successtul in providing that Teadership.

We know the Department of Housing and Urban Development,
through their community development block grants, has made avail-
able moneys through their $4 billion program going to over 500 cities,
to nse those funds for antiarson efforts. These are discretionary funds,
and they are given as block grants, but HTUD has modified the regula-
tions so that these funds ean be used for antiarson activities, and this
is the result of an interagency activity that ocenrred
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Senator Bmory. How much evidence is there that they have opted to
do that?

Mr. StroTaER. We tried to look at that, and HUD was unable to
give me specific examples in the time available when I asked them.
TTUD has on file some documents indicating that communities plan to
do arson activities under the CDBG moneys, but I don’t have those
figures for you. It is certainly something we can try to get.

Senator Bmex. I would appreciate it later. I know you will not be
able to get those in time, but to be blunt with you, I would be surprised
if arson efforts took even 2 percent of those moneys. In terms of priori-
ties in which the communities are going to allocate those dollars, I
would be dumfounded if they made any real effort in the arson area.

Anyway, I would appreciate those numbers.

Senator Bmry. I am not questioning your motivation, but let us be
realistic. Isn’t the fact of the matter that you do not have the resources
available, so that area, if they do not come to a screeching halt, is
certainly going to slow down precipitously. Wouldn’t you say that?

Mr. StrotHER. One could not quarrel with that argument.

Senator Bmex. So, we agree that there are really essentially two
ways to deal with arson for profit; one is to be very highhanded, as
T alluded to earlier, and say, “You had better rebuild the same struc-
ture, or you do not get your money,” which has a lot of problems, I
ackmowledge ; or the other is to focus attention and coordinate efforts.
1 find in my limited experience of 8 years as a U.S, Senator and 2 years
as o local official that “coordinating effort” translates into one word:
money. States do not seem to be really interested in eoordinating any-
thing unless there is money attached to the coordination of that. And
we have just said that we have not got any money, because the only
outfit that was really coming up with any real dollars was LEAA, and
you are absolutely right, that is basically altered.

The next thing left is attention, drawing public attention to this.
And T am obviously leading you into a boxed canyon, I hope. As a
practical matter, the only thing left to do is to continue to highlight
it and to give whatever tools, as difficult as they may be, to the agen-
cies. And having said all that, I do not understand why you are
against the bill.

As T look out thers as a realistie, hard-baked politician, what else
is there that is going to be done to focus this? I mean, if this bill does
not: pass, if this bill does not go forward, there is nothing else, really,
on the agenda in the Congress, there is nothing else coming forward,
you do not have any money, and with the exception of dedicated
people like yourself who know the area and lmow the business, its
focus is going to disappear. You know, when you do not have any
money, you are not going to find the States as anxious to talk to you
So why don’t you support this bill?

Mr. Stroraer. I think that we agree that we have a need for leader-
ship and for coordination. I know the President has requested that a
special report be prepared for him within the month on what results
have been achieved from the existing programs. I know last spring a
national arson strategy was declared and arson, along with drugs from
Southwest Asia, were declared as the two crime issues.

Senator Biprx. I want to make it clear that the fact that I chair
both those subcommittees and still support the President are not the
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only reason why they have been declared the two issues; there are sub-
stantive reasons for that.

Mr. Stroriaer. The administration believes that the existing author-
ity, the existing legislation, and the coordination and cooperation that
is occurring at this time under that existing authority is enough and
opposes Senator Glenn’s bill on the grounds that that existing author-
ity is adequate at this time.

Senator Biex. I am putting you in a tough spot. If T said to you—
and this is back to playing lnwyer for a minute—*“We are going in the
courtroom in 3 minutes, and 1 have to sum up to the jury. I have one
best shot.” Give me your single strongest argument why not. What is
the real reason ? What is the single strongest argument you have against
this legislation ?

Myr. Strormer. That the existing legislation and authority is ade-
quate to achieve coordination.

Senator Bmex. 1 see.

Mr. STrorirer. Senator, on the other part of your question about
the history of replacement costs, the vepresentative from the Federal
Tnsurance Administration mentioned that back in the Depression,
there was o forn that was attached to farm insurance policies, called
the “farm form,” and in that form, if you did not vebuild your barn
on the site on which it was burned, even if you wanted to move it to
the back 40 acres, there was an amount of money that was taken off
the insurance you collected as a disincentive to arson. ITe also told me
that Pete MMudson, who was the past president of the National
Association of Insurance Commissioners and currently, the Indiana
insurance commissioner, has worked with the FAIR plan in that State
so that there is o provision similar to the one that you are considering
in the FAIR plan where actual cash value is given if you rebuild on
site and only marlet value is given if you talke the money and go away.

I am also aware—though not being an attorney and not heing really
in this area myself—that there are some legal restrictions on what the
contract between the insurer and the insured is, and what the insurer
ean require of the insured in terms of what the insured does with the
money once he gets it.

Senator Bmrn., T am sure that is probably true. But tell me about
the barn experience again. Has it worked, have barn burnings
diminished ?

Mr. StrormEr. Apparently, it worked back in the depression enough
so that it was adopted as a general poliey in the depression when there
were a lot of barn burnings, that if you relocated the barn, you had
less insurance.

Senator Bmur. That is helpful to us. We will pursue that.

Mr. StroTHER, Senator, T have some comments on your hill that the
ageneies have provided for me, and T wonld be glad to share them with
vou or provide them to staff, as you prefer.

Senator Bmory. T do not want to cut vou off, but T think it would be
useful. hecause you are available and vou have been so cooperative, if
your staff and mine sat down and went into detail of the provisions of
the bhill that present the most problems. T think we are fairly well
aware of what most of them are, and vou have indieated them in your
testimony. Unless there ig a broad policy statement you wonld like to
male, T would like to move on, if that is all right.



B

But again, we will not move forward and make this up until we
physically sit down with you on that.

Mr. StrorHER. Fine.

Senator Bioex. Now, let us hear from the FBL

Mr. ZoLse. Senator, with your permission, I would like to read our
statement, insofar as it is relatively short.

Senator Bmew. Fine.

Mr. Zoree. 1 welcome this opportunity to appear before your sub-
committee to explain the FBI’s position on Senate bill 252 relative to
the uniform crime reporting program.

One segment of the legislation deals with reclassification of the
offense of arson from the part I category in the UCR program to the
crime index category.

As the subcommittee may be aware, amendments to the Department
of Justice authorization bills, during the most recent fiscal years,
mandated the UCR program to reclassify arson. The initial effort in
this regard occurred in October 1978, and the FBI immediately
embarked on a research program to fulfill the mandate of collecting
arson statistics from the law enforcement community under the aegis
of the Crime Index.

Arson offense information was solicited from the UCR constituency
beginning in May 1979. Because this was a seminal data collection
effort and dealt with a crime not totally familiar to all law enforce-
ment agencies, the information received during 1979 may not prove as
valuable as we would wish., Ounr efforts in arson data collection con-
tinue, and it is hoped, within a few years, the level of accuracy and
validity of the information provided by law enforcement will be of
value in analyzing this serious crime.

Senator BIpew. I apologize for doing this to you. There is another
vote on right now. Let me go vote, and you can complete your state-
ment when I coms bacl.

[ A short recess was talen. ]

Senator Bioex. Please continue, Mr., Zolbe. I apologize.

Mr. Zouse. I initially mentioned, Senator, that by virtne of amend-
ments placed upon the Department of Justice authorization bills, we
embarked upon a program to collect arson data.

The data collection methodology, the cooperative spirit between the
Inw enforcement community, and the fire services community, and the
necessary linison among the various Federal agencies with an interest
in the arson problem are now in place. With the passage of this legis-
lIatéon, the crime of arson will assume a permanent place in the Crime

ndex.

_Because of the uniqueness of arson crimes, the UCR program con-
tinues to have concern over the propriety of arson as a part of the
Crime Index. However, with the full cooperation of the fire services
and law enforcement thronghout the Nation. information on the erime
of arson will enjoy the same level of credibility as that of other crimes
which have historically comprised the Crime Index.

We have, over the last few years, appeared before various con-
gressional committees regarding this particular legislation. Tn each
of those appearances, it was suggested that consideration be given to
developing a study on the erime of arson which the administration has
opposed.
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Precedent, within the UCR effort, exists in the form of other special
studies—"“Law Enforcement. Officers Killed,” “Bomb Summary,” and
“Assaults on Federa] Officers.” These special purpose publications
were initiated in response to identifiable but unique problems in the
criminal statistics area which could not be efficiently addressed by the
hasic UCR program.

The legislation in question today calls for just such a special study
to be conducted by the FBI, While the UCR program has, thus far,
Leen able to absorb the expenditure of resources necessary to collect
limited arson data within the Crime Index, necessary resources do
not exist for handling a special study.

The present collection of arson data is handled through an already
established network of law enforcement agencies. To conduct a special
study on the erime of arson would logically necessitate going well be-
yond the lnw enforcement aspect of this erime and would require
additional resources to mount what is considered to be, by the UCR
staff, an ambitious undertaking.

Later this month, the annual publieation, “Crime in the United
States,” will be issued. This will be the first year that arson data, of
a very limited nature, will appear. There are serious questions as to
the significance of the information we have collected in 1979 in this
initial effort. We wish to assure this subcommittee, however, that our
concerted efforts will continue in order that we may enhance our data
collection techniques. It is anticipated that within the foreseeable fu-
ture, the Crime Index, which will include the crime of arson, can pro-
vide useful information to #ll of those with an interest in the Nation’s
crime problem.

Senator Bmex. Thank you very much. Let me ask you two ques-
tions, but before I do, I want to understand the basic premise upon
which your posttion rests.

The first thing you say to us is that the present compilation fech-
niques do not give us a very nccurate picture of the degree to which
arson is a threat or the extent to which the crime is committed. It is
not a very accurate measure now, s it ?

Mr. ZorBz. At this point in time, no, sir.

Senator Bipen. And, as T understand the second point, absent this
legislation, you are upgrading and updating or altering your tech-
niques for gathering information which you hope will change that
situation so that you will begin to get accurate, detailed information.

Mr., Zoree. Well, that will come with time. Time is, of course, our
enemy at this point. We began collecting arson data from law enforce-
ment through the cooperation of the fire services in 1979. In 1979,
8,528 lnw enforcement agencies provided us with in excess of 6 months
of data, which is not a full vear experience. We have total contributors
in TTCR well over 15,000. However, the 8,500 that have given us at
least a partial year's data represent 61 percent of the American popu-
lation. So that data is totally incomplete, and we are only publishing
it to indicate
_ Senator Bipsn, What is likely to change, though, as time passes, that
1s going to make that better?

Mr. Zorse. Well, we are firmly convinced that law enforcement in
the fire service community will foster a cooperative spirit, that we
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will get better information as time goes on, because they share the re-
sponsibility in many areas.

Senator Bipen. But in light of the fact that the States indicated
they needed financial help throngh TEAA money in order to enter
into this cooperative spirit, and they are not going to get that money,
I wonder whether it is more a false hope than a substantive prospect
that this cooperation is going to come.

Mr. Zorse. Senator, you make an excellent point. At the very out-
set of our appearance before a subcommittes such as this, discussing
the nrson issue, we at that time suggested that rather than put arson
into the Crime Index and in fact impact on an already existing statis-
tical series, that we address the issue through a special study. This
would determine the nature, extent and seriousness of arson, such as
in the special programs that 1 spoke of in our testimony today—“Law
Enforcement Officers Killed,” “Bomb Summary,” et cetera. The re-
sult, of course, we both know, was that the amendment to the DOJ
authorization bill made arson a part of the Crime Index. We were
left with no other avenue than to proceed in that vein to collect the
statistics,

Senator Bien. I am not being eritical of what vou have done thus
far. T am trying to pursue how we go from here realistically.

Thers is not really any argument at the Bureau that arsom is a
“bigoie”, is there? I mean, there is no one sitting down there and
saying, “Well, arson really is in the category of"—I cannot even think
of something—but in the category of something minor, I mean, it 1s
considered a class A operation, big money, big dollars, big losses, big
crime.

Mr. Zotee. Yes, sir. And we have become involved in many other
areas rather than just collecting statistics, as I am sure you are aware.

Senator Bipen. Yes. And in light of the fact that, because of the
work of both you witnesses and others who have testified. we recog-
nize this to be a major problem of the United States of America, it
geems to me that it is often diffienlt to explain to the American people
why the Federal Burecau of Investigation., the most respected law
enforcement agency in the world—at least, in our country—somehow
decided it is not hoppening on their wateh—you know, “It did not
happen on my watch.” Let me put it another way. T wonder why the
TBI has not come to us and said, “Look, we need more money. We
need to put arson up there in that category. We do not have the facili-
ties to do it now under our existing data collection techniques, and we
want more money for that collection facility for the purpose of in-

feluding arson, just like we do robbery.”

£ My, ZotseE. When we have gone forward with budeet requests. we
v,/ have asked for money in the area of arson. Now, arson is not in and
! of itself a Federal erime.

Senator Bivew. I know that.

Mr. Zorse. It is one of the crimes that can Tend to an investigation
under the interstate transportation and aid of racketeering, which we
address verv strongly. : :

Senator Bioew. Are there other erimes in the index that are not per
so Federal crimes? T mean. don’t vou catalog—or mavbe T should
ask you, do you catalog murder when it is not 2 Federal crime?
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Mr. Zoree. Well, sir, the uniform crime reporting program, the data
collection methodology, does not collect Federal crimes per se. It only
gets its information from ecity, county, and State law enforcement.
Tederal erimes necessarily are not in there.

Senator Biorn, Well, then, I misunderstood you. I thought you were
maldng the point, when you said that arson is not a Federal crime per
se—T guess I jumped the gun—1I thonght you were about to say there-
fore, it does not rise to the level or the categorization or the juridical
point that it should be kept, just likke murder or any other crime. Let
mao ask it another way. What is the difference between the FBT pub-
lishing fairly accurate statistics on murder, on rape, on robbery, on
auto theft ?Why does not arson fit into that same category ?

Mr. Zowse. The UCR program was initiated by the International
Association of Chiefs of Police in 1930, and they attempted to select
out just a small group of crimes that wounld act as indicators, an index,
if you will.

Senator Bopw. Now, I am going to step you as you go. What was
the rationale Tor selecting the crimes? They wanted to get the ones
that were the worst crimes, right ?

Mr. Zouse. The basic rationale was the timeliness of reporting and
tho Jikelihood of becoming known to Iaw enforcement.

Senator BmeN. But I mean, they did not put purse snatching on
that list.

Mr. Zorse. Well, sir, purse snatching would be in there as a sub-
category to larceny.

Senator Bmexw, True. So what is not in there?

Mr. Zoupe. Well, such things as embezzlement, fraud, simple as-
sault; prior to 1979, arson. All other crimes exclusive of those seven
erimes which were articulated earlier by Mr. Jones—murder, rape,
Iio’bbery, aggravated assnult, burglary, larceny, and motor vehicle
theft.

Senator Brorw. Now, back to the point. Why were those crimes the
seven picked?

Mr. Zorpe. For the basic reason that they would in all Tikelihood
coma to the attention of law enforcement in a timely manner.

Senator Bew. I see. So you are suggesting that the other crimes,
some of them that we have mentioned that were left out, were not
likely to come to the attention of law enforcement in a timely man-
ner, and so statistically, it would be difficult

Mr. ZowsE. Very difficult.

Senator Broex. T see,

Mr. Zoune. Arson tends to fall into that category, and as you may
recall, was part of our rationale in opposing arson as a part of that
Crime Index and our suggestion that we address it as a special study
as opposed to putting it into an area that is diffienlt to assess.

Senator Bmex. I guess you are aware that although that may be the
rationale, that is not the general view. T mean, most people think the
reason why vou do not put fraud in but you put rape in is because
societal values indicate that rape is a more heinous erime than fraud.
1 mean, that is what the folks think. Maybe the experts do not, think
that, but go ont on the stump and walk around—a county fair or a
downtown sidewalk or at one of those harn burnings—and you will
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find that they assume that the FBI places emphasis on those crimes
which society believes to be the worst crimes that are committed. And,
although you have explained the rationale, which relates to the ability
to be able to gather those statisties in a timely fashion, the percep-
tion differs. But at any rate, I do not want to belabor the point, be-
cause you have answered my question, and you have cleared up some-
thing on my part. I, quite frankly, operated under that illusion also.

Does the FBI provide help to the States now in the compilation of
these figures, or are you & receptacle?

Mr. Zouse. I like to feel that we do both.

Senator Brory. How do you provide the help now? I mean, what do
you do tn help them amass the figures in the first place?

Mr. Zorse. We conduct training classes throughout the country. We
have a cadre of agents who travel about the country to the varions
States and hold regional seminars for the entire UCR program, wheve
we discuss definitions, methodology. We assist them in computing
crime rates for their individual cities. We assist those States who have
their own State UCR program in publishing the data in a way that
will be meaningful for legislators, academia, and those with an in-
terest in the problem.

Senator Broen. In the experience in my State and, from what T
understand in others, there is not as much cooperation as might be
hoped for within the States, intrastate, between the fire protection
agencies and the police agencies. That is understandable. One of the
things this bill attempts to do, by putting arson into part I of your
categories, is focus attention and raise it to the level, in the eves of
law enforcement agencies, of other crimes that are statistically easier
to gather. I wonder if you conld comment on whether the difficulty in
eathering, in a timely fashion, the information concerning arson re-
lates to the noneooperative nature of the agencies that have jurisdic-
tion to deal with the subject matter, or whether it relates to the nature
of the erime itself.

Do yon understand what T am saying?

Mr, Zotpe. Yes, siv, I do. And your first point very well could be
contributory. We lack that line of communication between fire mar-
shal and the chief of police or the group of chiefs of police that would
receive information from the fire marshal. because the law enforce-
ment ageney has to provide its data for its own unigue jurisdiction,
or it would lose its significance to the people of that city or town. So
that could be contributory, but I think that is minimal.

Our concern over arson not being timely reported is in the investi-
gation aspect of the crime. If your automobile is stolen, you know
that relatively quickly; if your wallet is lifted, vou are immediately
pware of it. This is generally true in the aveas of rape, robbery, and so
forth. These erimes are timely in nature, in terms of discovery. Where-
as in the case of arson, there are times it is immediately apparent, hut
in n vast number of cases, it takes a long period of investigation and
some forensic work to firmly insure the fact that if was an arson.

Senator Bey. I appreciafe your testimony. It has been enlighten-
ing. We will proceed to mark up this bill, and, Mr. Strother, we will
work with vour staff, looking at the suggestions vou may have relating
to the bill, bevond the obvious recommendation which is elimination
of the bill at this point.
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Thank you very much for being so candid. We appreciate it.
[The prepared statements of Mr. Strother and Mr. Zolbe follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RicHarp R, STROTHER

My name is Richard R. Strother. I am Associate Administrater of the United
atates Fire Administration {USFA), Federal Emergency Management Agency
(FEMA) . I am responsible for coordinating arson prevention amd control setivi-
ties and have ainthored the “Report to Congress on Arson: The Iederal Role in
Arson Prevention and Conirol.” T have been requested fo speak for HUD, Justice,
ATF, and the FILA.

Despite the significant anti-arson programs at the Federal, State and local
level, arson still remaing the fastest growing crime in America. The answer to
why arson is still growing rests with five key problems:

A, The narrowness of traditional roles and responsibilities does not encourage
the coordination and cooperation swhich arson preventlon and control requires,

B. High gain (profits) and low risk of apprebension and incarceration are
associated with the arson erime.

C. The complexity of the crlme malkes it diffieult to recognize and prevent arson-
for-profit schemes.

D. Psyehologicaily metivated arsen is on the increqse.

T, There is a Inck of widespread dissemination of effective anti-arson programs.

The key to arson prevention and control is eoordination—coordination at the
Federal, State, and Iocal level among police, fire, judicial, housing, insurance,
eommunity, and public education groups and agencies.

It is this issue, coordinatien and eooperation, that {he bill, 8. 252, “The Anti-
Arsont Act of 1979, addresses and fo whiel this testimony is directed.

Asg n resuli of Congressional and public aftention to the arson problem, rederal
agencies have initinted a series of cooperative anti-arson projects.

The Law Enforcement Assistance Administration (LEAA) has funded USFA
to provide technieal assistance to states and cities to establish arson ‘task forees.

USAR, the Federal Burean of Investigation (FBI), and the Bureau of Aleohol,
Tobacceo and Firearms {ATF), with the finaneinl assistance of LBAA, are pro-
viding seminarsg on arson investigation threughout the couniry.

TSAT and Federal Insurance Administration (FIA) have worked with Na-
tional Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC) and have developed an
anti-argon provision for insurance applications in high risk neighborhoods.

ACTION and LEAA are supporting community arson demonstration projects.

The Department of Housing and Urban Developmeni (HUD) and USIFA are
working tegether to direet HTUD community revitalization programs toward anti-
arson objectives.

ATF, FBI, the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) and the United States Postal
Service (USPS) are cooperating on arson investigations and prosecution.

The Tinited Siates Fovest Service (USFE) and USFA are working on rural
arson prevention projeets in Oregon, Oiitahoma and Arkansas.

A Federnl inter-agoney coordinating meeting is held bi-monthly at the U.8. Fire
Administration. The parpose of this meeting is to exchange informuiion on anti-
arson inikiatives and to keep each ageney aware of the netivities of the other
ageneies.

Bi-monthly, LEAA holds a meeting with those agencies most concerned with
the arson training efforts—FBRI, ATTF, and USFA.

Several Federal agencies are involved in the fight against arson, Many of these
agencies are mentioned in 5. 252, ¥ would like to spend & moment deseribing
their anti-srson initiatives to give you a full picture of Federal action in this
ares.

FEDERAL BEMBERGENCY MANAGEMENT AGENCY

7.5, Fire Adminigtration {USFA)

USFA is the prineipal coordinating ageney for Federal arson prevention and
control efforts.

The nrson taglk Toree assistance program ig providing technical assistance, sup-
ported by LIEAA, to states and cities to establish arson task Torees,

The Nationnl Fire Academy offers courses in Arson Investigation and Arson
Dietection to the fite service, police, and prosecutors. These courses are being de-
veloped with the support of LEAA. Additionally, a course has been developed
with the National College of District Attorneys to train prosecntors in arson
prosecution,
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Proto-type arson early warning systems have been developed to identify pat-
terns of arson-for-profit. Pilot projects are underway in Boston, Knoxville, New
Haven, New York, Pheoenix, San Francisco, and Seattle, T'he arson early warning
system was instrumental in exposing a major arson ring in Chicago recently.

An Arson Resource Center has been established as a national reference cenier
to provide arson prevention and control information to arson specialists as well
a8 the general public. The Center publislies an Arson Resource BExchange Bulle-
‘tin to promote the exchauge of new information and fechniques in preventing and
controlling arson.

A TJuvenile Firesetter Counseling Program based on a successful program in
Los Angeles County, California, has been established, and training is being con-
ducted nationwide, In Bolingbroolk, Ilinois, 98 percent of those youths who are
counselled using this program have not sef. further fires.

USFA is working with the American Bar Association, Youug Lawyer's Divi-
sion. The Conzservatory Group, and the National Trust for Historie Preservation
to support state and local anti-arson programs,

Iederal Insurdanee Administration (FId)

FIA has revised its regulations governing FAIR Plans to discourage arson-for-
profit. 1A and USFA have worked closely with the Nuational Asscciation of In-
gurance Commissioners and have developed an anti-arson provision in the insuar-
ance application which will be used in arson-prone neighborhoods.

DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

Law Enforcement Aagisiance Administration (LEAA)

An Arson Unit was established within TIEAA,

An interngency agreement was signed with the U.S. Fire Administration re-
garding the roles of the two agencies in arson prevention and control.

Trangfer of funds, primarily for training, was made to USFA, the FBI,
and ATIM

Funds have been provided to the National Burean of Standards (NBS) to
develop performance standards for arson accelerant detectors.

LEAA conceived and awarded a grant for the preparation of an arson-for-
profit training manual.

LIEAA developed a fraining course for prosecutors through a grant to the
National College of District Attorneys.

Fands were made available to state UCR systems to aceommodate reporting
of arson as a Part I crime.

A program Model report on Arson Control and Prevention was published.

Agsistance grants of approximately £9,000,000 were awarded to 34 stote,
county, and municipal entities.

Federal Burcaw of Investigation (FBI)

Organized crime arson-for-profit rings have been investigated and success-
fully prosecuted under the FBI's Anti-Arson Program and this effort is continu-
ing.

Supported by LEAA funding over a eight-month period which ended June 20,
1980, the FBI has ecnducted 175 arson training sessions for law enforcement
officials throughout the country.

Supported by LEAA fundings, the FBI hosted a National Symposium on Teo-
nomie Arson ot the FBI Academy, Quantico, Virginia.

The ¥BI holds periodic in-service training for its own agents on arson.

The ¥BI foremsic Ilnboratory examines physical evidence in arson cases sub-
mitted to it by State, local and Federal agencles, and provides agent-examiners
to testify as expert witnesses at trial concerning scientific findings.

The Uniform Crime Reports (UCR)} lias initiated efforts to include arson as
a Part T crime.

Research on the paychological profile of the adalt arsonist is being conduected
at Quantico.

DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

Burcau of Alcehol, Tobaceo and Fircarms (ATH)

Law enforcement ngencies in 26 Task Iorce Citles are being assisted in se-
lected arson investigations related to commercial and industrial arson and in
arson involving interstate and forelgn commerce.
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Supported by LEAA funding, arson-for-profit seminarg are being conducted
in selected cities nationwide.

Laboratory assistance for analyzing arson crime scene evidence is provided to
law enforcement agencies.

Organized crime arson-for-proft rings are being investigated.

Inlernal Revenue Service {(IRS)

IRS investigntes and eceperates in the prosecution of persons whe fail to re-
port taxable income received from committing arson,

DEPARTMENT OF HOUBING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT (FEUD}

Through its Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Program, HUD
has supported Iocal anti-arson activities in the following areas:
Local arson strilke forces;
Building seal-up campaigns;
LCode enforcement;
Fire facilities and equipment ;
Anti-arson efforts by community groups; and
Building demolition.

A letter of understan@ing has been signed between HUD and USTA which
facilitates USFA participation in HUD'’s Crime Prevention Programs including
HUD's “"Handbook for Neighborhood Commercial Revitalization™ (to be pub-
lished Iate ¥Fall 1980) which will inelude a chapter oa techinical assistance to
community organizations that want to attack arson at the local level.

T.B. POSTAL BERVICE (USPB)

USPS is pursuing investigation of vicolations of mail frand statutes which
relate to arson-for-profit,
ACTIOR

ACTION and LITAA have developed a five million dollar Urban Crime Pre-
vention Program, which ineludes supporting neighborhood anti-zrson demon-
stration projects.

DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE

National Burcan of Standerds

Reports on the psychology of firesetters have been issued.

A fire arson investigation manual has been developed.

Standards for accelerant detection instruments are being developed to pro-
mote more eifective presentation of arson evidence.

DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

U.8. Forest Service (USFS)

A strategy to reduce arson by forest firesetters has been developed.

A chapter on investigation of arson committed in forests or wildlands has been
ineluded in a handbook on fire prevention.

USFA believes that the cooperation among the Federal Agencies has enhanced
our capabilities and greater results have been achieved than would have been
possible under separate ageney actions.

"The programs which T have identified have and will continue to produce pro-
ductive results which have made a good dent in the Nation's arson probiem.

These results have been achieved by the agencies under their existing authority
without the creation of a legislatively mandated interagency coordinating Lody.
Accordingly, the Administration believes that the Bill is unnecessary and op-
poses its ennetment.

We firmly endorse the concept of coordinated and collaborative action by Fed-
ernl Agencies warning against arson, not only against arson-for-profit, but all
categories of arson, Even though the estimates of economic losges due to arson-
for-profit are placed oz high ns 40 percent of all intentionally set fires, arson-for-
profit encompasses less than 20 percent of all incidents, Arson related to van-
dalism, revenge, and crime-concenlment fecount for o Inrger and very grim per-
rentage of the crime,

Thank you for the opportunity to offer these cownments. P11 be glad to answer
any questions you may have.
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PREPATED STATEMENT OF Pavn A. ZOLBE

I welcome thiz opporinnity to appear before your Subeommittee to explain the
TBI's position on Senate Bill a5 relative to the Uniform Crime Reporting
(UCR) Program.

One segpment of the legislation deals with reclassification of the offense of
arson from the Part I category of erimes in the UCR Program to the Crime
Index category. As the Subcommitiee may be aware, nmendments to the Depart-
ment of Justice Aunthorization Bills, during the most recent fiscal years, man-
dated the UCR Program to reclassify arson. The initial effort in this regard
oecurred in Oectober, 1978; and the FBI immediztely embarked on a research
progeam to fulfill the mandate of collecting arson statistics from the law en-
forcement comimunity under the aegls of the Crime Index.

Arson offense information was solicited from the UCR constituency beginning
in May, 1970, Because this was seminal datz collection effort and dealt with a
crime not totally familiar to all law enforcement agencies, the information re-
ceived during 1970 may not prove as valuable as we would wish. Our efforts in
arson dota colleetion continue; and it iz hoped, within 2 few years, the level
of aceuracy and validity of the information provided by law enforcement will be
of value in analyzing this serious crime.

The data collection methodolegy, the cooperative spirit between the law en-
forcement community, and the fire services community, and the necessary liaison
spmong the various Federal agencies with an interest in the arson problem are
now in place, With the pnssage of this legislation, the erime of arson will assume
a permanent place in the Crime Index.

Because of the uniqueness of arson crimes, the UCR Program continues to
have concern over the propriety of arson as a part of the Crime Index. However,
with the full cooperation of the fire services and law enforcement throughout
the Nation, information on the crime of arson will enjoy the same level of
credibility as that of other crimes which have historically comprised the Crime
Index.

We have, over the last few years, appeared pefore various Congressional com-
mittees rezarding this particular lecislation. In each of those appearances, it was
suggested that consideration be given to developing a study on the crime of
arson, which the Administration has oppnsed. Precedent, within the TCR effort,
exists in the form of other specinl studies: Law Bnforcement Officers Killed,
Bomb Summary, and Assaults on Federal Officers. These specinl purpose publi-
cations were initinted in response to identifiable, but unique, problems in the
eriminal statistics area which could not be efficiently addreszed by the basic
UCR Program.

The legislation in question today calls for just such a special study to he con-
ducted by the TRI. While the TCR Program has, thus far, been able to absorb
the expenditure of resources necessary to collect Hmited arson data within the
Crime Index necessary resources do not exist for handling a specinl study.

The present collection of arson data is handled through an already established
networl of law eaforcement agencies. To conduct a special study on the crime
of arson would logically necessitate going well beyond the law enforcement
aspect of this erime and wonld require additional resources to mount what is
considerad to be, by the UCR sfaff. an ambitions nodertaking.

Tater this yenr, the annual publication, “Crime in the Tnited States,” will he
issued. Thiz will he the firgt vear that arson data. of a very limited nature, will
appear. There are serlous auestions as to the significance of the informatinn we
have collected in 1070 in this initial effort. We wish to assure this SBubcommittee,
however, that our concerted efforts will continue in order that we may enhance
our data collection techninues. It is anticipated that within the foreseenble
future. the Crime Index, which will fnelude the erime of arson, can provide uszeful
information to all of those with an interest in the Nation's erime prohlen.

T hope these comments regarding the FBI's position on Sennte Bill 252 have
been nf benefit to the Subeommittee, Tt has been n ongstanding commitment of
the TBI to =upport the most responsible data collection efforts within the Iaw
en{-prcement profession and to constructively resist erime and all of its ramifi-
Larions.

Senator Bmux. In the interest of time and so nobody gets shut ont,
I am going to ask the entire remaining witness list, which is a total of
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four people—we had it broken down into two panels—to come for-
ward at the same time. i

The first witness would be Mr. Eugene J ewell. He is presently in his
14th year as chief of the arson bureau of the State fire marshals office.
e has been involved in fire service for 35 years. He is a former mem-
ber of the faculty of Columbus Technical Institute, and is a past
member of the board of directors of the International Association of
Arson Investigators. For the past & yeals, he has chaired a Blue
Ribbon Arson Committee of the Ohio FAIR plan. In 1975, he was &
member of the National Symposium on Arson, held in Washington,
1.C. Heis 2 national lecturer on arson and fire management.

Welcome, Mr. Jewell. T might add, coincidentally, he is from Ohio.

Next, Mr. John Pyle. Mr. Pyle possesses both local and Federal
experience in arson prosecution. TFrom 1974 to 1978, he was assistant
county prosecutor in Cleveland. Since 1978, he has been an assistant
U.&. attorney for the Northern District of Ohio. He is assigned to
coordinate Federal, State and private sector antiarson efforts and he
assists in the Greater Cleveland Crime Prevention Committee. Last
yenr, he participated in a 1-day arson-training seminar for 160 Ohio
prosecutors, drafting an “Arson Handbook” for them. He will share
his experiences with us this morning. He is also from Ohio.

Next is Mr. LeRoy Troske. He has been o senior claims officer for
the St. Paul Fire & Marine Insurance Co. since 1977 he is primarily
responsible for elaims on property, automobile and inland marine
visks, He also specializes in studying the causes and effecte of arson.
He is currently ehairman of the Minnesota Insurance Advisory Com-
mittee on Arson, which is associated with the International Associa-
tion of Arson Investigntors. Before assuming this position, he worked
with the General Adjustment Bureau of St. Paul for 23 years, He has
helped develop an arson information award program, a fire depart-
ment postcard notifieation program to alert local departments to pos-
sible arson incidents and several education seminars for adjusters,
underwriters, agents, and fire personnel.

And our last, but certainly not least, witness on the list today is
Mr. J. R. Birmingham. He will deliver a statement on behalf of
John Barracato, a former deputy chief fire marshal of the city of
New York, and manager of the Aetna Life & Clasualty arson fraund
unit. Mr. Birmingham is an investigator in the arsen fraud unit.
Prior to his insurince company employment, which began in 1966 as
a property claim representative, he was fire chief for 4 years and
served 13 yvears in the Garden City, N.Y., Fire Department, in other
positions. During those years, he was employed, in Nassau County, at
th_e New Yorl Fire Service Academy as deputy chief and was respon-
shile for instructing paid and volunteer firemen in fire investigation
and prevention. He will undoubtedly be a positive addition to these
hearings. '

Gentlemen, weleome. If T could ask you to give your statements in
the order in which yon were called, and then I will direct questions
to all of you, if that is agreeable.

T am sorry to hold you through your Junch.

Mr. Jewell? '
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PANEL OF STATE AND INDUSTRY OFFICIALS:

STATEMENTS 0F EUGENE JEWELL, CHIEF, OHIO STATE ARSON
BUREAU, STATE FIRE MARSHALS OFFICE; JOHN PYLE, ASSIST-
ANT TU.S. ATTORNEY, NORTHERN DISTRICT OF OHIO; LeROY
TROSKE, SENIOR CLAIMS OFFICER, ST. PAUL FIRE & MARINE
INSURANCE CO0., AND J. R. BIRMINGHAM, INVESTIGATOR,
AETNA LIFE & CASUALTY INSURANCE CO.

Mr. Jewern, Mr. Chairman, as chief of the arson burean, division
of the State fire marshals office of the State of Ohio, it is a pleasure
for me to once again appear before the U.S. Senate to testify on the
crime of arson and to lend support to the Anti-Arson Act, Senate bill
5. 252,

Since I last appeared in May of 1979, the erime of arson has con-
tinued to increase and to be a devastation to the arson investigator,
who by this time must feel like the drowning victim going down for
the third time. After a decade or more of fighting one losing battle
after another in the war against arson. the local mnvestigator would
welcome reinforcements. The problem of saturation is now being mag-
nified by another enemy, which I am sure you are familiar with,
inflation.

Although efforts at identifying both the number of fires and the
amount of arson throughout the land are far too premature to even
establish & basis of information, the problem of total involvement and
budgetary matters has already threatened its accuracy. Whether man-
datory or voluntary by statute, no system can be effective without total
commitment. Every five, police, and insurance agency must be involved
in reporting of arson before the magnitude of our problem can be
realized. If the partial results of the unknown are staggering, surely,
the truth will scare us to death,

Saturation occurs when there is more arson than there are arson in-
vestigators to investigate the crime. In 1979, the crime of arson in-
creased over 20 percent—that is, in Ohio. In 1978, there still were
moro than 48 percent of the known incendiary fires that were never in-
vestigated. There simply were not enough investigators to do the job.

Inflation has inereased both the cost of equipment and operating ex-
penses to the extent that time-consuming, scientific arson investigation
needed to accomplish a successful conviction is almost impossible, and
indeed, arson investigators nre threatened daily with the loss of their
jobs because of departmental cutbacks, a result of budgetary problems.
Tire and police administrators feel that suppression is more necessary
than the investigation when it comes to budgetary problems.

Realistically, the only answer to arson prevention is the sure and
certain knowledge that all fires will be reported and that all arson will
be investigated and convictions will be a certainty.

One small example of inflation is the inflated cost of the supersensi-
tive hydrocarbon indicator, a necessary scientific aid in arson investi-
gation. That equipment has risen from $260 to $1.200 since 1964.

On edueation, much has heen done recently to provide basie train-
ing for police, fire, and insurance personnel in the arvea of arson detec-
tion. It must be remembered, however. that as in the reporting of
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fires, the responsibility for education falls largely to a volunteer effort.
An incentive must be provided to reward arson investigators for the
years of experience, the college degrees, and the horrendous overtime
experienced by that expert, not to mention the hazardous duty in-
volved. The need to be current in fire science education, explosives,
chemistry, five, building, and criminal codes, and so_on, consumes
much of the investigator’s off-time, and this education should be with-
in his financial resources.

The arson task force is becoming a viable weapon, especially in the
aren, of organized erime. The local department can hardly afford the
manpower or specialized equipment needed by large-scale investiga-
tion. The task force can overcome jurisdictional boundaries and end
the age-old problem of jealousy that hampers and even destroys many
investigations,

The Cambridge, Ohio, Holiday Inn arson case that killed 10 and
injured 83 required thousands of man-hours by local, State, and Fed-
eral agencies to bring the arsonist to trinl and a successful conviction.
Arson control requires the full and coordinated efforts of the fire serv-
ice, law enforcement ngencies, criminal justice personnel, the insurance
industry, and the community, and only total cooperation between local,
State, and Federal governments can extingnish the flames of satura-
tion and inflation. Clongressional support through the pussage of the
Arson Control Act will lend strength and finances that will encourage
the arson investigator to greater tasks of education and investigation.
We have begun to show what working together can accomplish.

‘Thank you for the opportunity to testify here today, and I shall be
happy to respond to any questions you may have.

Senator Boex. Thank you, Mr. Jewell.

Mr. Pyle?

My, Pyre. Mr. Chairman, my remarks will be very brief. As you
know from my introduetion, I am an assistant T.S. attorney for the
Northern Distriet of Ohio. In 1978, I joined the staff of Mr. James
Williams, who is our U.S. attorney. Mr. Williams gave me a general
type of mandate, to do what could he done, utilizing the full force and
authority of his office, fo combat arson in northern Ohio.

T am appearing today not as a spokesman for the administration,
but as a person who has a little practical experience. And I say to you,
sir, that in considering what the Federal Government can do to com-
bat arson, I think that we have to consider and analyze the question
of why in the past, we, in law enforcement and in the insurance indus-
try, have been somewhat less than successful in combating this problem.

I ask you, sir, to consider the very unique nature of this erime, as
I am sure you have, that arson is muech different than other erimes.
When u fire is set, there is no indication that this is necessarily a crime.
Fires, by law, are presumed to be aceidental in nature. I ask you to
consider the fact that in arson investizations, unlike other crimes, there
are many people with different investigative skills and responsibilities
involved. In an arson investigation, arson for profit particularly, yon
will have a need for firefighters, for chemists, for accountants, for
insurance people, for interrogation experts, and so forth.

Suecessful prosecutions require the pooling of rvesources of these
many people. No one investigator has all these skills.
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Senate bill 252 addresses itself to the need for pooling of resources
for coordination, for training, and for greater scrutiny in the issuance
of FATR plan insurance.

In Ohio, we have sought to coordinate efforts, often informally. We
have sought to provide training. Included in those efforts was a seminar
program sponsored by the U.S. Attorney’s Office in conjunction with
another group, called the Greater Cleveland Crime Prevention Com-
mittee. And I am going to supply your counsel, sir, with a copy of the
handbook that was prepared in conjunction with that seminar and has
been since distributed to prosecutors from throughout the country who
have requested copies.

Senator Bmew. Fine. Thank you very much.

Mr. Pyie. I want to close, sir, by saying that regardless of the
future of Senate bill 252, the fact that it has been introduced, the fact
that you are conducting hearings today and have conducted hearings
and are reported in the press, those factors alone have encouraged
local firefighters and investigators and local/municipal city council-
men who have the funding strengths for their cities. Those efforts are
appreciated and will be remembered.

Thank you, sir.

Senator Bmew. Thank you.

Mr. Troske?

Mr. Trosse. Senator Biden, thank you for the opportunity of
appearing. For the sake of brevity, I will not read my statement, but
rather, let 1t be admitted in the record.

Senator Brmorxn. All the statements will be included in the record
following the oral testimony.

Mr. Trosge. 1t is evident that much has been written and much has
been said about the problem. I am here as an individual company, not
only to extend our appreciation, but also to, for the record, assure
you that this is a problem that has been of concern to the individual
insurance companies for some years.

You commented earlier several times about what we helieve is the
major impact of this bill, or the efforts of Senator GGlenn and the rest
of you in this effort, and that is the area of visibility. It has put a
problem high on the mantle where it can no longer be shunted to the
side, either through lack of rtesource or other reasons, and must be
given its full direction, not only by the firefighters, the investigators,
the FBT, or whoever, but it does give it visibility.

I believe we have accomplished more in the last 2 years in my own
company in this effort than we have in the previous 30.

We have one other area to address, and that is the area of afford-
ability and availability, which I believe is a problem for every policy-
holder in the United States. This effort and the effort of all of us
combined can continue to certainly keep insurance, we hope, profitable,
but also keep it affordable and available,

Thank you for the opportunity.

Senator Bmen. Thank you.

Mr. Birmingham ¢

Mr. Bremivenanm. Thank you, Senator.

Tt is an honor, Mr. Chairman, to be testifying in support of your
efforts to control one of our Nation’s most costly and destructive crimes.
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My name is Rod Birmingham. I am an investigator in the fraud and
arson unib at the Aetna Life & Casualty. I have worked for Aetna since
1966 and have spent my recent career helping formulate the policies
and day-to-day operating procedures under which the fraud and arson
unit operates.

1 have conducted more than 1,000 fire prevention and causation
investigations, both as a firefighter and in connection with my worlk at
Aetna,

T am appearing today to present the testimony of John Barracato,
who is the manager of the fraud and arson unit, who is currently in
California, testifying in a criminal trial.

I do ask, of course, that the full text of Mr. Barracato’s testimony
bo included in the record.

Senator By, It will be.

Mr. Braniwemant. Thank you.

Wa helieve the legislation before you makes an important start in
dealing with arson comprehensively and effectively. S. 252 emphasizes
coordinated Federal efforts, assistance to local and State agencies,
better training, and uniform data collection. Those are practical pri-
orities that deserve immediate attention.

Qection 4 of this bill, which would permanently establish arson as
a part I erime under the FBI's uniform reporting system, is erueial
if our Nation is to plan and evaluate arson control strategies intelli-
gently. Without adequate reporting, arson will always be a phantom
crime. Wo will always be left to guess at the number of arson cases
nationwide, the extent of damage, and the number of persons arrested
and convicted.

At Aetna Life, we are using internal data collection systems fo re-
fine and improve our antiarson program. That program is built on
three central efforts to confront arvson directly.

First. the fraud and arson unit gives prompt, individualized atten-
tion to fire claims when arson is suspected. We made sure our field
offico personnel have prompt access to suitable experts and other as-
sistance so they can get laboratory analyses, access to property and
financial records, onsite interviews, and other documentation. This is
important when fraudulent activity is involved because it establishes
evidence justifying a claim denial. o

Tt is also important when our policyholder is the innocent vietim
of revenge-motivated arson, vandalism, pyromania, or other kinds of
arson. By investigating immediately, we can male a settlementi with-
out waiting weeks or months for local officials to make an official de-
termination of the nature of the erime.

Our second priority is training. In our first year. the fraud and
arson unit has held 45 training sessions at Aetna field offices nation-
wide. Weo conducted and assisted in 60 seminars for law enforcement
agencies, fire departments, insurance industry groups. and publie
task forces. We published an award-winning, 43-page training m anual
that is now in its fourth printing, with requests from outside groups
arriving at the rate of about 500 a week.

Our third priovity is public education. We have undertaken exten-
sive efforts to draw media attention to this issue, to encouragé cIvIC
and business groups to emphasize arson prevention. to inform mu-
nicipalleaders, and to get business organizations involved.
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Aetna has contributed well over half a million dollars to prom-
ising arson control efforts in ey locations. These grants have in-
cluded $226,000 to New York City, $140,000 to the California
District Attorneys’ Associntion, and $97,500 to the city of New
Haven. |

Mr. Chairman, we are proud of our antiarson program at Aeina.
Based on what I have seen, it is an unparalleled attempt to deal with
the complexities of the arson problem. We intend to build on our
commitment and to improve out investigative programs, our train-
ing techniques, and our public education efforts,

I have to emphasize that this is a erime of the magnitude that
requires an organized government response. At Actna, we are re-
minded almost daily that we cannot begin to meet the equipment,
training, and information needs of local and State fire officials, of
community groups or prosecutors. In city after city, dedicated people
are struggling on their own, with inadequate resources and little
gupport. Without the kind of help envisioned in S. 252—io set
standards, to give direction, and to reinforce local and private initia-
tives—Aetna’s work will, at best, be little more than a stopgap
measure.

T would like to make a few more comments, if I may, based on the
testimony. The average arson loss reported to the Aetna during the
last 12 months was $112,000. We decided at Aetna that unless
we knew the nature and extent of the challenge we faced, we would
not be able to plan intelligent response. It is disturbing to realize
that the efforts to establish a countrywide, uniform reporting of
arson as a major crime may be abandoned, and that police and fire
officials will lose immediate impetus to pursue arsonists vicorously.
We can expect that real world priorities will be readjusted toward
morae visible, clearly defined erimes,

Arson investigations and investigators are usually handled hy
local fire officials, who are nearly always understaffed, inadequately
trained, and poorly equipped. T know firsthand that these men are
extroordinarily dedicated, but they need support and direction of
the kind contemplated in the legislation before you. I mentioned be-
fore that we have published a 43-page training manual, and o copy
has been submitted for the record.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. T will answer any questions.

Senator Bmex. Thank you.

Mr. Jewell, you have been around for a while in this business, and
you are well-respected. You began your testimony in a way that was
echoed by the three remaining witnesses and everyone I have heard
speak about arson, about the need for cooperation, training. et cetera.

My question for you is, in your experience, why don’t the States and
cities do their part? Why are we sitting here? T am told by every com-
pany in America, and almost every individual in Ameriea, that they
want the Federal Government to do less, they want the Federal Govern-
ment to get out of their hair. and 35 States have surpluses and the
Federal Government has a deficit. In your experience with human
nature and your being out there in the field, why is it they are looking
to us? I mean. why are vou sitting here—besides my asking you and
John Glenn writing the bill-—why is it we are here, instead of in the
city hall of Columbus, or instead of the State legislature in Albany?
Why? Do vou have an answer ?
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Mr. Jewrrr, In the last 4 years, Senator, we have increased my inves-
tigative staff by 100 percent. Arson has increased over 200 percent in
that length of time. We have started a task force operation--this is
not a new thing. The International Association of Arson Investigators
has been working on this since 1957

Senator Bmpex. T know, but you just finished saying nothing hap-
pened until the Federal Government did something. My question is,
“Why ?” I thought you said in the last 2 years more had been done
than in the previous 30 years, and it was 2 years ago——

Mr., JoweLr. That was not my statement, but it is true that because’
of a public awareness program we created that got the Federal Govern-
ment interested.,

Senator Bipew. T know that, but why didn’t you get the city couneil
interested 7 Why didn’t you get the State legislature and the Governor
interested ?

Why is it that the Governor of the State of Delaware, and the Gov-
ernor of the State of Ohio, and the Governor of the State of New
York and the Governor of the State of California probably have not
mentioned the word “arson” in their entire terms.

Mr. JewerL. Well, I cannot spealk for your Governor, but I ean speal
for mine, and I ean speak for the last two. T will say that they

Senator Bipex. I eannot speak for mine, either.

Mr. Jewewn [continuing]. Have both put forth a tremendous effort
as Tar asarson is coneerned.

Senator Bipew, Fave they gone to the State legislatures to ask for
money ?

Mr. JeweLL. Yes, sir.

Senator Ben, They have?

Mr. Jewenn, They have, and they are doing it right now, and it
still will not be enough. They have reorganized the State fire marshals
office, redirected the mmsurance tax money that was in the general fund,
and redirected it directly into the fire marshal—and incidentally, we
are going to have to ask for an increase in that to be designated only
for arson investigation and arson education. That is in the process
right now.

Senator Bipexn, Were you getting any LEA A money for arson?

Mr. JewerL. Yes, sir. T wrote the original grant request in 1971,
the first one for arson.

Senator Bmen. By the way, I really have no quarrel with you. I
am really trying to understand this. Do you think your State will
pick up the money that is not geing to come in for LEAA now!

Mr. Jewrir, They have picked it up. The Federal Government paid
for two arson chemists and built one laboratory. We have built two
more laboratories and an arson investigator training laboratory sinece
that time, Well, T will correct that. The Federal Government fuqded
the physical plant. and the State of Ohio paid for it. Since that time,
we now have a chief chemist and six chemists working in there. This
will give you some iden. This was 1972, when we started in a basement
storernom with a borrowed zas chromatoeraph, and this was Iast
vear. This is the amount of business. They ave talking around the
TUnited States that they can only get a 2 percent conviction rate. he-
canse arson is such a terrible erime. We have statistics that will show
that last vear our conviction rate was 60 pereent in the State of Ohio,
a little bit better than 60 percent,
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Senator Bmew., In your experience traveling around the country,
lecturing, are there other States that are as progressive as you have
been on this?

Mr. Jewser. Other States are sending their people to us to train
their forensic chemists and their investigators. We are training them
in the faeility that the Federal Government helped us build.

Senator Bipzn. All right. Roughly Low much did that facility cost?
. Mr. Juwert. Well, we built the building. You built the laboratories
inside of it, and those laboratories, I would say, probably have close
to $1 million in them.

Senator Bmen. And roughly, what is the State’s budget; do you
have any idea of the whole State budget ?

Mr. Jewzrz. I think it was $17 billion.

Senator Bmen. And it was $1 million the Federal Government
came up with. If the Federal Government stops tomorrow and says,
“Hey, look, we are not going to be able to influence it, we are not going
to be involved in it; we are out. We are out of the business. We are not
going to pass this, We are not going to put pressure on the FBI. We
are out,” what will happen to the movement to stop arson for profit,
in your expert opinion—not just in your State?

Mr. Jewerr. I think we will be inundated. We are practically
inundated right now by the crime of arson, and I think we will be
completely—as I said, we are going down for the third time, because
nobody really knows how great this problem is.

Senator Brpex. T promise this is the last question along this line,
but I am trying to see how we go beyond this bill

Mr. JeweLL. We are going to go ahead. As T said before, even if the
fellow needs to dig a hole and does not have a shovel and does it with
his hands, the arson investigator is still going to be ont there, working.

Senator Bmex. No, no, I am not questioning that. I am not ques-
tioning the dedication or the intensity of the feeling, I guess what T
am saying is that I sit here and T wonder how the city of Akron or
Delaware, Ohio—did you know there was a Delaware, Qhio?

My. JeweLL. Oh, yes, sir.

Senator Bren, How the city of Delaware, Ohio, is going to be any
more or less concerned about arson based upon what the Federal Gov-
erment says, Isn't it really going to emphasize, isn’t this concern going
to emanate from the mayor of Delaware, Ohio, standing up and say-
ing, the number one crime, or the number two crime, or the increase
in crime is arson? I mean, the folks in my city do not listen to what
the Federal Government is saying; it is not going to make any differ-
ence. It is only going to make a real difference, it seems to me, based
upon what the mavor says, what the proseentor says, and what the
city council says. That is what the local paper reports. There is not
even a Delaware reporter here, for example, and that goes to my lack
of importance. but it also speaks to the issue.

Isn't that what is woing to happen ? i

Mr. Jewenn, Well, of course, T am anticipating that much more will
happen from this bill then just somebody saying the Federal Govern-
ment says arson ig important. T am antieipating that there will be
funding for training. that the Federal agencies will he able to get
more actively invelved, for instance. You know, we are 22 men against
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the world. My favorite expression is that I will send in one arson
investigator and surround them.

How many FBI agents are there—838,000 or something like that—
I do not really know, but—

Senator Bipen. My favorite expression is, “We will send in the
Federal Government to mess it up.” What are we going to do with
the Federal Government———o

Mr. JeweLn., Of course, investigators working in the feld do not
feel that way. We work together no matter what the—I do not want
to say what the politics at the top does

Senator Biven. T know. Let me say it another way. I am very, very
deeply involved in trying to eliminate international drug traffie. I sit
on the Tntelligence Committee, the Foreign Relations Committee, and
this committee. It is & multibillion dollar, about $60 billion a year,
business. Estimates range all the way from $20 to $40 billion of that
funneled into legitimate business—and I am not being smart when I
say this—to owning insurance companies, banlks, automobile agencies.
I am not kidding about it, and we are trying to get the FBI more
involved in that.

We also say that there are somewhere in excess of $200 billion in
computer fraud that occurs in this country. Ask a prosecutor how he
handles a computer franud case. He needs not just an accountant, but
he needs a Ph. D. accountant from the Wharton School or some other
fine university; he needs to have investigators who understand the
banking system, and it goes on and on.

Now, here we are where we are requiring a Federal law enforcement
agency to deal with the problem of national and international magmi-
tude in terms of the modus operandi in which that erime is committed.
These major fraud cases are almost impossible to pursue in a city,
hecanse they do not happen within the city. There is a terminal in New
York, and there is a guy in Los Angeles, and there are two people out
in the Caribbean at a bank, and there is someone at a Swiss bank
aceount, So even if the States wanted to devote all of their efforts, they
physieally eould not do it; there is no way they could do it. The State
of New York has one of the best police departments in Ameriea, in my
opinion. What is the State of New York going to do? Are they going to
wo to Sicily to break up the labs with the heroin that is going to head
their way, or are they going to go into Afghanistan and on their way,
pick up the hostages in Tran, when they are going to eradicate the
poppy {ficlds? They cannot do it.

However, arson for profit is different. A significant portion of that
erime is earried out by a loeal torch; a guy in the eity, in the town, in
the place, who goes out and torches the property heeause Charlie
Schmedlnp—and I hope there is ne Schmedlap out there—picks up
and say, “Tey, I am hurting.” Or, Charlie decides he lnows how to
seb it.

We do not have enouch money to cover crimes that clearly are inter-
national and national in scope. Why should the States not he the ones

who are saving, “My city 15 burning down.” “Memphis is ablaze.” .

“Columbus is ablaze.” Why don’t we say we expect the State legislators
to have a little bit of steel in their backbone and stand up and say.
“Hey, folks, we need more money for those investigations.” Why the
Federal Government? I would like anybody to respond to that.

s A7
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Mr. Troske. If you do not mind my interjecting, Senator Biden, it is
the same as if the corporation president establishes that the account-
ability for 1981 will be such-and-such an item. Everyone’s attention
is focused to that item.

There has been an effort underway for many, many years to re-
classify arson as a part T crime, and each year it has been turned
down. What we are saying is that it would be difficult for many to get
up and say that major erime in their city has gone down in the last
year, if they were to put in some of these crimes that need measuring.

Senator Bmex. Good point.

Mr. Trosgr. That is where we see the need for the Federal Govern-
ment, to set the priority, because every State and every municipality
has its priorities and limited resources. So no, we do not want you to
go in and investigate every crime, but we do want you to give us the
opportunity to get aid in the other areas to help investigate crime.

Senator Bouw. Would anyone else like to comment on that?

Mr. Bmarvomaasr Yes. T was fortunate enough to be asked to give a
training seminar to a group in a city, that will go unnamed, in the
northeastern part of this country. Police, fire, city officials, as well as
civic organizations were invited. I had gone through the training
session and opened it up to questions and answers, and the eivic gronps
wanted to know why their mayor thought there was no arson problem
in that particular city, when they described fire after fire after fire
that occurred in the eourse of the past few weeks prior to my training
seminar. Of course, they did not have an answer for them. The mayor
of that city says, “There is no arson problem in my ecity,” yet the civie
groups say it is burning down. They tell me, secondhand, that it is be-
cause there is no Federal money involved; therefore, it will not be a
priority in his administration. That is one of many examples.

Mr. Pyie. Sir. on a prosecutor’s level, a county prosecutor will
inevitably give priority to the crimes of murder. rape, and robbery.
No question about it. Tn cities like Cleveland, that are swamped by
those crimes, those are the nrinrities that the county prosecutor gives.

So in our city. Cleveland, Ohio, which is a proud industrial city
which has sent a Iot of tax money down here in the past, we are a little
bit financially embarrassed now, when we are coming to vou, sir, be-
cause we need the money for things like arson and for special programs.
Going to citv hall will get you nowhere,

Senator Brorn, By the way, I do not have any argnment about the
major cities of America and the problems they are having, but I do
find it fascinating that, with several exceptions—to be specifie, with
13 exceptions—every State in Ameriea has a surplna. It is interesting
that while politicians in both parties are out campaigning, they cam-
paion agrainst two things, their opponent and the Federal Government,
{mcfthey want it all to do less. I suspect at cocktail parties, you guys
talk ahout the Federal Government. doing less; but I never have any-
hody come down here and say, “Federal Government, do less.” You all
come down—vyon, in an editorial sense—all come down and say, “Do
more. We want you to do more.”

T guess the point T am trying to make and T have already made is
that there are certain things we can do that the States cannot do, and
certain things the States ean do and we cannot do.
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It would seem teo me that the focus would be on the Federal Gov-
ernment doing well what it can do and others cannot do, and focusing
on those things, and leaving the rest to the cities. Narcofies in your
city of Cleveland, if T recall correctly, accounts for about 62 pereent of
all the violent crime. You cannot handle that by yvourself. Now, maybe
we should be doing more in narcotics, and you should be doing more
in arson, for example. As long as we do not make distinctions as to
who can do what best, we end up in this piecemeal approach.

T concur that we need this hill. T coneur that it does just what you
said, Mr. Troske, It focuses attention. But I want the record to show
that the chairman of the board may say, “Here it is,” but then for
policy to be followed out, the department head had better go out and
sell the product; he had better sell the policy. We cannot sell the
policy. One of the biggest things the Federal Government has done is
everpromise in an attempt to p]eqse We cannot deliver—hear me—
wo cannot deliver on the arson solution from this level. It cannot hap-
pen from this level.

1 agree with vou, sir, Mr. Birmingham, the mayors and the Gover-
nors and the }emslatms would like to sny—to use the expression again
that they use in the southern part of my State—“Didn’t happen on
my wateh, boy.” They want to be able to keep saying that.

T will conclude this hearing, since there are two of you from Ghio,
with a little story that you may appreciate, to add a little bit of levity
into this serious hearing,

I spoke before the Cleveland City Club, a very prestigious orga
nization, back in 1974. I was a replacement for a man who was in-
dicted the day before, named John Ehrlichmann. Some Democrat with
a sense of hnmm ‘S&Id “Let us invite this guy, Biden.” This is a fairly
establishment organization, as you know.

S0 I went out and T spoke, and I gave a rousing speech, and for
whatever reason—maybe becanse of what was in the lunch, or what-
ever-—it was well received. They stood up and elapped, and it is al-
ways a packed, televised event.

After, a distinguished retired Ohio judge—T do not honestly Imow
whether he 1s still alive—came forward. He wallted with the aid of o
cane anft was obviously not in very good health. Fe came forward and
he said, “Son. that was a fine sppeah Where are you from?”

T said, “Wilmington, Delaware,

e said, “T asked you, where are vou from#”

T assumed the gentleman was hard of hearing. T had been informed
as he was W‘dlﬁnr_r up that he was a vetired ]ucin'e so I assumed he was
hard of hearing. I said, “Wilmington, Delaware, sir.”

He said, “No, T asked vou, where are you from?”

50 I screamed at the top of my lungs, “Your Honor, I am from
WVﬂmington Delaware.”

He snid, “Boy, you can’t be a Senator and rvepresent Wilmingtornr
and Delaware hoth.” And T Iooked at him, e said, “Now, where are
you from, Wilinington, Ohio or Delaware, Ohio? Which is it?”
[Laughter. ]

Senator Dnx. As you ean see. I made a tremendous impact on him.
He thought this young speaker who eame forward was a State senator
from Ohio, filling in for a man who was indicted and convicted.

a—
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T have had better luck in Ohio since then. I hope you have better
luck in your antiarson efforts. I promise you that, with the leadership
of Senator Glenn and the help of this subcommittee, we will try our
best to continue to do what I think we all agree on here on this panel,
that the Federal Government still does do some good things, and if it
does not promote an antiarson eampaign, your folks will not do it; ik
flat-out will not happen. You can talk about it and the States can beat
their breasts about it, but T think it should be noted that it just will
not rise to a level of importance because, in part, you and the States
are not the chairman of the board.

We have got to get this Congress to focus on it, we have got to get
the administration to focus on it—and they have, to a significant de-
gree. We have got to keep in front of it, because the curve is moving
in an exponential fashion. I just do not see how we are going to do
much unless we really focus attention on it. T do not think it is in-
significant, and I do not suggest you fellows do cither, that the ad-
ministration has focused for the first time in the history of erime
prevention on two erimes, At the top of the list for special attention
are international drug trafficking and arson. They have been picked
out. It is not accidental. Tt is not coincidental. They are, along with
computer fraud, probably the three single most important erimes, in
a massive sense, that are being committed today and the ones we have
the greatest difficulty doing anything about.

I commend vou all for your efforts and also both of your insurance
companies. I do not think I have a policy with either one of you, so
T can say it—both of your insurance companies have been, I think,
leaders in the field of dealing with this question. You are to be com-
plimented on that.

T will conelude by asking you the same indulgence I asked the other
witnesses, and that is, I will submit to you each a series of two or
three questions that T would hike very much for you to answer, as
rapidly as you can, for us for the record.

In closing, Senator (3lenn has indicated that he is not going to be
able to make it. His lack of presence here should not be read as a
changed interest, He is one who is leading the fight against the trans-
fer of fuel to India, and he is still involved in that in the Foreign
Relations Committee, and will not be able to appear,

[The prepared statements of Messrs, Jewell, Williams, Troske, Bir-
mingham, and Barracato follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT oF BUGERE L. JEWELL

As Chief of the Arson Bureau, Division of State Fire Marshal’s Office, State of
Ohio, it is a pleasure for me to once again appear before the U.8. Senafe, to
testify on the Crime of Arson and to lend support to the Anti-Arson Aet (8-252).

Since I last appenred in May of 1970, the crime of arson has continued te in-
erease and to be a devastation to the arson investicator, whe by this time must
feel like the drowning victim going down for the third time. After a decade or
more of fighting one losing battle after another in the war ageinst arson, the
lncal investigator would welcome reinforcements. The problem of saturation is
naw being magnified by another enemy. infiation.

Althoieh eiforts ot identifring both the numbey of fires sid the amount of
arson, throughout the land are far too premature to even establish a basis of
information, the problem of total involvement and budgetary matters has already
threatened its accurncy., Whether mandatory or veluntary by statute, no system
can be effective without total commitment, Tvery fire, police and insurance
agency must be involved in the reporting of arson before the magnitude of our
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problem can be reslized. If partinl resnits of unknown are siaggering “the Truth
will scare us to death”.

Saturation ocenrs when there is more arson than there are arson investigators
to investigate the crime. In 1979, the erime of arson increased over 20 percent.
Ag in 1978, there was still more than 40 percent of the known incendiary fires
that were never investigated. There simply were not enough investigators to do
the job.

Inflation has increased both the cost of equipment and the operating expenses
to the extent that time consuming, scientific arson investigation, needed to ac-
complish a suceessful conviction, is almest impossible and indeed, arson investi-
gators are threatened daily with loss of their jobs because of departmental cut-
haeks, o result of budgetary problems. Fire and police administrators feet that
guppression is more necessary than investigation when it comes to budgetary
problems, Renlistically, the only answer to arson prevention is the sure and eer-
tain knowledge that alt fires will be reported, all arson will be investigated and
econvietions will be certain,

One small example of inflation is the inflated cost of the super-sensitive hydro-
carbon indicator, o necessary scientific aid in arson investigation. That equip-
ment has risen from $260 to 31200 in 1564,

Rducation: 3uch has been done recently to provide basic training for police,
fire and insurance personnel ln the area of arson detection. It must be remem-
hered however, that as in the reporting of fires, the responsibility falls largely
to a volunteer effort. An incentive must be provided to reward arson investigators
for the vears of experience, the eollepe deprees and the horrendous overtime ex-
perienced by that expert, not to mention the hazardous duaty involved. The need
to be current in fire science education, explosives, chemistry, fire, building and
criminal codes, ete. consumes muech of the investigator’s off time and this eduea-
tion should be within his financial resources.

Investigation : The arson task force is becoming a viable weapon, especially in
the aren of organized erime. The loeal department can hardly afford the mun-
power or specialized equipment needed for many large seale investigntions. The
task force ecan overcome jurisdietional boundaries and end the age-old problem
of jealousy that hampers or destroys many investigations. The Cambridge, Ohio,
Holiday Inn Arson Case that killed 10 and injured 83, required thoussnds of man-
hours by loeal, state and federal agencles to bring the arsemist to trial and a
successful convietion.

Arsen control requires the full and coordinated efforts of the fire service, law
enforcement agencies, criminal justice personnel, the insuranece indusiry and the
community. Only totsl cooperation between local, state and federal governments
can extingnish the flames of saturation and inflation. Congressional support
through the passage of the Arson Control Act (8. 252) will lend strength and
finances that will encournge the arson investigator to greater tasks of education
and investigation. We have begun to show what working together ean accomplish.

Thank you for the opportunity of testifying here today.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN PYLE

I am John Pyle, Assistant United States Attorney for the Northern District
of Ohio. From 1974 nntil 31978 T served as an Assistant County Prosecutor in
Cleveland, Ohio. My duties included the prosecution of arson eases. In 1978 1
joined the staff of Tnited States Alttorney James R, Williams, Mr, Williams as-
signed me the responsibility to utilize the full force and authority of the United
States Attorney’s Office in coordinating federal, state and private sector resourees
to combat arson in Northern Ohio.

In carryving out this mandate, I Iinve been involved in federal prosecutions of
arsonists, training programs, community relations and participating in organi-
zations such as the Professional Advisory Cemmiftee of the Infernational As-
sociation of Arson Investigators which are involved in the fight against arson.
This year I was awarded the Attorney General's Specinl Commendation Award
for my work in these arens.

It is an honor for me to have been invited to testify before this subcommittee
concerning my experience as it relates to the provisions of Senate Bill 252, I am
not testifying as a spokesperson for the Department of Justice. The Department
has dane research concerning the Bill on a nationwide basis. T will necessarily
refrain from diseussing cases which are currently under investigation or in
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litigation. My remarks are limited to my own experience as a state and federal
prosecutor in Northern Ohio.

Tn congidering the gquestion of what the federal government can do to prevent
and deter the crime of arson, it is essential to analyze the question of why nrson
cases have beenr so diffienlt to investigate and prosecute.

Arson is a unique crime for several remsons, A successful arson-for-profit
investipation and prosecution requires the pooling of the investigative resources
of & variety of persons who have different investigative responsibilities and skills.
A robbery or burglary investigation can be successfully condueted by one de-
tective who has no unusual training or experience. On the other hand, a complete
arson-for-profit investigator would be a person who has experience as 2 firefighter,
n chemist, a building inspector, a policeman, an interrogation expert, & rexal estate
agent, o banker, an accountant, an insurance person and a prosecutor. No single
investigntor has all these qualifications. The investigative gkills of many people
must be pooled and focused on the prosecution of an arsonist. Because of the
number of persons who may be involved in an arson-for-profit investigation, an
investigation may become fragmented and disjointed. There is often no clear
plan and objectives for the investigation and no single person who has the re-
sponsibility for directing the investigation to meet the requirements of & success-
ful trial.

The problem in pooling investigative resources Is creafed by the nature of the
crime itself. Arson is different from other crimes in that at the time the erime is
committed, that is, at the time the fire is set, it is not immediately apparent to
anyone that a crime has been committed. An arson fire is fought like any other
fire, The tireftghters are more conerrusd ghout extinguishing the five than devel-
oping evidence of a crime. After a fire is extinguished, fire investigators assume
the responsibility for determining the cause and origin of the fire. Only when 2
determination is made that a fire was intentionally set does the investigation of
who set the fire begin. Unfortunately the ftime gap between the discovery of a
fire and the determination of its eause may hamper the investigation of suspects.

Similarly, the investizntion of the scene of # suspicious fire is diffeveut from
the investigntion of other crime scenes. Arson investigators are oriented to inves-
tigate for evidence of cause and origin and not the development of {race evidence
such as fingerprints which may conneet a suspect with the fire. However, even the
most knowledgeable and experienced fire scene investigators cannot be as thor-
ough a8 they are trained to be because of the time pressures they are working
under.

Arson-for-profit enses combine the problems of street erime cases such as eye-
witness identifieation and white collar crime, such as developing documentary
evidence of motive. In theory, a prosecuting attorney is in a position to direct
the necessary investigative resnurces towards the goal of sucressful proseentions.
A prosecutor knows or should know what must be done at the investigative level
of a ease in order to prove guilt. In reality, prosecutors who are swamped by cases
of murder, robbary and rape find it difficult to become adequately involved in pro-
viding guidance to investigators and utilizing the grand jury to develop evidence.

The trials of arson cases present unigque problems for a prosecutor. Developing
the testimony of expert fire scene investigators and chemists is a gkill which few
prosecutors develop, Arson-for-profit eases are often based on the testimony of
1 “torch™ or co-conspirator. In many states, the Inw provides that a convietion
cannot be hased on the testimony of an accomplice unsupported by other evi-
dence. Prosecutors have the burden of developing that “other evidence” in order
for the ease to he decided by a jury.

Arson investipators and prosecutors share the frustration of the insurance
industry concerning the instances of buildings being over-insured. Law enforee-
ment personnel know that if the potential for profif was minimized, the erime of
arson would be reduced. Law enforcement personnel also recognize the demands
on the insurance industry to provide adeguate levels of insurance for property
owners in all loecations.

Manpower, fraining and coordination are essential for effective arson prose-
cutions. In the past, these ingredients have been Iacking in many jurisdictions.

With an understanding of why arson has been a diffienlt crime to investizate
and prosecute, the potential for effective federal involvement in efforts to com-
bat arson can be analyzed.

Senate Bill 252 is directed at the need for eoordination in the areas of trajning
and record keeping, as well as greater serutiny in the issuance of FAIR Plan
fire insurance. For the past two years much has been done in the Northern
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District of Ohio in the aress of training and coordination of federal, state and
private sector resources. Also, in Ohio, the Ohio FAIR Plan Underwriting Asze-
clation has heen involved revising its underwriting policies and procedure
within the present statutery requirements in order to prevent properties Trom
being over insured,

In Cleveland, Special Agents of the FBI and the Bureau of Aleohol, Tebaceo
and Firearms have worked with the Cleveland Police and Hire Arson Units in
the investigation of property owners whe have had long histories of nrson fires
in their buildings, The County Prosecutor and the United States Attorney have
had little difiteulty in deciding which cases should be investigated loeally and
which should go federaily. Cases which involve extensive grand jury investiga-
tion, utilization of the witness protection program, extensive surveillunce and
undercover work will typically be prosecuted under applicable federal statutes.

The Greater Cleveland Crime Prevention Committee, & coalition of representa-
tives of federal and state law enforcement agencies and representatives of the
ingurance industry has been formed and meets regularly to discuss problems
relating to arson, The committee publishes a bi-monthly newsietter which is
distributed throughout the state and serves as a forum for the exchange of arson
information by investipators and presecutors.

The need for better training of investigators and prosecuters has been ad-
dressed in Northern Ohio. In the past there has been virtnally ne specialized
arson training for prosecutors. In 1979 the United States Attorney’s Office
joined with the Greater Cleveland Crime Prevention Committee in spensoring an
intensive one day arson training seminar for prosecutors from ithroughout
Northern Ohio, In conjunetion with the seminar, an “Arson Handbook for Ohio
Prosecutors” was prepared for the one hundred sixty participants in the seminar
and hasg since been distributed to prosecutors from throughout the country whao
have requested copies. The seminar was an example of how effective fraining
can be provided at minimal cost. Senator John Glenn was the keynote luncheon
speaker at the training program.

In 167H the National College of District Attorneys added a course on arson
progecution to ifs currienlum. It is clear that the need for special training of
prosecufors has heen recognized and is being met.

Training programs for investigators have also been sponsored by the FRI,
ATF, the Btate Arsen Bureau, individual fire departments, associntions of in-
surance investignfors. I have heen invited to spealk at many of these training
programs, and have sought te provide guidance to investigators based on what
I have observed in previous arson investigations.

Despite the fact that there is overlapping jurisdiction in Ohio among loeal
police departments, the State Fire Marghal's Office and the federal agencies,
there has been little duplieation of effort and conflict, There are of course prob-
lems in easing the flow of information from one ageney fo another, but there
iz the ecommitment to minimize this problem,

In Northern Ohio, representatives of the insurance indusgtry have dizplayed a
desire to work with law enforeement agencies. In 1878 the Ohio Legisiature
enacted legislation providing for immunity for insurance eompanies to provide
records upon request to ghtate Iaw enforcement officialg, Officials of the Ohio
FAIR Plan have sgought to prevent ever-insurance of properties by requiring
proof of purchase priee of properties be submitted with applications Tor ingur-
ance.. By limiting the level of insurance to the amount of money the insured has
invested in a property, the profit can be falten out of arson.

Arson will continue to be a4 problem in the citieg of Northern Ohio. Vengeance
and thrill fires represent the majority of arson fires in Nerthern Ohio. Arson
for profit can signifieanily be reduced. More manpower, more training and more
coordination are the kevs to achieving this zoal.

PREPARED HBTATEMEST 0F LERoy TROSKE

I'm Lee Troske, I'm a seaior claims officer for St. Paul Tire nnd Marine Insur-
ance Company, & pronerty-liability insurer. We are the Inreest subsidiary of The
8t Paul Companies, Tne—a finaneial services firm headguartered in Saint Paul,
Minnesotsa.

Wo're here this morning to testify on hehalf of 8. 252, the Anti-Arson Act of
1978, and to share with you some of pur company’s anti-arson efforts.

8. 252 was introduced because the arson drama is 8 natienwide prodnetion
being ployed out in every city in this conntry.
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As we at the The 8t. Paul see it, the arson drama has five leading charncters
whose needs must be addressed if we are to male any headway against arson,

One ig public apathy, People need to be made more aware that its their money,
their nmeighborhomds, their security that is being threatened by arson. ’

Two, the first serviee, local fire departments need to he better equipped as
arson investigetors and detectors.

Three, investigative personnel, the police departments. They alse need to be
better equipped as arsonist bloodhounds,

Tour, the prosecutors. Generally, they're reluctant to vigorously prosecuie
arson cnses—ihe national won/lost record is only about 3 percent. But some
loealities are able to do better. Improved training and support for arson prose-
cutors is one of the reasons. In Saint Paul, such an effort raised the eity's
prosecuiion rate to a respectable 15 percent in 1479 and to 28 percent so far
in 1980,

And five, the insurance companies. They're accused of being the argonists’ pay-
master. But insurers need to have their iands nntied in handling arson elaims.

8. 959, a hard-hitting, comprehensive package, contains provision pertinent
to each and every one of the arson drama players.

The 8t. Paul supports passage of the bill for the follmving rensons:

Tirst, the hill ceordinates the efforts of the many and diverse federatl agen-
cies invelved in anti-urson efforts. This is a recogaition that the problem is o
national one, and worthy of focused, concentrated. organized federal attention.

Second, it reinforces the essential expanded training for ihe investigation and
prosecution of arson. Fire and police departments in a position to take advaniage
will be better able to protect their eommunities from the misery of arson.

Third, by amending the Urban Property Protection and Reinsurance Act, 5. 252
minimizes FAIR Plans' roles as dumping grounds for properties most inviting
to the arsenists’ mateh,

Tha fourth and major reason The St Paul supports adoption of 8. 252—it
permanently classifies arson as a Trart T erime. It is this action that will affect
ench and every of the arson players mentioned.

While we support adoption of S, 252, The 5t. Paul is aware that we can't dump
the arson problem in the federal sovernment's lap and walk away. The federal
government can’t and shouldn't be expected to be a ione gunmai against arson.
Arson is everyhody’s problem.

Arson has burned The St. Paul. In 1978, §t. Paul Fire and Marine paid 52356
million in fire losses nod claims Landling expense. If approximately § percent
were arson for profit, and we helieve that’s o rood estimate, then The St Panl
incurred $11.7 million loss hecnuse of arson. And between 1975 and 1978, fires
iz Minnesota known to be enused by arson increased 50.2 percent.

This in part is why The St. Paul has made eoneprted efforts to develop and
promote anti-arson aetivities.

A quick run-through of what 'Fhe St Paul has done or is dolng in response to
the need for greater public arson awareness wonld reveal :

That we've printed thouzands of inventory hrochures with it special arson
message, These are distribnted during the Saint Paul Fire Department’s
repuilar ingpection of Saint Paul homes.

That we've funded the Minnesota Arson Reward Program with $5000 and
that we've nlzo assisted in funding simitar reward programs in over 156 states.

That we eontinne to eneonrage state and Iocal tasgk forees to crente aware-
ness and a cooperntive anti-arson effort amoeng fre, police, insurance and
community organizations.

That we are funding a juvenile crime prevention program in the Dayton's
BIuff area of Saint Paul, Becaunse school authorities nve familiny with our
interest and activities in nrsou prevention, they inchaded arson vandalism in
the program.

In response to the needs of fire and investigative personzel and loenl prosecu-
tors, The St. Paul:

Has created a “specinl investigative unit” in Boston as a pilol program.
The unit has specially trained nvestigafors fo worls in eonperation with Inw
enforcement agencies where immunity laws perit.

Has underwritten tuition eosts for Saint Paul five and police personuel to
attend crime-related semingrs.

Fing funded the arson investigation van used by the Saint Paul Fire De-
partment. The van is equipped with special detection devices and room fo
interview wituesses. Tt appears at every five the Department is called to.



And, in our own bailiwick as insurers, The 8{. Paul:
Provides space, staff time and support for meetings of the Minnesota In-
suranee Advisory Committee on Arson,
Distributes material to all field elaim offices on their respongibility to recog-
nize arson and to investigate fires for Taetual eauses of loss information,
Has held six arson fraud seminars for over 850 company claim employees
during Mareh and April of 1980,
Has provided funds and staif support to the American Insurance Associa-
fion to create the P’roperty Insurance Loss Register,
And currently in the works ig a $70,000 arson prevention commimieations cam-
paign as a pilot project in Saint Paul.
What the St. Paul is doing is 4 mere drop in the arson prevention bucket.
8. 252 adds much, much more.
With continued federal attention and stepped up local and private industcy
attention, fhe arson drama will eloge its run before it becomes a full-seale national
tragedy.

PREPARED STATEMENT 0F ROD BIRMINGHAM

1t’s an honor, Mr, Chairman, to be testifying in support of your efforts to con-
frol one of our nafion’s most costly and destructive crimes. My name is Rod
Birmingham. I am an investigator in the Frand and Arson Unit at the Aetna
Life & Casualty Company, I have worked for Aetna since 1966, and have spent
my recent career helping formulate the polivies and day-to-day eperating pro-
cedures under which the Fraud and Arson Unit operntes. I have conducted more
than 1,000 fire prevention and causation investigations, both as g firefighter and
in connection with my work al Aetna.

I am appenring today to present the testimony of John Barracato, the manager
of the Fraud and Arson Unit, who s in Californin today testifying in a criminal
trinl. I ask that the full text of Mr. Barracato's testimony be included in the
record, and I would appreciate the opportunity to summearize it briefly.

We bhelieve the legistation before you makes an important start in dealing with
arson comprehensively and effectively. S5. 252 emphasizes coordinated federal
efforts, assistance to state and local agencies, better training uniform data col-
tection. Those are practienl priorities that deserve immediate atiention. See-
tion 4 of this bill, which would permanently establish argon ag a Part I crime
under the I'BI's uniform reporting system, is crizeial if our nation is to plan and
evaluafe arson control strategies intelligently. Without adequate reporting,
arson will always be a phantom crime. We will always be left to guess at the
number of arson cases natlonwide, the extent of damage, and the number of per-
sens arrested and convicted.

At Aeftna Life & Casualty, we are using internal data collection sysfems to
refine and improve our anti-arson program. That program is buiilt on three cen-
tral efforts to confront arson direetly,

First, the Fraad and Arson Unit gives prompt, individualized attention to fire
claims where arson is suspected. We make sure our field office personnel have
prompt access to suitalde experts and other assistance so they can get laboratory
analyses, access to property and finaneial records, on-site interviews and other
documentation. This is important when fraudulent netivity is invelved because
it establishes evidence justifying a claim denial. Bot it's also important when
our policyholder is the innocent vietim of revenge-motivated arson, vandalism,
pyromania or other kinds of arson. By investigating immediately, we can make
a settlement without waiting weeks or monthg for local fire officinls to make an
officinl determination of the nature of the arson committed.

Our second priority is training. In our first year, the Fraud and Arsen Unit
held 45 training sessions at Aetna field offices nationwide. We conducted and
assisted in 60 seminars for law enforcement agencies, fire departments, ingurance
indastry groups and public task forces. We puldished an award-winning, 43-page
training manuat that is now in its fourth printing, with requests from ountside
wroups arriving at the rate of about 500 2 weels.

Our third priority is public edueation. We have nudertalken extensive efforts
to draw media atfention {o this issne; to encourage civie and business groups
to emphasize arson prevention; to inform municipal leaders, and to get husiness
arganizations involved, Aetna has eontributed well over half n mitlion dollars
to promising arson control efforts in key locations. These grants have included
$226.000 to New York City, $140,000 to the California District Attorneys Asso-
ciation and $97,500 to the City of New Haven.
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Mr. Chairman, we are prond of our anti-arson program at Aetna. Based on
what I have seen, It is an unparalleled attempt to deal with the complexities of
the arson problem. We intend to build on our commitment and to improve our
investigative programs; our training techniques and our public education efforts.

But I have to emphasize that this a crime of the magnitude that requires an
organized govermment response. At Aefna, we are reminded almost daily that
we cannot begin to meet the equipment,” training and information needs of local
and state fire officials, of comnwmnity groups or prosecutors, In city after city,
dedicated people are struggling on their own with inadenuate resources and
little support.

Without the kind of help envisioned in 8. 252--to set standards, to give direc-
tion, and to reinforce local and private initiatives—Aetna’s work will, at best,
be little more than a stop gap measure.

R

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOEN 3. BARRACATO

My name is John Barracato. I am fhe mananger of the Fraud and Arson Unif
at Aetnp Life & Casualty, and a former deputy chief-fire marshal for New York
City. I have worked nearly all my adult life to stop the senseless, deliberate
destruction of homes, business, and human lives by arson. 1 know from personal
experience that it is truly the wenkest, the poorest and the most vulnerable
segments of our society who pay for arson—in lost jobs, in the life of their
family members, in destroyed homes and in their very hopes for a better life.

So it is gratifving to see that you and others at the hichest levels of govern-
ment are addressing the issue, The legislation hefore you deals forthrightly
with the practical problems of arson control. By emphasizing coordinated federal
efforts, assistance to stzte and local ageneies and uniform data collection, 8. a52
malkes & erucial start in meeting the arson problem effectively.

1 don’t want to repent numbers that you've henrd before. But I do want to
reinforce the testimony of others concerning the serlousness of the problem. As
a young fireman, and Inter ns a fire investigator, T saw suffering that makes the
dollar values assigned to arson seem trivial. In my present job, I am reminded,
almost on a daily basis, that the arson problems I saw in New York are far from
unique. Across the nation, businesses, homes, churches, retail stores, nnd the
very fabric of our cities are being left in charred roins,

At Aetna, we are building o response to the problem around the Frand and
Arson Unit that I head. Last year, our unit received more than 1,000 calls from
Aetna fleld representatives reporting major fire claims where the losses were
expected to be $25,000 or more. OFf those ecalls, 42 perceni involved suspected
arson, ot a loss countrywide of $51.5 million. In calls where arson was the identi-
fied cause, the accelernntz and deliberate efforts to cause daomage had their
effect. The average insurance loss was $112,000-—compared to $98,000 for nonp-
arson calls. Fraud was suspected in well over one-third of the arson cases. Seven
persons died last year as a result of arson eases reported to my unit,

1°g like to take a moment to stress that the ability to compile statistics like
these is crneial to atmost everything else we do in regard fto arson. We decided at
Aeinn that unless we knew the nature and extent of the challenge we faced, we
wouldn't be able to plan an intelligent response; we would have no way to docu-
ment the significance of our work either inside or outside the company and we
wonldn't be able to evaluate the effectiveness of our program.

Our reporting and data system is not perfect. As a matter of Tact, we are
making a number of changes in it now. But I want to emphasize the value of
statistical reporting becanse the same principles apply with regard to the
national arson problem. It is grimly disturbing to realize that the efforis to
establish countrywide, uniform reporting of arson as a major ecrime may be
abandoned. If lepislation establishing arson as a Part T crime in the reporting
gystem of the FBI lapses, arson will always be a phantom crime. We will be
left to guess at the namber of arson cases countrywide, the extent of the damage,
and the number of persons arrested and convicted, Moreover, police and fire
officinls will lose immedinte impetus to pursue arsonists vigorously. We can
expect that real-world priorities would be readjusted toward more visible, clearly
defined crimes.

Obviously, it will take considerable effort and several years to develop report-
ing procedures that are workable for volunteer firefighters as well as big city
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investigators. But the difficulties are, in themselves, testimony to the need for
a better cooperition, consistent standards and uniform procedures. Section 4 of
8, 252 would luy the foundation for suel progress by permanentily establishing
arson a8 a Part I erime and by instituting special investigative efforts,

I'd like {o deseribe some of the activities that have resulted from Aetna’s
determination to confront the arsen problem directly. I am submitting an advance
copy of the annual report describing the work my unit undertook during the
past year. But 1I'd like to draw your attention partieularly to three central priori-
tieg in our eampaign against arson.

First, as a division of Aetna’s Claim Department, the Fraud and Arson Unif
gives prompt, individualized nttention to major fire eases where arson is involved.
In most cases, there is not evidence of fraudulent activity by the policyholder
and we ean proceed immediately with 2 settlement. In this way, innocent vietims
of revenge-motivated arson, vandalism, pyromania and other kinds of arson can
be compensated without having te wait weeks or even months for local fire
officinls to malke an officinl determination on the nature of the arson committed.

If arson fraud is suspected, documentation and investigative work begins
immediately. In such cases, we muake sure our field oifice personnel have prompt
access to suitable experts and other assistance they may need in collecting evi-
dence quickly and theroughly.

On the basis of laboratory reports, on site investigations, interviews research
of financial and property records and other inquiries, we have gathered proof
justifying the denial of more than $7 million in frandulent fire claims since the
Fraud and Arson Unit was ereated. I'm proud of our investigative accomplish-
menty, On the basis of what I have observed, our efforts are unigue in the
insurance industry.

At the same time, I have to tell yon thaf we eannot do all that we’d like to do.
It has not always been possible to track eonvoluted finaneial and ownership
documents, And by necessity, we focus our jnvestigntive efforts on suspected
fraund ecases. They represent less than one-third of the major arson losses
reported to our Unit last year, The other arson investipations are nsuaily han-
dled by local fire officials who are neariy always understaffed, inadequately
trained and poorly equipped. I know first-hand that these men are exfraoordinarily
dedicated. Bat they need support and direction of the kind contemplated in the
legislation before you.

At Aetngr, our second major priority is training. We want to prepare insurance
claim representatives and, to the extent possible, front-line firefighters and police
officers, to recognize arson and o preserve evidence of intentionnlly set fires,
We aren't trying to develop a eadre of highly skilled investigators, butf to teach
those who arrive first af the scene of o fire to identify snspicious eircumstances
and to eall for outside specialists when that is approprinte.

Our training program last vear inclnded 475 training sessions at Aetna field
offices nationwide, 11 zessions for fielkd management trainees studying at the
heme office and a special one-week course for selected fGelld zmd home office per-
sonnel, other insurance representatives and fire fraining officers. In addition,
Aetnat personliel have been guest speakers or advigors for 60 seminars sponsoreil
by law enforcement agencies, {ire departments. insurance industry groaps, state
arsen pdvisory councils and community arson task forees.

We publizshed an award-winning, 43-page training manual last December that
eovers basic elements of fire and arson investigation. The book was infended
primarily for use within our own company, bt it generated almost immediate
interest from goverpment amd law enforcement groups, fire control agencies
and insurance industry representatives. The book is now in its fonrth printing,
with requests arriving at more than 500 o weel: from entside groups.

The iwpressive demaned for the training manual reflects the scareity of prac-
tical training materials from other sources. And the constant demand for train-
ing services indieates the Inek of organized fechnical agsigianee.

We will continue fo make oar fraining materials and clagsreom services as
freely available as possibie, But T want to emphasize that this is a erime of the
magnitude that calls Tor an organized covernment response. Without that kind of
help-—to set standnrds, to give direction and reinforee loeal and private initin-
tives—the work that Aetusz can do witl, at best, e n stop gap measure,

Our third anti-arson prierity is public education, For many middle aud upper
income families, arson eontinnes to be an “invisible” problem rvemoved Trom
day-to-day worries and interests. So we are making a deliberafe effort to draw
mediz attention to this issne: to eonvinee civie and fraternal grouns to adopt it
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as a community service priority; to inform municipal leaders, and to get busi-
ness organizations involved. Our eompany produced a 15-minute public service
film, two videotapes, detailed background materials for the news media, and five
major press releases. Last year, I personally discussed arson en 52 radio and
television programs countrywide.

Aetna has eontributed well over half a million dollars o promising demonstra-
tion efforts in key locations, These grants include $226,000 to New York City for
a "landlord contaet” arson prevention project; $140,000 to the Californin Dis-
trict Attorneys' Association for prosecutor traiping manuals and seminars;
$97,500 to the City of New Haven for & compuier-bazed early warning system;
§63,000 to develop anti-arson handbeoks for municipal officinls; n total of $38,000
for projects in Reattle and San Francisco, and sdditional contributions to arson
reward funds in 13 states and jarisdietions.

In addition, we are trying to help neighborhoods directly affected by arson to
help themselves. A kit of how-to leaflets, posters and cards deseribing proven
anti-arson strategies have been enthusiastically received by community leaders
in nll parts of the country. More than 2,600 groaps have asked for materials and
advice on developing a “Community Arson Awareness Progrom.”

1t has been gratifying for us to find that inner city residents want cur arsoen
awareness materials. But it's also sobering because we simply don't have the
resources to provide the technical assistance that is needed or nll the materials
that eould be put to good use. In many cases, neighborhood leaders and local fire
officials are struggling on their own ito implement desperiately needed educa-
tional and follow-up programs.

By authorizing arson research, community education and training materials,
5. 252 makes n vitally important beginning in establishing an appropriate federal
role in the fight against arson.

We are dealing, Mr, Chairman, with one of the nation’s most destructive and
costly erimes, It is erucial that our government responds with programs and re-
forms that are equal to the challenge. If we {alter in our efforts to adopt ap-
propriate federal legisiation, we will gend & demoralizing signal to neighborhnod
residents, firefighters, law enforcement and business representatives. We can ex-
pect n dismally steady climd in arson statistics, and numbing repetition of the
human tragedies they reflect. A host of economie, social and family problems
would be intensified by the failure to deal realistically with the arson challenge.

Aetna Life & Casnalty will maintain its commitment to deal with arsen as a
priority concern at all levels of the corporation, T think we have already made
important progress, hut we intend to refine and improve our investigative pro-
grams, our publie information efforts and our training techniques. Aetna stands
rendy to cooperste as fully as possilile with fhis subcommittee and with law
mukers nt other levels of government in efforts to formulate workable legisla-
tive programs.

I will be pleased to answer any questions you have,

Senator Bimew. I thank you all for your indulgence, The hearing is
adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 1:50 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned. ]



APPENDIX

QUESTIONS ov SENATOR BIDEN axp Resronsis oF Jases 1. Jowms, Jr.

Question 1. As you know, 8, 252 primarily focuses on the role of the Federal
Government in arson prevention, It has heen zaid and documented, particularly
Ly the Permanent Subcommittee on Investipations, that insurance compahies
have not initinted antiarson programs te the best of their abilities and that in
several ways insurauce companies encourage arson.

You have mentioned the recently established Property Loss Research Bureau
and expanded public relations efforts of insurance companies in your festimony.
But T am especially inferested in learning of speeific internal changes that your
organization and {he majority of insurance companies have made.

Answer, We would like fo submit for your consideration in connection with the
report of the Senate Permanent Subeommittee on Investigations the alliance
response to that report. We believe that our reply set to rest many of the unduly
critical charges made by the subcommittee, [Note: Alliance of American Insurers’
Aareh §, 1979 letter to Senator Sam Nunn.|

I would alzo like fo call {0 your aftention the following reports by the Comp-
troller General of the United Stiates, requested by Senators Nonu and Percy:

(dy “Federal Authority and Coordination for Arson-Related Crimes"” GQD-
T84T (18156-B-171019—April 5, 1978).

(b) “Are Federal Programs Adequate fo Deal With Arson Problems?”
DMSADSTE-8S, April 24, 1978,

(e) "Arson-Tor-Proft: More Could Be Done To Reduce It” (CED) 78~
121, May 31, 1978).

Question (e}, For example: What types of selection, hiring, and training is
given to claims adjusters and investigntors?

Aunswer, The allianee on July 1%, 31970, surveyed 35 of their member compabies
inn order to determine the arson conirol activities in which they were engaged.
We believe the survey results respond to your query. [Note: “Arson Control
Activities Questionnaire.”]

Question I(d). What is the ratio of investigators to other insurance personnel ?
How many bours of {raining are they reeceiving? What ig ihe curriculum? Do
you feel that the industry needs more investigators?

Answer., ¥ do not understand your question concerning the ratio of investi-
gators fo other ingurance personnel. The insurance industry hires a variety of
persons engaged in different oceupations. The industry hires the number of
reople required to perform the many functions of investigations, claim settle-
menty, underwriting, sales, administration, loss prevention, et cetera.

There are approximately 120,000 insurance adjusters available in this country.
Approximately 50,000 are independent contractors and approximately 70,000 are
direct employees of insurers.

The job of the adjnster is not only to determine the vnlne of a given loss, but
ilso to determine the cavse and origin of a fire loss. Bach adjuster may also be
congidered an investigator.

‘We do Teel there is a need for more investigators.

In conjunction with your question, attached you will find the industry recom-
mendations on the training and eduention of personnel relating to arson eontrol
efferts. [Note “Chapter 2 Training and Fdneation.”)

Question 1(0)}. Have insurance compinies hegun fo routinely conduct site
inspections? Claims inspectiong?

Answer, Company procedures vary, but no company inspeets all property
prior to issuing the policy. The reasons are the cost of preinspection—a cust
which policyliolders must ultimately pay-—and the Tact that agents, as an im-
portant service to their polieyholders, hind coverage immediately in many situn-
tiong to ingure prompt coverage.
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Most companies provide for preinspection of certnin risks., They inspect prior
to coverage those risks which involve a special hazard, an unusually high amount
of coverage, or other conditiens such s advaneed age of the building.

Companies preinspect certain classes of property such as manufacturing and
commercial or tenant-ocenpied dwellings. Some companies inspect all commercial
properties prior to binding coverage or immediately after insuring the risik.

Some eompanies reguire the agent o physically visit the property and submit
photographs of the tocation before binding the coverage.

The following factors influence the deeision of un ingurer to research the
. background of an applieant for fire insurance.

Farm property: The newness of ownership and the value and loecation of

property.

In the decision fo research the applicant's background, some conmpanies use &
specitic amount of covernge as a trigger level, amounts such as $50,000, $100,000
and upward.

Commercial property: Each factor listed infAuences the decision to research
the applicant’s background :

(a} Newness of ownership;
(b) Value of property;

{e) Location of property ; and
(d) Type of use.

A Dun and Bradstreet report on each applieant for commerecial Are insurance
is ordered by some companies, .

Private lome: The value aud location of a private home influences the deei-
sion to resenrch the applieant’s background. The newness of ownership or type of
use is also an influencing factor.

The following factors influence the decision to conduct a physical inspection
of each property fire loss.

1. Size of logs.—The limits set by insurers that would {rigger inspections gen-
erally vary in all three categovies of Tarm, commercial, and private lwome
properties.

Otlier factors which influence the decision to ingpect are the adjusters’ reports,
the relationship of confenis to value, and individual suspicious features of the
loss.

Most companies do not use a doliar amount as a criterion for conducting inter-
views, It depends upon the individual case. Generally, all arson fraud or suspi-
cious cnges are investigated, and interviews are usually conducted during the
investigations.

Some companies require police and fire interviews on all cases. Others require
fire interviews on all cases over $1.000, some set limits which require inter-
views—3$§250 and §3,000—Dbut adjusters can conduct interviews for any loss.

Question 1{c). Have any members of your organization done a cost-effective-
ness study on inspections?

Answer., To my knowledge, a cost-effective study on inspections has not been
performed. We are confident, however, that to inspeet each and every properiy
insured would not be cost effective. The industry does inspect properties which
are suspected of being high rislk. We take ft variety of actions in order to screen
out the high-risk and the arson-prone properties. But with all our precautions,
there nre those arsou-prone properties which evade our best efforts and are
insured.

It we did not exercise extreme caution in an effort to eontrol arson fraud, the
problem would be many times worse than it is today.

Question 1{d). Has your industry developed u reliable procedure to avold
property overinsurance? Is there an independent check done on underswriters so
that they do not overinsure property merely to make higger commissions?

Answer. One of the most confusing problems for underwriters and adjusters is
value determination. Court deeisions dating hack to the 1800's show that value
determination has been a major source of litigation. [Note "“Value Determina-
tion."]

Companies do check to determine If property is overinsured.

Question 1(cy. Do your meimber companies routinely or perindically require
that property owners notify insurers wlen serious hazards occur or health eode
violations start? If not, why not?

Answer. It is my understanding that the standard fire polley requires an in-
sured to inform the insurer when the insured property has hecome more of a
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hazard. Two State arson task forces and the U.S. Fire Administration have rec-
ommended that metheds be developed for nofifying companies when buildings
they insure ineur serious housing, health, fire, and safety code violations.

The industry does not believe that & program for the mandatory reporting of
code violations to insurers can be efficiently, effectively, or equitably applied.
[Note “Code Violations".]

Question 2. In your festimony, you alse mentioned private companies such
as the Insurance Claims Service and INS Investizations Co. Are these new com-
paties? Has arson-for-profit spun off a new type of indastry—determining eause
and-origin of loss? It seems as though many of tle organizations involved in
fighting fraud activities are involved in the fght after the fraund had, in many
iustanees, been allowed to oceur. Wouldn't it seem better advised to concentrite
on argon prevention? '

Answor. Insurance Claims Services [IC8] was formed in Juoly, 1979, and be-
eame operative in October. Previcusly, the gervice now provided by 108 was done
in part by the Property Loss Research Burean {PLRBI. The PLRB was in-
corporated in 1947,

The INS Investigations Bureaw, Ine, [INS], is o spinoff from the General
Adjustment, Bureau [GAB], which dates back to the enrly 1900's, INS came into
heing about 1974,

You could say 1C8 and INS are new organizations but are providing services
which were performed by prior crganizaiions.

Arson-for-profit has not spun off a new industry——determining eause and origin
of logses.

The insurance industry is very diversified and covers all the necessary izsnes
and concerng. We believe that it is important to control or fight arson-for-profit
after the fact as well ag concentrating on prevention. The industry is sighifi-
antly engaged in both objectives.

Question 3. You hnve also told us about the Insurance Crime Prevention Insti-
tute and its suceessful 94 percent eomvietion riate for fraud. Could you iell us
how many of those arrests and convieiions are for arson? Or are the majority
of those arrests and convictions for other types of insurance frands?

Answer. We have made personal econtact with the Insurance Crime Prevention
Institute [TCPI] in order to secure e informition you requested. However, due
to vacafion schedules and the time restraints invelved in responding to your
questions, we are nof able to respond {0 your specific question of how many of
the arrests and convictiens were for arson,

In onr vpinien, the majority of the anrrests and convietions were for other types
of insurance frauds.

As you know, the number of arsonists who are actually apprehended and eon-
victed iz uan embarrassment te our entire eriminal justice system, In a report
prepared by the Stanford Research Imstitute [SRI], it v found that the con-
vietion rate for arson is only 1 percent of thoge charged, That is lile a license
{n steal.

Aecording to the National Fire Protection Association, of the 144,000 incen-
diary and suspicious fires invelving buildings which oceurred in 1075, only 18,604
persons were arrested for arson, or about I3 percent, Examining the NFPA sta-
tistics, we find that fewer than 200 lirebugs nationwide may have heen suceess-
fully prosecuted and convieted for arson from a potential universe of 144,600
ovcurrences, in 1975 ! That represenis n conviction rate of less than two-tenihs
of 1 percent, From what I am able to learn, the national arrest and couvietion
1'ecn1'(tl for arson fraud hasg not improved that muech sinee the 8IR and NFPA
reporis.

Question 4. The National Association of Insurance Commissioners has devel-
t)pﬁd_ i maodel i_nsurﬂnce application requiring all applicants to (disclose any
previnus arson involvement., This model application would apply to all types of
property ingurance and ig therefore broader than the reform of the FAIR [Fair
Avcess to Insurpnce Requirement] plan application which you emdorsed in 8, 252,
I-Inwm'm_-. T 1;:1‘\'0. read that the Alliancee of Awerienn Ingurers has gone on record
as appiosing this model application, Why %

_Ans\\‘er. 'I,’he‘ ;\Ilin_mr_e ohjected to the original draft of the National Association
of Insurance (.u_mm15‘51‘0110.:'5 [NAIC] model insurance application beeause it was
m:nu_lzaiml il mspe.:(-hnns were mandatory. We faver a veoluniary application
and ingpection renuirement. However, the NAIC has decided to reconsider the
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original model application draft and has deferred action on its Antiarson appli-
cation model hill until December 1880.

Question 5. You also endorsed the immunity provision contained in 8, 252, It
is my understanding that 37 States presently have information exchange immu-
nity statutes. Have you found them to be helpful ? Please provide statistics,

Answer. Presently, 40 States have enaected immunity statutes. The following
States should be added : Kentucky, Alasksa, and Pennsylvania.

Yes, we have found the immunity sta‘utes most helpful, and will be more
encouraged when all jurisdictions have enaeted the model arson reporting im-
munity law and other States have brougiit their laws closer to conformance to
the model. [Note exhibit VIT—Arson Reporting Immunity Survey, a survey con-
ducted by the NAIC of law enforcement officials in the States with immunity
lnws is on file with the committee.]

Attachments.
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March 5, 1979

The Honorable Sam Yonn

Chairman

Permanent Subcormittes on Investigatia
of. the Conmittee on Governmeantal

United States Senate

101 Russell Senate Office Building

Washington, D.C. 20510

G

hifairs

Dear Mr. Chairmanz -

The Alliance of American Insurers supported the hearings lzunched by the
Senate Permsnent Subcommittee on Investigations of the Committee on
Governmental Affaire which were conducted hAugust 23, 24 and September 13,
14, 1%78. We helieve that such congressional hearings are necesasary in
order o forus attention on the serious crime of arson and arson-for-profit.
We appland your investigative efforts in this area,

‘the Blliance of American Insurers is & major natiopnal trade associaticon
of more than a hundred property and casuslty insurance companies. Our
member companies provide-a full range of property and casualty insurance
coverages in the fifty states and the District of Columbia, .

The Rllisnce feels the Staff Study of the Insurance Industry in Dealing

With Arson-For-Profit ds unguly critical of the ipsurance indestry. Hore-
over, the press release S5taff Study Cives Insurance Industry "Laxity” in
Fise in hrsom For Profit is in our opinion surprising and very disappointing.
The full report agrees, to some extent, With recopmendations that we
submitter in our statement which we filed with the Senate Permanent Sub-—
comuitter on Investigations, October &6, 1978.

Thne Allienee is convinced that a maxiium effort must be put forth in
promoting punliec understanding. There is & great deal of public awareness
about the arsen problen but very little wnderstanding on the part of the
public about the insurer®s role or the role of the insurance industry.
Insurance has become & convenient scepe goat for the medis and fer those
who would seek simnlistic solutions to nrson problems.

It is important to understand thet insurance companies are really caught

in the middle on most erson claims. Consider this: on the one hand conszumer
groups and regulators demand that we pay claims guickly, but on the other

we are criticized for mot resisting arson claims. It ip most difficult to
satisfy everyone when you are trying te deal with a suspicious clalm,

70-%67 0 - 81 - 5
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ar the ane =and we are veld te mahe betver usce of our undervriting
Lt Lefore We insure arson-prone propsrties.  buat FAIR FPlan

{Fair hcgess to InsuTance Teguirements) programs and the se-called red-
lining regulations leave the insurer very few optionc. For the most
part we are prohiblted frow checking inve the packgroundsoof applicantc.
nis dichotomy of interests between consumer demands and the insurer's

legitimate arson centrol elforts -- whiecn after all are also in the
consumer's interest -- BTens Irom a general lack of understanding abaut
how the insurance meéhanism vorks == and how 1t 1is recquired to work.

£ erative that insurers promote that understanding through public
celations and through educational and informaticnal prograns whigh we are
doing. 'The media, the public, and government cfficialp must be zold in
no wncertain tarms that insurers are only ong of the many interests
respensible for controlling the arson problem. b, insurers canpot 4o
{1 alone. 'The education campaign i the responsibility of yovernment

as well,

Ye must ewplain that the growth in arson cases Iz a prodoct of a whole
mosaic of social end economic ills which afflict the inner oity - the
lack of gobs, substandard housing. prohibitive fuel ‘and energy ©¢osta,
regressive tax practices, rising crime rates, inability of landlords to
collect rents end the high rate on hore loan defeults under federal
subdidy scheoes for housing. B

Tt is not easy far insurers to chech an applicant's hbackgrounds with
the restricstions placed on insurance companies by the i'ei;uiremun{:n of
Unfair Claims Prachices hots, Valued Policy Lavs, rrivacy Aot of 1974,
and the Freedom of Information Act.

Nor is it easy to ebtain evidencs of arson, since TuGH of the ecvidence has
ween altered pr destroyed by law enforcemnnt or fire fighting officials,
by the time the adjuster arrives at the fire scene.

It is difficult to develop imoroved statistical infermation on the
incidents of arson when there i5 an ahsence of reliable statvistics on the
number of incidents, the pooncmic los ses and sooial impact of the crims
of arsan. This absence, coupled with the drought of research into
pehoviorial and social characteristizs of the arsenist, severely limits
bhoth public and private secror atterpts te deal effectively with this
crime.

o
c

To improve the available information basis the Alliance vigorously supported
the efiorts of Senator John Glenn and Representative John F. Seiperting, Jr..
during the 95th Congress, to designate arson as a Part I pffense for
reporting purposes in the FBI1's Unliform Criwe Reporvs. This cfiort was
partizlly successful but it is imperative that Congress achs agaln to

make thic compilation availsble on .2 permanent basls.
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We also support S. 252, the “"Anti-zrson hot of 1979", introduced by
Senator Glenn, wnich would conbine inte an interagency committee the
nine feceral agencies which presently have. involwement in anti-arson
efforts, Thne bill woulé also meke permanent the regquirement that the
Federal Bureau of Investigation clascify the offense of arson as a
Part I crime in its Uniform Crime Reperts.

Fermenent classification would do two things:

Ong, it wonld stimulate police ang fire authorities to become more involved
ir the pursuit of the arsonist. It would encourage them Lo reset their
priocrities on & real-worid basis which reflects the true dosumented impact
of arson on their commmities.

nd two, permanent classification would for the first time provide us
with meanin§ful statistics on the true volume of arson, the punber of
persans arrested and the nurber of conmvicrions, as well as other immortant
%

trends. o,
ity

It is difficult to gprovide better trained adjusters to identify evidence
of arson when nearly 21l studies of the arson problem point to the lack of
trained professional investigators. ‘o meet this demand, the insurance
industry is making an effort teo provide specific training prograws tailored
to the needs of the insurance industry personnel concerned with arson,

such a5 insurance underwriters, claims persennel, adjusters, loss control
consultants and insurance agents.

The insurance industry is now coordinating their efforts wirh Lieutenant
Governor Topm O'Neill of MHassachuserts for the sponsorship of a national
forum on arson control.

T..is national forum would bring together all the disciplines which are
invelved znd needed to help control arson. This would be a highly diverse
grous, «onsisting of public agencies, business interests, consumer
organizatiens, fire serviewms, lew enforcement agencies, prosecutors, and
the federal, state and local governments.

There are roles and responsibilities for everyene in the contyol of arson.
1o one group individually can bring this gisantie gpreblem under control:
but it can be done with the coordinated effort of everyone and the
cooperation of a2ll the disciplines inwvolved.

It serves no useful purpose and is unfair to make one segment -- the
insurance industry —~- the scapegoat, in the falfure.to control arson. WHe
realize as much &6 anyone that we have a role to play in helping to solve
and tontrol the vicious crime of arson end arson-for-profit but, a3 stated,
we cannect do it by ourselfes,

Y /
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wne Allisnco and its aifiliate, the Property Los
have provided extensive research inte orson prob
grrget:  Arsoa" provides specific reconnendations for controlling arsaon.
hn erson laformation Rit has alsoc peen produced by the Alliance and PLRB.

fiescarch Burcau (PLRER)
pms. The docwment

1

whe recerds will show that we have nevar genicd that righter standards on
precaverade risk inspxcticn are needed, nor have we ever absolved the
indpstry of any blems for the arson problem, liowever, wWe have insisted
repeatedly that no one group can do the job of controlling arson alone.

secognicing that each invalved organization or agency hes specisal strengths
snd responsibilities for arsen control, we acknowledge the following seven
arens as being of major copcern in cootrolling arson:

1. Jursidiction and Gperaticnal Structures; -

2

. Training end Educatlon;

3. Statistics, Data Collection and Researchi

4. Llegislative =nd Regulatory (Ldministrative} initiatives;
5. publiz Relaticons and Public Avareness;
5. Punding:; and

7. tstaplishment by Ebe insurance industry af an A¥l-Industry
Committee for Arson Control.

In spite of the harsh criticism against us in the report, the Allisnce will
fully support your efforts znd objectives to redyee arson in the Unlied States.

Tincverely,

James &. Jones, Jr.
Government LEffalrs Represantative

JEJ: Euin
Copies else sent bo: Herbers of the Subconmittee



ARSON GOt

Backpromt

The regnest Tor arson contio! aetivitios informat ion wis Stimplated by a
Cottiest Drom the U 8. Flre Adoioistration. Poblic Law G5-422 ) dated
Oetuber 5, 1978, dircoted the UL 8. Fire administration to develop proprams

#ind 1o assisl states in docal Jurisdior fons to improve measurers for arson
prevent jon amd control. The Fodoral Emerpency Management Agency (FEMAY,
which oversees the U, 5. Fire Administ rat fun, is developing an Informarion
bagiv oy the resources jnvolued in contributing ro the prevention and control
ol arson. FEMA, on oa aational Basiy, recopnizing chat the insurance cot-
Ppanies are playving & major rol in cumbating the arson problem, wishes to
include in jts information buse Lhe variong Individual company initiatives
vhivh are betop taken.  Alrhouph FEMA proputied guerving insuroers individuslly
aboul their avrivities, the Alliasnee proposed that the assoclation Inquire
behal £ oand convey the resulving Information on
adividoal company busis.

af the companies on FEMA'y
an dgpregate rather than

Summidry of Hespon

L

On July 17, 1979, un Arson Controal Activities fuest Tonnaire was submitted to
the Claims Commitive, the Property Loss Commiclee, and the Property Insurance
Committee.  Thirty—!ive compagics respoemicd to the guestionnalre.

The priortty which the fnsurance Indsuery pives to arsuvn control {s reflected
in the growing oumber of wrson wctivities enpaped in by the compantes,

Almost all the componies sirveyed indivated theiy support for and narcicipation
in rroinlng programs aond loval owsrcness progprams.  Hall were dnvolved in one
A mure Stale arson Lk

Tarees.,

The resules indicate a focus primarily oo training for clalms personnel pro-
vided to large extent ontside of the coenpany.  Trainiony courses awd other
material are provided by insurance Pdust ry associarions, rather than devaeloped
interaally. Lumpanies re, lowever, beginning 1o incorporate arson control
into standard internal traloing.

Compantes actively support many Tocalb and scace programs through funding and
In kind services. Procedures Tor graws inp funds are 16 general fnformal.
Most cumpanles caconrage cmployee participat fon in these local and in
national organizarions.

Specific Responges

Arswn Contral trainfny provided Tor undervriting and claims personnel.

Humber ol responscs: 34
Companies providing training ontside the COtpany 28
Companics providing fnrernal traing ng: 18
Compani

providiog noe speclad trainiongs 4
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Almost all of the responding cempanies fmbicated that their conlovees
repniarly airesd craialog progroams relatel Lo arson vontrol vutside of the
company. Atthough iy resgombonts did not identify the type of program the
e Joyvus attended, (hose W did ment o prograns ar conferences conducted
by Lhe ipsurance Indosery, Lhe stale arsmm task forces, local colleges or
widversit bes, Che laternot ional Asseciation of Arson Investigators, the
Battells Imstdtute, awd the Natfonal Safety Council. A clear prefcrence was
wxpressed Tor troiniag proprams conducted by the insurance industry lteelf

The vast majority of employves recciving training were clalms personnel and
aljusters,  Only four companies mentloned outside training programs for
undurwriters.

Many of the fnternal Lraining prograng werwe incorporated into regular intro~
ductary training review prosedures, Suveral campanies mentioned that in ad-
dition to the trainieg programs, they reproduce and circulste {iterature on
arson controel and have incorporaled sections related to arson in both clafms and
underwriting procedures manuals.

Corporste acriviticvy underiahen with state and local arson task
forces, including oy statued company policy with repard zo
verifiy uf W oriuin with state and local fire offdcials.

fumber of responses: W

Companles urping adjusters Lo ver{ly cause and oripln with police
and fire offfcials: 26

Companjes partivipating in tosk forees: 15

All companies responding Lo this guestion indicated that they routinely cooperate
with auchorities In feporting and fnvestipating fires. Formal procedures

varied, but the thrust in all casvs wis the same, 411 companies indicated that
they abided by stare reporting laws and #ven LT they did not have procedures for
cooperation did report ioformatien ovn all losses to suthorirles.

Twenty-51it  companles speciflically urpe cheir adjusgers and investigators to
cooperare with pulic® and fire officials to verify cause and origln with them
and to repart losses, Fifteen of these companies mentioned by name active
parclciparlon in state and Tucal task Torces as parc ef thedr policy of
cooperation.

Funding of local proprams and eouipment.

Humber of responses: 40 b
Companies indlcating supporl fur some programs: 76

Companles providing no sunpore: 4

These results dndleate that companies are shifring [rom the traditlonal support
for trainfug programs tnto broader Tunding inovelvement in Iocal and state
programs. However, procedures are still very informal,
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Thireeen vonnanis Db Clad e mnjor g bleipation wis throoph suppore of one
or more statewide arson Lashk rves dnebadiop arsen rip avard programs and
spronsorship of Tocal progeams approved by the state task force. Only one
company said ir Toeeled loca! propgrams through its FAIR Plan participation.

s

OF thuse compantles which did ot menlion participation io statewlde arson task
forces, ljue vompanics said they tonsider o}l reguests and fund those local
proprams with merit. One of these companies placed a speclfic limit on
Tunding anounts (S0 thrompeh §5500) .

A secomd group of companics {6} described their sunport as limlred to the
funding of truining and IavesLigetion proprans spansored by local police,
[reman and investipators.  The primary forms of suppert were pavmenh oF
provisien of printing, Luition, travel, room end food costs, Cnly one com-
pany mentloued buying equinment for loeal investipaters.

8 wral iulormation hrnehnres provided on arson control relating
o buildings, automobiles and other property, including discussions,
puidelines aod relercnces amd company manyals.

42

Companies publishing their oun waterial for polleyholder or public
distributfon: 2 (one nore copsidering)

Companics with materiuls in company manuals: 7

Rumber of respons

Responses o this question Indivate chat Allianpce memhership, in larpe part,
depends on the trade asssociation and orther induscry orpanizarions to publish
material on arson control.  The most frequently mentioned source of materlals
was the Alliance and specifivally the Arson Infovmation ¥it. Seven companies
have material oo arson contrul in their compiany training and procedures
manual and three more publish newsletters in which thiey freguently have
articles on arsen control. Sewveral companies also maintain a ll1brary of
arson raterials.

Orhes arspon conerol aciivities, incleding sponuprship of emplovess
merhership or attendance in relared BTOURS.

Humber of response
Answiers toe Lhis question varled grealjy.

Flve compunies indicated that they speeifically encourapged participation dn
relacted activitles. Aside from involvement in state arson task forces, of
which fourteen companies ¢lted menbership, cumpanivs also mentioned member-
ship in numerous organizetions suceh as Che Property Loss Research Bureau
und the Internatlonal Assoclation of Arson Investigators,
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CHAPTER 2: TRATNTHG AND EDUCATICN

Hearly all studies of the arson problem point to the lack of trained
professional investigatars. Specific training programs tailered to the needs
of other persoanel concerned with arsonm, such as insurance underwrirers, claims
personnel, adjusters, loss control comsultants and agents, prosecutors, and

on~acene Firefiphters, alse appear to be inadequate.

The following recommendations address the need for better trained and
qualified arson investipators and the lack of adequate training programs in
*place ta Eiil this need. They also focus on the fact there is little oppor-
tunity for personnel other than investigaters te learn the hasies in initial
detection of arsen, preservation of évidence, prosecotion techniques, ete. as

needed in their particular roles.
Recommendation One 2.1}

It is recammended that arvson investigators of srate and local law
enforcement apgencies and police and fire officials assigned respansibility
for arson control be provided opportunities by government for training and
education. State and local governments have rthe principal responsibility
for improving education of their persomnel. Assistance of variogus kinds may
be obtained from the Mational Fire Prevention and Control Administration,
the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration and, perhaps, other federal

government SOUrCes.

The KFPCA has estsblished a pilet educatisnal and training program fov

arson investigators.



Recormendation Two (Z2.2)

Hational or state associations reprosenting such groups as prosecubing
accorneys, [ire chiefs, arson invesrigators, and police officials also should be
encouraged to develop and/or participate in arson education programs appropriazte

to their memberships.

The insurance industry, through such gualified organizations as the
Propetty Loss Research Dureau, the Collepe of Insurance and the Insurance

Institute of Amevica, should develop appropriate arson educatjon programs and

courses for insurance company persosnel who may becone involved in arson sit-

uations either before or after the fire, Such personnel would inciude agents
and sales personnel, loss control censultants, underwriters and adjusters and
claims personneil. Programs should focus on such basics as identification of

arson or drson-prone situatbioms, preservation of evidence, and other procedures.

Recomnendation Three {2,3)

Colleges and univerasities should be encouraged to increase the enmphasis
on the ¢rime of arson. Appropriate curricula For emphasis on the practical
as well as theoretical techniques of arson detection, investigation and pro-
secution include criminal jusrice, police administration, fire protectian and

law school curricula.

Recommendation Four (2.4)

Profassionalism ampng arson investigators throuph education and training

should be encouraged. The Joint Council of National Fire Service Organiza-
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tions, an organization representing about a dozen fire service associations
snd sponsored by the National Fire Protection Association, the International
Apsociation of Arson Investigatnrsiand other appropriate agencies, both publie
and private should give consideration to the creation of educationnal and

¢rainiag opportunities to achieve this end.
Recommendation Five (2.5}

The Insurance All-Industry Committee for Arson Control (see Recommenda-
tion 7.1), in cooperstion with other insurance and professional erganizations,
should work to establish seminare designed to increase cooperation among all
groups interested in the crime of arson. These seminars would serve as a
complemant to the Madel Arson Task Force approach to be developed as a guide
for local agencies in coordinating their efforts in detection, apprehension

and prosecution in arson cases. (5ee Recommendation 1.2).
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VALUE DETE}

Perhaps one of the mest perplexing problems facing both underwriters setting

and claim adijusters in assessing damapes Is value

coverage limirs for a ri

determination.  Valuve determination is mot a new s in the preperty insurance

s+ rouTt derisions from the 1BOO's show thar value determination has

busines
been the source of much livigation betwesn insurcrs and Insvreds,  This soction
will attempt to demonstrate the problems faced by dmswrers in setring coverage
and in sertling claims due te circumstances which distort the comcept of indem-
nification and give rise to incidents of arson fraud.

Backpround:

One aspect of this problem would appear to be the lack of a definition of value
in the insurance contract. The 1943 Hew York standard five dnsurance pelicy says
the pelicy wil1 pay ". . . to the extent of the actual cash value of the
property at the time of less." All jurisdictions do noﬁ fvllow one definition
of actual cash value because the case law in the various states has interpreted

that standard in many different ways.

Theoretically, the solution should be indemnificatien ro the property owner

for Lhe loss sustained. lowever, state laws and court decisions have not always
served to enforce the rrue meaning of indemnification, that is, to restore the
insyred to the same pesiticn the insured enjoyed prior to the fire Jess. 1In

too many instances these facters have contributed Le windfall scrclements to

policyholders.. Recegnition of such enrichments by unscrupulous policyhelders
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has often led afver the purchase of fire coverage, to darson {raud.  This
is particularly true in a situation where the fair market value of a structone

(i

what & buyer would he willing to pay for a structure a wmoment in time

prior to the fire) is substantially less than what it would cost to replace

or repair that structure.  Another factor which unintentionally increases the
potential for arsem fraud is the desive of insurers to provide to policyholders
a level uf coverage sutfficient to enable the policyholder teo rebulld following

a fire.

Valued policy laws, existing in nineteen states, tend to increase the arson

problem by requiring insurers te pay the pelicy limics dn the event ol 2 cizal
loss and limit experimentation with the HCPI1 Optienal Loss Setrlement Endorse-
ment. For axample, property owners who see the fair market value of their
structures diminishing can, in a valued policy jurisdiction, be drawn te

arson e prorect thelr investmencs. Additionally, the requirement of mortpugees
that fire coverage be previded Tor the full mmount of the mortgage l.c.
reflecbing the mortgage on the property, both structure and 1land) -

arson fraud in valued pelicy stares when rhe value of the strucgure I

wt

in comparison to the value of the land.

Whar is the answer? What standard for settinp values can insurers use .z

1

discourage arson fraud but at the same time provide the Insured with 77 jquate
coverage? There are several standards which can be used, but no one srandard

can be universally applied. It is, therefore, the industry's pesitiom that,

instead of scarching for a universal standard, each individual risk must be

evaluated in light of various factors existing in velation te such risk
ingure adequate coverage witheut encouraging arson fraud. An examinat’an of
the various standards of wvalue determination will demonstrate the difflcoulty

of adopting any one methed as a universal standard.
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Al Fair Marker Value ({mu) vs, Actunl Cash Value {acy)

Keither of these standards can be uniformly vsed as a measure of valuation
to guarantee indemnification since the messure of what a willing buyer would
pay lor o structure prior to a fire (i.c. fmv) and the traditional concepr of
acyv (replacement cost less depreeciacion) are in wany instances wnrelated to
whiat it wouwld cést to repair substantial damage to thar structure and thereby

indemnify the dinsured.

The application of an fnv standard in setting coverage and adjusting claims
wouid ofren prevent a policyholder from making adequate repalrs for o parcial
loss or replucing the structure in the event of a total loss 1f fmv is less
than acv. For eszample, a structure with an aecv of $100,000 but an fwv of only
525,000 could conceivably suffer a partial fire Joss where the cost to repair
the damage (even when cmploying commonly used, but functionally equivalent,
materials and nethods as opposed te materials of like kind and guality) greatdy
exceeds the chvurage afforddd when rhe fov stondard is used in ﬁ?LLing COVUTage;
coverape of §25,000 would clearly be inadeguate in such a situvation to allew the
insured to rebuild.  Also, while the -weaning of fmv In relavion to a total loss

andard would

situstion might be elear, there is some guestion as to how that
be applied in adjusting & parcia) less. Moreover, universal applicatiosn of a
market value standard would distort the rating process since most rates and
premivms are now developed with the undersranding that the limit of liabilicy
will be replacement cost less depreciation; it would be impossible to develop
reiationships between replacement cost less depreciarvien and market wvalue vildch

will hold true in all caces. On the other band, MV can exceed replacement cost

on an economically or aesthetically desirable property and ¢an create an arson

for profir hasard.
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If the traditional acv staodard or replavement standard is universally used,
adequate coverage would be realized, but arsen [raud would be encouraged where
fuv {s low ar negligible due fo a seareity of willing buyers. The insurance
industry might Find itself being cailed upen to finance the rebuilding of

many structures which have minimal market values.

8. Dovelopment of Yardsticks of Valuation

The problem of selecting representative structures, assigning
values to them and then using those values as guidelines in determining the
value of another structure lies in the fact that no two structures are exactly
alike and that, even if two or three similar structures are found, there arte
usually differences in the physical cendition of those structures and in the
amount and degree of physical improvements to those structures

C. Use of the HCPL Urban Revitalizarion Clause (Dptional lLoss Sectlement
Endorsement)

This concept epncourages the owner-occupiers of 1 e 4 family structures
to rebuild rheir homes by of fering them Tepalr or replacement coverage up
to the policy limits if they rebuild on the same site within a cerrain time
and the smallest of the policy limits, fmv or replacement cost less deprecia-
ation if they fail to do so. This concept would be inadequate if employed as
a universal standard in that 1) since this coverage is purchased at the option
of the imsured, it will not be purchased by an individual intending £o commit
arson fraud; 2} the conmcepts of replacement cost less depreciation and fmv
must still be reckened with; and, 3} chis clause could not be used as
designed in states with valued policy laws Lecause such laws mandate cover-

age {a) to the extent of the policy limits in the event of a total loss pad
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(B} in the amount of the less up to the poricy limits for asy partial lows,
Moreover, the HCPI clause was not intended for application to the multiple-
family dwelling and commercial structures where the arson problem is most

serious and where value determinarion and reconstruction ceost factors are

most compl

D. Broad Evidence Rules {Hultiple Family Dwellings and Commerci

Fo determining the velue of buildings at the time of loss, the hroad
evidence rule urilizes such criterdia as 1) assessed value of inprovements
to the property, 2} marvket value of the property, 3) the three-year rental
income of the property, 4) the replacement cost of the building less de-

to which rhe building could be

preciatien, and 5) obsolescence In the us
put. It has been sugpested that the vuse of these criteria in seiting coverage
for meltiple-fanily dwellings and commercial properties would bave & posicive

effect on the problem of overvaluacion.

It is the industry’s opinion that the broad evi

ce rule could be used by
underwricers as a disevetionary alternative to traditienasl merbods of compuring
insurable values. 1t should be noted, however, that the concepts of replace-
moent cost less depreciation and fmv would be a part of value computation under
rhis method of valuation. Also, the rating base used by the industry does not

relate te the broad evidence rule,

andard, due to its consideration of

It could be said that the use of this s
several relevant factors in setting maximum coverage, woeuld help eanble the
insured to determine the insurable value of his structure. However, duoe

ta the volariliry of values in the present real estate market, the volue
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cn omight

set under the broad evidenco rule durinp the evelerwritiag proc

aoon af ter be inaccurate an indicarion of true value! insurers would
have to review on a regular basis the criveria vsed to determine value

wdor rthe rule in order to keep ghe coverape in line with the various value

¢ broad evidence

adjustments, The industry is concerned that the use aof
rule in the underwriting process might establish a valued policy; dt is

urged that legislatvion requiring the use of the hroad evidence rule

explicicly provide that ifs use would nor establish a valued policy.

"Current

tiviries:

The Lndustyy has been responding te the value devermination problem by

instituting eduvcational and trainiog progroms for underwriting, clai
and loss prevention persennel to reinforee rhe indemnity concept and to
demopstrate how the use of a particular value determination standard in
spegific siruarions can either discourage or unintentiopally provide in-
centives for arson. More prodent underwriting vrechniques have been insti-
tuted throughour the industry to permit the underwriter to mahke an accurate
assussment of what coverage limits would best protect the pelicyholder
throuph indemnification. The industry is presently involved in the
development of new application forms which would, among other functions,
seek Lo derermine the price paid by the applicant for che p;operty, che

uses to which the property is put, the method used by rhe applicant in
establishing insurable value and the identity of all metvtgagees and parties
with an insurable interest . With suech data, Insurers
could butter determine the reliability of the applicant’s estimates of value
and the amount of coverage which would indennify the applicant in the event
af a toral loss. Such applications would indicate to the insurer the need

for physical inspections of certain risks if the values of those risks were



stisfaction through the dats

not adequately establisbed te the {nsurer

pravided on the completed application.

The industry is supportive of efforts to establish cancellation laws in

the wvarious states which wauld enable insurers to cancel pulicies upon

Tive days written notice in the event certain conditions exist in relation

to the structure, some of which are indicative of declining values

Additionally, the industry has begon offuring the Optional
Loss Sertlement Endorsement te the owner-occupiers of 1 ta 4 Tamily structures

to permit tham to rebuild following a loss and to discourage abondonment by

5 not to rebuild

limitinp coverage in the event rhe owner choos

Insurets are making every cflort to address the issue of value determination,

endabions which it believes will

and the Indusrry offers the fpllewing reco

discourape overvaluation and the comnission of arsoen fraud.

Recommendations:

Cry must continue te support educational and training

ay The dndu

and

s for all insurance persconel involved in the undereritis

progray

es to improve their skills in determining insurable

handling prog

values throegh the dindemmificatien concept;

b} such proprans shoowld be expasnded to agents, hrokers and othor
partics having direct contact with the policyholder;
c) Lthe inswerance indusiry, chrough i sents, brokers and sales

ines Tor dnasunrance and

1li

ination fo ;

people should explain value deter

claimants under exisrting policies.

requ irements

) Jending institutions shoold recopnis

resulting in excessive [ire inseranee coverapge create a moral hazord con-

70-967 0 - B1 -~ 4
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ducive to arsen, and theinsursnce industry should make efforts ro determine

or

if, through cooperation with lending institutions, some plan for the pre

ecvaluation of vach mortgaged structure, independent of land wvalue, can be
worked out;

in states having valued policy laws sheald be uwrged

to reevaluste the desirabiliry of retaining such staguces in light of rhe

potential they create for arsen fraud;
f} to the extent that an insurcd stTucture has not experienced unusuasl

changes in market value, use or ebsoles

or errati

Vimits were lpst escablished, the standard for value used dn adjesting o loss

chould be the same stondard used in establishing the amount of insurance]

should be free to determine the method of valuation Lo be

zo that the goal of

used in secting coverage limits and in adjuscing a lo

indennifying policyholders can be artained;

h)  the industry should actively pursue ing and form innovations in

the ares of valeation to adeguately indemnify insureds ing Lo repair

ia1ly domaped bulldings and replace destroyed properry without creating

part

incentives for arson.

ence singe the rime coverage



CODE VI

sachusetts and Connecticut) and

Thus far, two state arson task forces (I

the Unived Startes Fire Adminiserarion have recommended that methods be

developed for notifyiong insurers when buildings rhey insure incur se

housing, health, fire and safety code viclations. 'This section wi

cality of implementing such a progran.

the prac

Research en the arson problem has revealed thar many structures, which fall

vietim te arson fraud, are permitred o fall dnto genceral disvepair te the

incurring serious code violations prior ro the arson.  Given this

prufile, Insurance companies vould seeminply benefiv if woms menng of

communicating te them the existence of such code violations were devi

The insurer wonld be able to then devermine if & particular shouid be
cancelled or renewed. Moreover, te the extent thar code violations on arson
prone structoures vould be reported to insurers roesvlting in termination of

coverage, arson frawd would be prevented thereby benelfitting the entire

ureds and/or

cammunity, Anti-arsen proups have therefore suggested that ins

sunicipalities be responsible for reporting to the Insurer code wviclat

as soon 4s they are incurred.
Waile the concept has merit, there are inherent preblems in enfercing such

requirenents. A major prohlem is that Jew policyhelders weuld repert such

set them,

jens to cheir carrviervs §f such vielation

vipl would adversely ;



I munieipalities were required o report code violatiens Lo the insurers,

the convept would probably be rendered ineffecrive becaus
(a) thers is no wnilormity among municipalities as to whal

serious @ warticular

constitutes s code violation and how

violation is (i.c. whar is a serious violation in one Juris=-

dicrion might be minor or me violation whatsocever in anuther jursjdictiun)
(b} the cffectiveness of many individual code enforcenant
aurhorities in large wunicipalicies im inspecting for

viplatiens is questionable, and code enforcement activities

in the areas outside major metropoliran areas are afren
lacking;
(¢} the guestions of the coordination and dissemination of
such code vielation data for each municipality have not
been adéressed nor is it certain that those tasks could

he: accomplished since 1) most major municipalities divide

rhe rtesponsibility fur declaring code vialations between
the local health, building ond {ire departments and 2)

an efficient means for identifying snd notifying the
proper inswrer of code violsricns on & particular building

has vet to be developed.

CURRENT ACTIVITIES

The [oregning docs not supgest that the insurance industry has closed the door

the possibility of using code vielation data to prevent arson fraud. Teo

the extent that certain code violations mipht justify the impnsition of certain

candition charpe dded te the standard premium by the insurer, the industry

ponding apprapriatuly threugh the implementation of prudent pndersriving

andards snd procedures. Additienally, the industry is making use of

policy provisions and local cancellarion laws to determine if the exisrence



of a particular violarion i5 a justification for cancellation or oontenewal

The industry is also encouraging the adoption by each stare of 5-day cancella-

tion laws which spell cul certoin prosnds {some of which constitute code
vislatiens) upon which an insurer cam cancel a policy upon 5-days notice Lo
the insured.

Insefar as code viclations come to the attention of the insurer, either during
the uadervriting process or durinp the term of the policy, the industry is
using such knowledge in determining the insurability of individual rishs.
However, the industry recognicves that any attewpt to mandare the-reporting of
various code vialations to the insurer will, due te a lack of uniformicy of
code standards amenp varicus jurisdictions, necessitace that insurers inspect
cvery reported violation te determine if o particular viclation is serious
enough o warrant cancellation of coverage. Such wvidespread inspections,
particularly in jurisdictions with exceprionally rigid building codes, will
not very often result in a determination by the insurer that a risk is atson
prone, and the cost of such inspections will have to be borne by both the
nsurer and the insured. Moreover, insureds whose properties are locared in
arvas with such rigid codes mipht find that their properties pet cited for a

multitude of code violations, most if not all of which are not reflecrive of

a grearer arson fraud vislk, Nonecheless, such properties will be subjected
to ecxtensive if not freguent inspections while arson prone properries in areas

with Jax codes and/or lax enforcement of those codes will never be so subjected.

Recommendations:

The industry therefore does not believe that a prograwm for the mandatory re-
porting of code vielations to insurers can be cificiently, effecrively or
equitably applied. Even if a successful program could be implemented, we

believe such implementation would have to come from the individual municipalities
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since they are the only entities In the positiop te cite and report building

conditions which eonstitute wiolatioms.

One approach deserving of attention is the arson early warning system which
can be used to predict the suscepribility of a structure to arson-for-profic
in order to enable a municipality to develop an anri-arson SETategy. Sueh

stems are predicated upon the ohservation that structures most susceptible

to arsan share certaln characreristics in regard to such things as teu

fair market values relative to replacement costs,

arrearages, depre
frequent chanpes of ownership and code violations. Information regarding
thiese areas of interest can be computerized so that the arson-prone structures
ean be identified permiteing the mumicipality to select a proper arsop-

stratepy such as the reporting of cede vielations to insurers

preventativ
Tie city of Hew Haven, Connecticut, has developed a pilet program of this
nature o prevent avsen occurrences; this propram required & tremandous com-

mitmenr from the various municipal apencies including the code enforcement authoririe:

In the way of additienal recommendations, we vifer the following:

(a) municipaliicies should commit themselves to a program

of regular cede inspections for every building within
their jurisdictiens, and a clarification of the standards
used by each municipallty in derermining rhe existence of
such violatlions would be needed by esch insurer;

{h latures should enact laws allowing municipalities

o

stare legis

to ohtain the name of the insurer from the named insured and

requiving municipalities to report code violations {such as,

but not limited ta, those sugrested by the FIA Regulations

as grounds fer five-day cancellation of FAIR Plan risks}).

We would sugpest rhe following statutory enabling language:
"Ihe cwner of a residenrial or commercial structure

sthall, upon the writren {registered mail) reguest of



(d

—

—

any municipal code enforcement ofiicial, disclose

in writing by registered mail (1) the name and

address of the cowpany insuring the property

against loss or damage by fire, (2} the amount

of insurance provided, and {3) the applicable

pelicy nusber. Such reguest shall be made by

the appropriate code enforcemeny authoricy upon

the service, by such authority upon the owner of

a structure, of such a code viplation, and such

code enforcement authority shall promprly novify

the company dnsuring the property, by registered

mail, af the nature of such violacion.”
State legislatures should also lool into the possibilicy of
requiring insureds to notify their insurers of such violations.
such legislation should alse enable insurers to have access to
some code violation index mechanicm to determine if a particular
code viclation has been cured;
such legislation shouwld ceontain a provision sllowing the insured
to appeal cancellations prempted by & code vialation, provided

sueh appeal does not interfere with the cancellation.



ol

QUESTIONS OF SENATOR BIDEN AND RESPONBES OF ROBERT SMITH

Question 1: You testified that your organization has developed quuhﬁ_‘atmq
standyrds (performance standards) for firefighters. Would you please provide us
with a copy of those standards? L . . . i

Angwer: The Nutional Fire Protection Assoem‘tmn, in uon]unc_t:on wilh‘ thg
Nationul Professional Qualifications Board, established by the.Jmnt (:Jmmcﬂ of
Nationnl Tire Service Organizations, has produced th‘e following n{ttzmxm_l pro-
fessionnl qualifiention standards: NFPA }001, “Tire Flghtgr Professional Quz}lb
fications” : NFPA 1002, vgtandard for Fire Appumtgs Drl\'sz_r/{)llt;mtor Ijmies-
sional Qualifications”; NF'PA 1003, “Standard for Alrport ire i'xgh_ter 1_mfe’.,3-
sional Qualifications” ; NFPA 1021, “Fire Officer Professional .Quahﬂcat.mns :
NEFPA 1031, “Professional Qualifications for Fire Inspector, Fire Iuvesmgutpr,
and Fire Prevention Bducation Officer' ; and, NFPA 1041, “qtandard for Fire
Service Instructor Professional Qualifications.” )

Although all of these professional gualifications standards are very important
gince they develop fhe performance objectives for the starting fireman thrr_:ugh
officer tank, I feel the professional qualification standard, NIFPA 1031 entifled
“Tire Inspector, Fire Investigator, and Fire Prevention Education Otﬁcer_Pro-
fessionnl Qualifientions” are most germane to the interes{ of your emnmlt'tee.
I have enclosed n copy of this standard and other professional qualiﬂcatw!.]s
standards for the Iire Service for your commiitee’s study. It is imporiant in
reviewing NFPA 10381 to fully understand the eriteria and guidelines enumerated
on pages i through vi.

The National Professional Qualifieations Board submitted its final report on
@ three-State pilet testing project to the Joint Council of National Fire Service
Organizations on Augunst 11, 1980. The purpose of this pilet program was to
determine the feaxibility of accrediting state agencies to conduct a certification
program using the national professional gqualifications standards. The report
wits accepted and the pilot testing of this program ling eome to a suecessful
conclusion. The States of Lowa, Oklnlioma, and Oregen, participants in the pilot
test prograum, are the first three States aceredited by the Joint Council of National
Tire Service Organizations.

If you have further questions or desire additional infermation regarding the
professional qualifieations standards process, please don't hesitate to contact me.

Question 2; Has your organization insisted that fair access to insurince re-
quirements (FAIR) plan insured property meet the same safety standards as
those publislied in your yearly manual on fire codes and hazards? Please explain.

Answer : The National Fire Protection Associntion stands firmly behind all of
the standards developed through the NFPA voluntary consensns development
process. However, it must be understood that the NFPA does not have the
anthority or responsibility within itself to statutorily mandate the use of its
standards in a given jurisdietion. The formal adoption and subsequent enforee-
ment of NFPA codes and standards is a responsibility of the federal, state, or
loeal jurisdietion having authority for code adoption. NFPA, therefore, ean in
o way “insist” or mandate the use of NFPA codes and standards by States” fair
plan insurance programs.

NTPA dees very actively publicize the availubility of its codes and standards
program for jurisdictional adoption and is supportive in every way that it can
be in seeing that appropriate usze of these voluntary consensus standards are
made by federal, state, and local authorities. For the eommittee’s information,
T have enclosed a hocklet briefly deseribing the efforts and activities of NFPA
as the [3[111l_ic advocate for fire safety. T have also enclosed a recent press release
hrleﬂ}: indieating the 1979 fire statistics as compiled hy our association, Your
committee, I am certnin, will be inferested in thesge figures and the trends indi-
cated regarding arson. )

Enclosure.

DPeaTH Down, INTURIES Ur Froxm Fire v 197D

There were fewer deaths from fire in 1979 than in 1978, hut injuries inereased.
Sa reports the National Fire Proteetion Association {(NFDIA) in ity annaal survey
of fire loss in the United States. )

Writing in Plre Journal, Michael J. Karter, Jr., senior NT'PA statistician re-
ports tia:}t T7.780 civilians died in an estimated 2.845.500 fires te which the publice
fire service responded—a 4.3 pereent decrease. On the other hand 31,325 civilians
(per=ans who are not fire fighters on duty). were injured, an increase of §.1 per-
cent over 1978,




Qi}

Property damage from fire showed a dramatie increase over last year. There
was an estimated $5.75 billion in property damage, a 27.S-percent increase, Al-
though not adjusted for inflation, the inerease is still well above the prevailing
rate of inflation. The rise is attributable in part to a dramatie increase in large
loss fires. Losses from these fires, defined as causing mote than $500,000 damage,
increased 40.8 percent in 1979 over 1978.

OF the 7,780 fatalities in fires in 1979, 5,765 (74.0 percent of the total) died in
residential fires, This figure remains consistently high year after year, according
to NFPA.

Fire of suspieions or incendiary origin has been an NFP’A concern for many
yearsg. While 1979 saw a 7.1 percent decrease in the number of such fires in strue-
tures, the dollar losses increaszed 24.5 percent from 1978 to $1.328 billion. Arson
neeounted for 14.83 percent of all structure fires and 26.8 percent of all property
lnss from structure fires.

Also, NIPT’A estimates there were 63,600 incendiary or suspicicus veliicle fires,
an inerease of 32.3 percent from 1978, Hesulting damage totaled $167 million.

The fire loss survey is conducted annually to provide information and identify
trends that NFI’A and others use to develop codes and standards, fire protection
phinning, as well ns fire safety education programs. The data for the survey fig-
ures were gathered from 2,800 fire departments protecting 82 miliion people, or
37 percent of the U.8. population.

The bimonthly Fire Journal is the primary information reference to the
32,000 members of NI'PA, an independent, nonprofit adveeate for fire safety.

(JUEBTIONS OF SENATOR BIDEN AND RESPONSES oF RICHARD STROTHER

Question I Your statement ontlined severa} Federal antiarson programs and
it indicated that LEAA played 2 major role. If LEAA no longer has money to
wward antinrson grants, is there a Federal agency willing fo implement LIAA'S
efforts? Would that agency be willing to coordinate other ngencies and establish
{raining programs independently of a Termal Interagency Arson Committee?

Answer: The answer to both parts of question 1 is yes. Publie Law 95-422,
which amended the Federal Fire Prevention and Control Aet of 1974, directed the
U.8. Fire Administration to assume responsibilities which would provide a foecus
on TFederal antiarson programs. The U.8, Fire Administration has undertaken
these responsibilities gladly and has been collaborating and coordinating arson
prevention and control programs not only with the Law Enforcement Assistance
Administration (LIAA) but with the other Federal agencies having arson con-
cerns, a8 well as with States, loeal jurisdictions, and the private sector,

Under the negis of the U.S. Fire Administration, o Federal arson task force
has held, since March of this year, four bimonthly meetings at the U.S. TFire
Administration. The purpese of the Federal arson task force is to exchange in-
formation and help coordinate Federal arson prevention and control activities
and programs. These meetings are producing not only a healthy exehange of in-
formation hut also an enhancement of Tederal efTorts.

We have moved beyond simple coordination to initiating joint interagency pro-
grams to remove economic incentives fo arson il to improve law enforcement
operafions, Some examples which include joint netivities not only among Federal
agencies hut also nongovernmental organizations are:

The U.8, Fire Administration, Federal Tusurnnee Administration, National As-
socintion of Insurance Commissioners’ arson task force, and the Insurance
Committee for Argon Control are working together fo arrive at revisions and
refinements of FAIR plan underwriting regulations to address the arsom prob-
lem.

The Federal Burean of Investigation (FBI), Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and
Firearms (ATF), Internal Revenue Service, and the U.8, Postal Service’s joint
arson strike force cooperative work foenlizing on organized arson-for-profit rings.

A'FF and FBI making available to local jurisdietions its expertise in forensic
Ethoratory analysis of evidenee and to serve as expert witnesses in prosecution
of :Arsonists.

ATH providing a national response capability through establishment of four
spoecinlized teams of investigators loented in the Midwest, Northeast, Southeast,
and Western regions of the United Siates. These specialized teams are capable
of providing a 24-hour response. These teams work through the assistance and
cooperation of other Federal, State, and local agencies.
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Question 2: If the U.S. Fire Administration {USFA) controlled antiarson
programs, would there be o renllocation of TISFA budgetary funds to reflect that
added responsibility?

Answer: The answer to question 2 is, also, yes. However, I must respectiully
call attention to the following factors:

LEAA's fiseal vear 1980 budget allecation to arson projects amounted fo ap-
proximately $10 million with no funds appropriated for fiscal year 1981,

The U.S. Fire Administration's 1980 fisenl year budget alloeation to arson was
$1,283,000 and for fiscal year 1981 it is $1,882,000.

With the fiscal year 1981 amount, the U.3. Fire Administration is proceeding
with the four types of programs directed under section § of 8. 252,

Section 3 of 8. 252 directs LEAA to develop and provide support for programs,
equipment, research laboratories, and development of educational programs and
materials for prosecutors in State and loeal zovernments. This, the U.8. Fire
Administration will be unable to do with its present resources.

Question 3: Would you please provide this committee with detailed information
about farm forms and State fair access to insurance requirements (FAIR) plan
insuronee which pays insurance coverage contingent upon the insured’s to re-
build on the site? That is, how long has it been in effect? How successful has it
been ? Has it reduced arsons?

Answer: The concept of o rebnilding endorsement ig one which calls for vary-
ing amounts of indemnification under an insurance contract depending upon the
property owner's intention to rebuild the property at the snme site or not.

This concept was incorporated in the farm forms of the 1930's which were used
in rural areas, and which preceded the develonment of the standard fire nolicy
in 1943, Tt has been recently revised as a possible tool to confront the problem of
fraudulent arson, since one of the targets of arsonists Is a building whose marlket
value is less than the cost to rebuild it. This type of moral hazard can invite the
owner to have the property burned for the insurance money and to take the
proceeds cut of the community.

"o counter this, proposals have been forwarded to make available encugh
coverage to rebuild a structure if the owner rebuilds af the same or nearhy site,
and to provide lesser coverage to those who refuse to rebuild, ¥'randutent arson-
ists are generally nof interested in neighborhood stability and the requirement to
rebuild in order to receive anything more than maerket value in the event of n
loss ean serve a8 a disincentive to use arson as a route to profit.

The IlHnois FAIR plan in 1978 proposed the use of an urban revitalization
clauge which would have nsed actual cash value and G0 pereent of actnal cash
value a3 the two sides of the indemnification formula. The Federal Insurance
Administration (FIA) testified lefore the Illinois Legislature in favor of the
clause, but, to TIA's knowledge, it has never been implemented.

Similarly, in 1977, Insurance Commissioner Hudson of Indiana urged the
adoption by the Indians FAIR plan of a rebuilding clause, available to owner-
oecupied risks, which made actual cost of repair and market value the nlternative
ends of the formula, The FATR plan incorporated the concept intn its formaula,
but an FIA examination of the FAIR plan in mid-1978 pointted up that ihe FAIR
plan had not yet adopted the program, and to FIA's knowledge, still has not
adopted it.

In October of 1978, FIA discussed with the National Association of Insurance
Commisgsioners (NAIC) and representatives of the insurance industry a pro-
posed rebuilding endorsement (attached) which FIA urged to be adopted by the
various States. Since that time. the National Committee on Property Insurance,
the insnrance industry organization which cnordinates the activities nf the
States FATR plans, has developed an optional loss settlement enforsement (a
modified version of the rebuilding endorsement) which the NAIC. in June,
adopted at the recommendation of the NAIC arson task force. It must now he
adopted by the individual States which have the regulatory authority over in-
surance matters within their jurisdictions.

Agide from the nse of alternative amount of indemaification, companies already
have the right, ander the standard fire policy, to rebuild a property in lieu of
making a cash seftlement, The policy states:

“Tt ghall be the option of this ecompany tn renair. rebuild, or replace the
property destroyed or damaged with other of like, kind, and quality.”

This option, however, is not widely exerciged. The Republiec Insurance Co. of
Dallas has nsed this forced rebuilding option in PDetroit with apparent success.
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ginee, in the company's view, it discournges both arsonists and crooked public
adjusters who inflate loss estimates.

In summary, there has not been enough experience to evalunte its success in
reducing arson, The rebuilding endorsement concept has been recognized as a
potentially valuable wenpon in the battle against fraudunlent arson. However,
the process of adoption by those responsible for implementing such a eoncept
has been disnppointingly slow, except for isolated instances such as in Detroit,
where certain versions of the concept have been tried. .

Question 4: Please send data from the Department of Housing and Urban
Development (HUD) concerning the percentage of its funds which are allocated
for anti-arson programs. :

Answer: I regret that the answer to question 4, is unavailable at this time. The
Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) has informed me that
because Block grant funds to approximately 600 eommunities across the Nation
are involved, problems are associnted with obtaining data on the percentage of
UD funds allocated for anti-arson programs. Robert C, Embry, Assistant Secre-
tary for Community Planaing and Development, I was informed, will be forward-
ing HUD's response to your guestion 4. I believe this infermation will be for-
warded to you within a few days.

Question 5: At the hearing you mentioned that the administration has re-
quested a report on Federal antiarson successes. Would you please send me 2
copy of that report when it is completed? :

Answer: A report is being prepared, at the request of the White Iouse, updat-
ing progress in antiarson programs and activities subsequent to the issuance of
theé Angust 1979 “Report to the Congress Arson: The Federal Role in Arson
Prevention and Control.” This update report is due in mid October. We shall be
happy to forward o copy to you thereafter. e .

Enclosure :

Prorosal DISCUSSED on OcToBER 24, 1978, witeE NAIC AWD INSURANCE
INDUSTRY REPRESENTATIVES :

ENDORSEMENT

In counsideration of the rate and premium charged, this policy is made subject
to the following provisions:

1. In the event of loss or damage, by a peril insured against, to the building or
buildings covered in this policy :

a, Tt the loss or damage from a peril insured against is not repnired or replaced
by the insured for the same ocenpaney and used within twelve (12) months of the
date of such damage, at or within 500 feet of the site where the bunilding stood
immediately prior to the losg, the amount of recovery shall be determined on an
actual cash value basis,

b. If the loss or damage from a peril insured ngainst is repaired or replaced
Ly the insured for the same occupancy and use within twelve (12} months of
the date of such damage at or within 500 feet of the site where the building
stood immediately prior to the loss, the Hability of this company shall not exceed
the lessor of :

(1) the smount of insurance applying to the damaged or destroyed building
strueture,

{2} the cost of repairs (heing the costs determined Ly the nse of building
materials required by current building code to meet basie standards of safe and
sanitary ocecupancy eliminating obsolete, antigque or other unusual construction
in replacing or repairing damaged property caunsed by the perils insured against)
of that part of the building structure damaged or destroyed.

2, This company shall not be liable under this policy, including this endorse-
ment, for a greater proportion of any loss than the amount of this policy applyving
to the property to which this endorsement applies. bears to the total amount of
other insurance on such property against the peril(s) involved.

QUESTIONS 0F SENATOR BIDEN AND RESPONSES OF PAUL A, ZOLBE

Question 1: Now that arson was included in the Uniferm Crime Reports as a
part T cerime in 1979, do vou have any rough statistics on the extent of arson
in the country, its geographiecal distribution, ete.?
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Answer: In the annupl publieation, “Crime in the United States—1979,”
which was released on September 24, 1980, limited statistical data on the erime
of arson was included. This data reflects the information collected in 1070 and
represents only n partial year's information. Requests for arson daia were
made to local law enforcement agencies in May, 1978, Background information
and aggregate data nre presented commencing on Page 34. Other tables through-
out the publication also list arson information collected during 1979

Qucstion 2: Why do you have serious questions as to the significance of the
data collected?

Answer: The FBI's concern over the significance of arson datn colleeted
thus far has two bases. First, not all law enforcement ngeneies are, as yet,
enpable of gathering arson statisties. The lines of communication have yet to
be developed between Iocal law enforcement and their counterpart, fire service
agencies. Our experience, to date, indientes that as time transpires the coop-
erative spirit hetween law enforcement and the fire services inerenses and
therefore has n direct effect on data collection, Secondly, we are not fully
confident that those responsible for completing the Uniform Crime Reporting
reporting forms nre fully cognizant of the definitions and standards of the
Uniform Crime Reporting Program. We have persons responsible for i{raining
local law enforcement personnel, and every effort is heing made to fulfill our
training commitments, particularly in the aren of arson data collection. This
perceived problem will be resolved with the passage of time. As I am sure you
can appreciate, the first results in any new data collection project are fre-
quently less than accarate, but with continued vigor on the part of both the
submitters and collectors a meaningful product evolves.

Question 3: If your department has felt that arson was a serious crime, why
hns the Federal Bureau of Investigation not come to Congress on its own and
asked for money te study arson instend of waiting for the legislative process
to mandate your data collection mechanism?

Answer: The FBI has expanded basic commitments in the areas of investiga-
tion, forensic examination, and ftraining affiliated with the arson problem.
Funding for fhese responsibilities has become a part of the FBI's budget.

In the area of data collection regarding arson, the necessary resources to
do so have been absorbed on n year-to-year basis within the FBI's annual
budget. Noting that arson has been designated o crime index offense through
annual congressional action by way of amendment to the Department of Tustice
authorization bills, it was deemed precipitous to request funding for a mandate
that conceivably conld be a short duration. The data collection mechanism
for arson has now been commingled with the basic uniform crime reporting
program. Should 8. 252 be enacted, that portion dealing with the reelassifica-
tion of arson should have little or no influence on expenditure of current re-
gources. That portion of the bill directing the FBI to provide a special arson
report wil, however, impact greatly on our resources. A special arson report
will address issues that far tronscend basic uniform crime reporfing data col-
lection. A special report, to be effective, must focus on the motivating factors
of arson such as revenge, retribution, profit, ete. Also, sueh a publieation would
attempt to profile perpetrators and identify causality factors. To pequire the
necessary information to accomplish the aforementioned goals, as well as
other aims, entities within our society beyond law enforcement would neces-
sarily be queried. Further, & more specialized staff than is presently available
to uniform crime reporting would be needed. It is for the foregoing reasons
that additional resources would be required by the FBI should 8. 252 he
enacted.

The FBI's reticence in requesting monies to nceomplish the specialized report
han heen deemed improper until such time a9 8, 252 is enncted.

QUEBTIONS OF SENATOR BipEX anp REsroNseEs oF EvcENE JEWELL

Oucstion 7: It has been said that frequenfly there is competition between
police and fire officinls concerning their nntixrson roles. Is this trne and what
can be done ahout it?

Answer: I believe this problem is improving heeause of the task foree effort.
Cleveland and Toledo are working police and fire officers together as standard
opernting procedures while at least six Ohio task forces combine police, fire, nnd
other agencies together at some time during the investigation,



Question 2: I'm told that the antiarson program in Dayton-Montgomery
County is proving quite sucecessful at coerdinating a number of formerly
separate activities? Can you deseribe its activities? Could these activities have
been initiated in Dayton without Federual assistance? What will happen to
your program if LEAA funds are not provided for the second year of your
program Y

Answer: The “county-wide arson task force report” from Montgomery County
Task Force answers most of your needs. 1f is suggested that they may attempt to
gain funds from the insurance industry or by charging individual fire depart-
ments for their serviees. Our statutory obligations would not allow us to partiei-
pite in this.

(QUESTIONE OF SENATOR BIDEN AND RESPONSES OF JomN PYLE

Question I: You have testified that you have experience as both a lecal and
g Federal prosecutor. Have you noticed o difference between loeal prosecutors
and Federal prosecufors in the gathering of arsen evidence, cooperation with
investigators, willingness to prosecute, and conviction rates? Wonld you please
describe that difference?

Answer: The primary difference between State and Federal prosecutions of
arson cases is in the reseurces available to Federal prosecntors in major in-
vestigations. State prosecutors must give priority te erimes of violence sneh
as murder, robbery, and rape. Federal prosecutors can target a property owner
who bas had a2 pattern of arsen fires in Lis properties but has evaded prosecu-
tion. Aside from the advantage of time and investigative manpower, Federal
prosecutors have the following additional advantages in arson cases: (n) Use
of the witness protection program to profect informants; (b) authority to nse
congensual monitoring and wiretaps (some States prohibit one or both of
these investigative fechniques}; and (c¢) the fact that there is no accomplice
testimony rule in Federal law. Under the laws of some States the testimony of
1 torch together with some evidence of insurnnce motive is insufficient te allow
n case to be decided by a jury.

I have observed no significant difference in the cooperativeness and willing-
ness to prosecute hetween State and Federal proseeutors. Federal prosecutors
have a slightly higher rate of eonvietion. I would attribute the higher rafe of
eonviction fo the investigative resources available to IMedernl prosecutors amid
the diseretion exerciged by Federal prosecutors in deciding which cases to
indict.

Question 2; Tdo you think that insurance companies should make the payment
of fire insurance claims contingent upon rebuilding the properiy?

Answer: I do not helieve that standard fire insurance polivies should malke
the payment of the proceeds of the policy contingent on rehuilding the property.
Most properties are underinsured to the extent that they are not insured for
replacement value., Most people cannot afford to pay the high premiums for
replacement value policies. :

However, it is reasonable fo allow insurance companies to write replacement
vilue policies with the provision that the insured rebuild. Ohio recently enaected
a legislation which has this effect. A copy of that statute is enclosed.

[The statate is on file with the committee, ]

(JUESTIONS OF SENATOR BIpEN AxDp RESPONSES oF LERoOY A. TROSEE

Ouestion 1: You have given us a description of your company’s programs and
they are to be commended. But did these programs begin as a result of con-
gressional investigationsg?

Answer: The beginnings of our company's antiarson activities predates con-
gressionnl investigations, ITowever, the inquiries did highlight the inereasing
volatility of the arson preblem and, thus, helped spur expanded development
of eur antiarson efforts.

Question 2@ You have described arson investigation training courses—pre-
‘sumably given to investigators outside of local fire and police departments, How
suecessiul have these programs been and would vou advocate greafer relinnee
on independent investigators, particularly in light of the Congressional eriticism
of insurance company investigators.



Answer: Arson edueation programs are needed for a wide variety of groups
that have a role to play in solving the arson problem. While insurance industry
personnel make up ene such group, there arte also information needs that must
be met for fire fighters, police investigators, prosecutors and the publie in general.
We believe that the program that we, as an insurance company, have instifuted
for our employees has been very successful to date. More can and will be done.
Congressionnl eriticism to the contrary, however, we do not see the role of the
insurance company adjuster as that of an arson investigntor. An adjuster is not
qualified, trained nor, in most instances, bave legal authority to conduct that type
of investigation. We do believe that it is the responsibility of our company claims
personnel to know the telltale signs of potential arson claims and, thus, be
able to recognize if o potential arson situation exists at a fire scene. Then, if the
characteristics of an arson claoim exists, the cause of loss investigation should
be condueted by independent investigators who have the expertise to conduct
an effective investigation.

Queation 3: Do you think that insurnnee companies should make the payment
of fire insurance elaims contingent upon the rebuilding of property? .

Answer: The requirement that claim payment be contingent upon rebuilding
of property may well have a material effect on the reduction of iarson for profit
claime. We do believe, however, that a striet interpretation of this requirement
would place undue burden on many property owners and could impair the indi-
vidual rights of property ownership. Insurance policies providing replacement
cost eoverage do allow for the difference between the nctual cash value loss and
the replacement cost value loss to be held until such time as the property is
replaced. Thus, where it is appropriate and applicable, insurance companies al-
rendy have the ability to influence the rebuilding of property.

(JUESTIONS OF SENATOR BIDEN AnS RESPONBES OF J. R. BIRMINGHAM

Quention 1: You have given us 4 description of your company’s programs and
they are to he commended, But did these programs begin as a result of congres-
gsional investigations?

Answer: Aetna Life & Casualty has for many years acted apggressively and
effectively in investipnting and resisting arson-for-profit clnims. However, the
work of the Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigntions refocused atten-
tion on the arson problem. The snbcommittee is at least partinlly responsible for
some aspects of our current antiarson program, particularly ineloding that
portion of our activities which involves the maintenance of very specific statisties
about the incidence of arson, the effectiveness of our response, ete.

Ouestion 2: You have described arson investigation training courses—pre-
sumably given to investigators outside of loeal fire and police departments. How
suecessful have these programs been and would you advoeate greater reliance
on independent investigntors, particularly in light of the congressional eriticism
of insurance company investigators.

Answer: Aetna bas invested a considerable effort in giving or sponsoring
training courses for arson investigators. These courses have heen made available
to law enfercement officinls, private citizens’ groups, and insgrance company
claim personnel. ineluding both our own emmnlavees and the emplovees of some
of our competitors. We believe that our training programs have been well
worthwhile. In view of the different degrees of proof required in eriminal and
civil proceedings, we think it's essential that training in arson detection be
given to ingurance company representatives As well as to law enforcement
officers. .

Question 3: Do you think that insurance companies should make the payment
of fire insurance claims contingent upon the rebuilding of property? =

Answer: The possibility that the payment of fire insurance claims should be
made contingent upon the rebnilding of property is a propogal which is cur-
rently under consideration by Aetna Tife & Casualty. There's no dould that such
a provizion. if it were nniversally implemenfed, would provide a certain deterrent
to arson for profit. But we have not yet made a judgment whether such 4 re-
puilding provision would be the most effective deterrent, even if it could be
universally implemented.
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Additional Submission of James E. Jones, Jr.

During the Anti-Arson hearing held September 10th by your Subcommittee, vou
asked for the Alliange positicon on your proposed amendment bo Section 7 {E}
(c) of $.292, the Anti~Arson Act.

You propose to amend Section {c) which presently reads "written under the plan,
except that subject to the approval of the State insurance authority, the insurer
may establish procedures for the cancellation or nonrenewal of any risk eligiblas
under the plan upon 5 days notice to any policyholder, and by adding the follow-
ing phrase "based upon a finding that an insurable interest of the policyholder
is a demonstrable arson risk."

It is our opinion that your proposed amendment would have too limiting of an
affect on the ability to cancel a risk upon five days' written notice, The
requirement that there be a "demonstrable arson risk" is so subjective that
the administrative and the legal procedures regquired to uphold the finding
would take too much time and would destroy the objective of the legislation.

B major condition today which would allow cancellation an a five-day written
notice is evidence of "gonstructive abandomment.” For instance, if a landlerd
has allowed 2 significant percentage of his property to become vacant, or if he
allows his taxes to go unpaid or azllows the building condition to deteriorate
to the point that numercus code viclations are present, the landlord has shown
evidence cof constructively sbandoning the property.

Arsen experts agres that a hired teorch is not always necessary to achieve the
property owner's arson-for-profit scheme. Too many times, a landlord can allow
his property to deteriorate knowing full well that he is inviting a condition
that will generate a juvenile or vandal arson fire or even [ire by vonsciously
neglecting the property.

our trouble is with the term “"demonstrable." What is the definition of demon-
strable? Does the fact that one of the enumerated constructive abandonment
conditions are found to exist indicate a demonstrable arson risk?

The Federal Insurance Administration agress that a five-day notice of cancella-
tion auwthority is needed for FAIR Plan business to control arson-for-profit loss.
alsc, the Illineis legislature has recently enacted iegislation (Senate bill 1983)
amending that state's cancellation law by providing the autherity te cancel whers
conditions evidencing “constructive zbandonment" are found to exist. This is

the law in Illinois today.

In view of the zbove, we would strongly urge you not to pursue the amendment.
If we may be of additional help, please contact me.

Thank you.

Sincerely,

hes E. Jones, Jr.
Govermmental Affairs Representative
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Additional Prepared Statements

Prepared Statament of Congressman John J. Moakley

it is a special pleasure for me to present testimeny on 5. 252
to the Senate Subcommittee on Criminal Justice. I view this hearing
as another major step towards passage cf the provisions of the "Anti-
Arson Act of 1879". It concerns me, Mr. Chairman, that very little
legislative action has been taken to address the problem of arson
and arson-for-profit since the Senate Subcommittee on Intergovern-
mental Relations held hearings in April 1979,

As you know, I have introduced a similar bill, H.R. 2211, in
the House; however, to date, no hearings have been held and none are
scheduled. Therefore, I am particularly pleased to see a greater
momentum occuring in the Senate.

My involvement in arson-related legislation can be traced
to early in the 34th Congress when I introduced a resolution to
astablish a Select Committee on Arson. Arson-for-profit was at that
time and continues to be a massive and costly problem eating away
at the core of urban America. For many reasons, [ recognized the
infeasibility and delay that could result from the select committee
approach, sa I decided to join your colleague, Senator John Glenn
{D-0H), in his effort by introducing this legislation in the House.

I recognize that there are many problems which must be ironed
out in this legislation; however, this is the only mechanism being
considered in Congress to attempt to address the problem, and I

feel that it fully deserves the support of all of us here today.



Arson in the Unitad States has once zgain shown itself to
be virulently national in scope and our efforts Loward eliminating
it insufficient, although in the right direection. In 1878, there
was a 1.7% inorease in incendiary structure fires and a 32.3% in-
crease in incendiary and suspicicus fires in vehicles. It is
believed that the inerease in automcbile fires is a result of the
increasing costs of gasoline, the decreasing value of large cars
and their subseguent lack of a resale market, Arson in structure
fires, however, dominates the attention of those who are working to
combat the problem. We are finding that not only residential dwell-
ings, but historic buildings are increasingly being victimized.
Unfortunately, although we know that arsen is rapidiy increasing,
we recognize that it is difficult to pinpoint losses and to collect
meaningful, supportable data.

The "Anti-Arson Aot of 1879", if enacted, would offer us a
great opportunity to begin to treat the arson epidemic. BAs you
know, the focus of this legislation is two-fold. It redefines the
crime of arson as a Title I offense, thereby encouraging a Federal gy///
investigation and prosecution effort where in the past there has
hean only minimal, haphazard and lackadaisical Federal efforts at
prosecution, BSecondly, it attempts to provide for a sounder, more
wellwcoordinated Federal poliey and methedology in combating one
of the meost rapidly accelerating social digeases in America today.

1 commend agencies such as the U.S. Pire Administration for
their efforts and financial support of anti-arson activities within

many of our states. In my own state of Massachusetts, federal monies
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have been affectively used to develop better methods to predict,

and in some cases prevent, the burning of sites which ecould be
considered to be prime targets. While the efforts of the Federal
government in anti-arson activities have been felt in a demonstrated
reduction of the number of suspicious fires during 1979, the overall
problem continues to be serious and escalating.

Recent research completed by Urban Education Systems in my
district in Massachusetts has identified an array of types of arson
which affect virtually every area of our nation. UES categorizes
these as: "stop loss fires", set in deteriorating neighborhoods
to "bail gut” owners of failing businesses and failing residential
properties; "parcel creation fires", in which fires are zet tc remove
obstacles to development; “gentrification fires", which are set to
displace low income tenants from areas which are hecoming valuahle
as inner city land increases in value; "historical structure fires"
set to negate the impact of historical designaticn and a catsgory
inecluding all other types.

During the past few years, it has become evident that different
types of arson respond to differing kinds of anticrime efforts;
abandoned building fires have a different history and very differ-
ent curs from insurance fraud fires, The former requires an under-—
standing of the economic antecedents to abandonment and to target
municipal and federal resources toward the alleviation of that prob-
lem. On the other hand, insurance fraud fires require changes in
underwriting pelicies, disclosure acts and a continuation af the
law enforceﬁent efforts which are beginning to show thak arson can

be prosecuted successfully.



Arson expends our resources, costs us an exorbitant amount
of insurance dollars, wastes our tax revenues and kills people.

If we are going to have an impact on this crims, we must implement
anti-arson legislation in Congrass and expand the efforts, not onily
of some Federal agencies, but the efforts begun by many community
organizations across our country as they increase neighborhoed
participation and teach citizens how te detect incipient situations.

The efforts of the Fire Administration during the past four
vears to undertake the fight against arson are laudable. The par-
ticipation of LEAA and other agencies of government have been sin-
cere and important. The Congress, both the House and Senate, have
seen a growing proliferance of arson-related legislation. What I
see, Mr., Chairman, is the need for a coordinated approach which I
feel 5, 252 would bedgin to develop. Strong and effective laws are
needed to combat arsen as a crime and to make arson—-for-profit more
difficult and less attractive.

The test of how we as a nation respond to the presence of the
arsonist in our midst will depend on how creative elements of the
Federal bureaucracy, the insurance community, Congressional leader-
ship and state and local governments are in developing a coordinated,
decisive and effective public policy. With this approach, we may
eliminate this crime and in terms of human life, tax dollar loss and
the destruction of neighborhoods, it could be well worth the effort.

Thank you again, Mr, Chairman, for giving me the opportunity

to present this statement,

—4-
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STATEMENT BY THE HONORABLE JOSEPH P. ADDABBQ
BEFORE THE CRIMIRAL JUSTICE SUBCOMMTTTEE OF
THE SEMATE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE,
\
Gentlemen:

Thank you for giving me the opportunity to submit a state-
ment here today on cone of the most serious and pressing national
issues this country faces today-arsen. Dut before T go on with
my brief statement [ would like to take this opportunity to commend
this Committee for the outstanding work it has done en this issue,
with special thanks to Chairman Biden and Senator Glenn.

As we all know, the act of arson has reached epidemic pro-
portions all across this nation, It is a vicious and utterly
senseless crime which knows no regicnal boundary, striking in majoer
cities or small rufal towns. It is a crime that destroys property
and ruins neighborhocds. It maims and kills innocont men and women
of every age.

The stagistics which support our claims of the nature and scope
of this problem are voluminous and quite revoalinqr Rach year arson
claims the lives of pearly 1,000 Americans and injures ten times
that number. Each year the direct property damage from it is est-
imated at $1.3 billion, a Figure that is comparable to losses due
to other major crimes such as larceny-theft {51.1 billion) or bur-
glary {5 1.4 billion). However, I domn't helieve it is necedsary
to pour over countless statistics o impress upon this Committee
the seriousness of the praoblem. Those of us who have ever made a
visit to the South Bronx in Wew York City, or visited burned out
sections of Los Angeles, know the score.

What is.urgcntly needed to stem the rising tide of arson is a

broad based national policy. I am confident that a cohesive national



policy, integrating all levels of government, together with the

assistance and cooperation of the private sector and various lecal
community organizations, wiil reduce the incidence of arson rolataed ﬁ\,/
fires and the death and destruction it brings in this country. By
increasing the lkelihood of an arsonist being caught and convicted,

we can transform literally overnight, a low risk crime into a high

risk cne. We can accomplish this monumental task by yiving ali throo
levels of government the necessary tools-education, technical assis-

tance, legal weans, etc. to effectively deal with arson.

I believe H.R. 2265, a bill which I intreduced in the House
gl e !
and one which is identicak to Senator Glenn's bill, S. 252, gives /ﬁ\

us a good foundaticn for developing the cohesive national policy
needed to attack the crime of arson and I urge the Committee to give
it serious consideration.

The legislation which we have proposed, "The Arson Control Act
of 1979," would establish an Interagency Committee on Arson Control
for one year to cpordinate Federal anti-arson programs, and would
amend various provisions of the law relating to programs for arson
ipvestigation, prevention, and detection, as well as for other pur-
poses.

Bricfly, the Act contains seven sections, the first of which
announces the title of the bill. Sectien 2 outlines the duties and
stipulates the membership of the Interagency Committee on Arson Control.
The members who will serve on the Committee have been chosen because
of their interest and expertiée in the area of arson detection and
prevention contrel. The Committee would consist of the follaowing
persons or thelr designees:

N 1. The Attornmey General.

2. The Director of the Federal Bureau of
Investigation.



98

3. The Postmaster General.

4. The Secretary of the Treasury.

5. The Administrator of the Natlonal Fire
Prevention and Control Administration.

6. The Administratar of the Pederal Insurance
Administration,

7. The Director of the Bureau of Algohol
Tobacco and Firearms.

8., The Commisgioner of the Internal Revenue
Service.

9. The Director of the Law Enforcement Assistance
Administration,

The focus of the Committee would be centered upen five basic
duties. The first would be to implement a comprehensive and coor-
dinated Federal strategy ard methodology for improving assistance
to State and local governments for the prevention, detection, and
control of arson.

The second area of résponsibility would be the coordination of
anti-arson training and educational programs established within the
Federal Gavernment. Thirdly, it would coordinate Federal grants to
States and leocalities for arson prevention, detection, and control
programs, and fourthly, coordinate Federal research and development
relating to arson prevention, detection, and contral, Tts fifth area
of interest would be to gather and compile statistical data relating
toe the aforementioned areas. In addition o all these duties, the
Committeoe would annually review each agency's repert of the exscutive
branch with respect to its efforts in providing training, educational
programs, qgrankts, and other Federal assistance to State and iocal
governments that aid in the cooperation and coordination of Federal
anti-arson efforts.

Section 3 of the Act deals specifically with the role the Law
Enforcement Assistance Administration would play, by amending Section

301 (b) wf the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968 by

callinag for the agency to develop and provide support for prograis,



eguipment, research laboratories and development of educatiocnal
programs and materials for prosecutors in State and local governments.

Continuing, Section 4 also amends the Safe Streets Act of 1958
by authorizing and directing the FBI to permanentliy classify arson as a
a pPart I crime in its Uniform Criwme Reports, as well as calling for
the Burcau to develop and implement a special investigation program
for arson and make public the results.

Section 5 deals with the role of the National Fire Prevention
and Control Administration. According te the Act, the administrator
of the USFA would be authorized and directed to conduct research
for the development, testing and evaluation of technigques and eguip-
ment for use by law enforcement and fire service agencies for arson
protection, prevention, and control.

The Director would also be reguired to develop and establish
sducational and training materials and programs for dissemination
ta fire gervice and law enfarcement communities, enabling them to
establish and maintain their own programs. In addition, the USFA
would develop edicational materials designed for local commanity
awareness programs on arson, and gather, analyze, publish and dis-
seminate information related te the preventlon, prediction, ccourrenca

zos $5 million in

and control of arson.  Finally, Section 5 author
appropriations to the USFA for programmatic cfforts in arson prevention
and control.

Parning to Section 6, the Buresav of Alechol, Tobacco and Firearms
ig directed to assist the Interagency on Arson Control by providing

access to personnel and laboratory facilities for research in detection

and prevention of arson.

izral lInsurance

Finally, Section 7 of the Aot is directed Ltoithe Fe
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Administration and calls for amending the Urban Property Protection
andReinsurance Act of 1968 to reguire insurers bto obtain and eval-
uate informaticn on the past ten years of prospective poliey hml&érs
that might be arson-related. In addition, Lhe amendment would auth-
orize state insurance authorities teo waive provisions aof state laws
applicable to the release of information to insurers so they could
determine whether the prospective policy holder is an acceptable risk.
That gentlemen, in brief, is what the propesed Arson Control Act
of 1979 hopes to accomplish. This legiszlation is long overdue and
urgently needed to assist all levels of qovernment in the fight against
arson. Without it, billions of deollars of property will be destroyed,
thousands of Americans wil} be left homeless and hundreds of people
will be killed. I ﬁave always firmly believed that there is no pro-
blem too big, no obstacle too great, if a unified_effort is wmade to
address the problem. Arsen is such a problem and it needs ocur unified
bi-partisan support to put the risk back in arson, a risk which could
prevent senseless destruction in our cities and towns. 1 urge you to
give it your utmost attention and consideration and I thank you again

for the opportunity to present my views ko you today,
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Prepared Statement of Louis J. Amabili

My name is Louis J. Amabili, of Dover, Delaware, Director of the Delaware

State Fire School which provides fire service trainirz to volunteer, paid,
industrial and federal fire departments; and, fire safety training to agency,
snstitutional, and industrial personnel. 1 am & former member of the National
Commission an Fire Prevention and Control. For the pzast seven vears, ! have been
President of the Intermational Society of Fire Service Instructors, and on

their behalf represented more than 3,000 members in every State of the Union.

As Director of the Delaware State Fire School, 1 am extremsly honored to have
the opportunity to provide comments on Senate Bill 252 which would establish

an Interagency Committee on Arson Control to Coordinate Federal Anti-Arson
Programs and to amend various provisions of the law relating to programs for
Arson [nvestigation Prevention and Detection.

1t should be pointed out at this time that the Fire Service of America fought
lona and hard for the establishment of the Hational Fire Prevention and Con-
trol Administration which is now called the United States Fire Administration.
The purporse and intent of creating this agency was to have a federal focus

for ail Tire related matters. While arson is certainly a meiti-jurisdictional
problem, we stronaly believe that the United State Fire Administration should

be charged with the lead rote in the federal effort —o coordinate the arson
protlem. While we are not opposed to the Interagenc: Committee on hrson Control,
we strongly feel that the legisiation should reflect the importplaced on the
role to be played by the United State Fire Administrziion.

1f the United States Fire Administration is to be chzrged with this lead role as
it should be, we believe that the menies allocated for arson prevention and con-
trol in other agencies should be allocated to tne Fire Admipistration. At the

present time, the Firg Administration is providing & long awaited support zeryice



to state and local fire agencies. However, their budget is aiready over-
taxed. For the Fire Administration to venture into the role of coordinating
the arson effort, they should receive a budget increase not tess thaﬁ
$5,000,000.

In & detailed review of Proposed Senate 252, we find other areas worthy of
comment.

Section 2 {(a} -"The Committee shall consist of the following persens or their
designees whose positions are compensated at a rate of pay not less than R

It is difficult to support this position because it is unclear as to the require-
ment for members of the Committee to be Schedule IV - federal employees. I the
concept is to maintain a high level decision maker on the Committee, we suggesf
that this rationalebe incorporated within the provisions of the legislation.

Line 17(5) - The Administrator of the {National Fire Prevention and Control
Administration) should read United State Fire Administration.

Section 2 (b} (1} - It is felt that a definition of prevention, detection and
control of arson (Line 7) should be incorporated within the scope of the draft.
Sectign 307 (b) of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1988 is
amended. | raised the guestion as to the provision for training personnel in

the ‘use of such purchased eguipment under this provision. Further, there does
not seem ta he a prescribed method for making these detection lahoratories
reascnably available to local government, fire service, investigators charged
with the responsibility of arson investigation. This availability consideration
shauld be specifically stated in the intent of the legislation.

The provisions of the legislation that deal with the wniform crime reports

(Lines 9-18) cavse some concern. It is felt that the special investigations
conducted by the FBI for HUb on arson fires in HUD financed housing may be in
conflict with local and state investigative agencies. It should be specified

that the FBI should coordinate said investigations with the state and local

agencies having jurisdiction.
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in Section 5 (a) refereace should be wade to the United States Fire
Administration a part of the Federal Emergency Manac=ment Agency.

" probably the mest important portion of this eatire legisiation deals with

data collection. 1t is difficult to entirely agree with the specification

for classification of arson as @ Part I crime for it to be reported in ihe
Uniform Crime Reporting System. Recognition must be given to the availability
of data from other established reporting sources iﬁ Soth the private and
pubYic sectors. the data collection systems of the American Insurance Associa-
tion and the Hational Fire Protection Asscciation are extremely vital elements
of pur natignal data gathering effort. Both of these private sector SYSLems
along with the data collection efforts of most States feed directly into the
Hational Fire Incident Reporting System of the United States Fire Administration,
He feel it is this HFIRS system of the United States Fire Administration that
should be the leed system for the collection of datz on arson incidents. By
50 ‘dcn'ng, we would insure that the Uniform Crime Reporting System does not
superimpase additional reporting reguirements on stztes and municipalities that
are currently providing e usefyl level of data.

In closing, Wr. Chairman, 1 would like once again to thank you for providing me
the opportunity to comment on Senate 252, As Direcwor of the Delaware Siate
Fire School, [ will be pleased to provide additional commznts and clarification

as reguired,



Prepared Statement of dames Y. Smith

Arsen is a problem that does not neatly fit into the responsibilities
of a single federal, state or lecal zgency. Coordinated interagency
gpproaches within all three levels of government are necessary to

have an impact on the crime of arson.

Law enfercement, fire, prosecution, insurance, and other interests

have a éirect impact on the incidence and impact of arsan. Any arson
effert that does not coerdinate 211 these efforts cannot be successful.
Many Tocal jurisdictions including Dayton have been successful in
establishing such an interagency coordinated effort. We, therefore,
applaud the efforts of the federal government to coordinate its effarts
in the area of arson prevention and control.

Many jurisdictinnE have been slow to recognize the impact of arson on
their communities. The federal government has been leading the way in
edycating and providing support to local communities far arson control.
Qur efforts te establish a multi-jurisdictional, interagency approach
ta arson contral in Dayton would not have been possible without assis-
tance frem several federal agancies.
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The federal assistance that the Dayton Fire Department has received
during the past year has allowed us to:
1. Establish a County-HWide Arson Investigation Unit:
The City of Dayton coordinates an Arson Investigation
Unit that responds to all calls for assistance from
the 22 fire department jurisdictions within the county.

The unit is made up of Fire Investigators, Police
Detective, Sheriff Detective, and a Deputy County
Prosecutor,
The County-Wide approach has allowed us to develop a
coordinated muiti-jurisdictional approach which we
feel is the most cost-effective approach.

2. Establish an Arson Evidence Analysis Capahility:
The City of Dayton has transferred a portion of the
grent award to the Miami Yalley Regional Crime Lab in
order to allow them to purchase the necessary equipment
to establish an arson evidence analysis capability.
This Tab will service all the jurisdictions within the

Miami VYalley Regional Area.
Prior to this capability, extensive delays were incurred
in the processing of evidence due to the fact thatall
physical evidence had to be sent to the State of Ohio
Arson Lab faor analysis. 7Furn-around time an evidence
at the State Tab could range up to & months. The regional
lab has alleviated this probiem,

3. Provide Training for the Montgomery Lounty Prosecufor:
The grant has also allowed us tao a2llocate funds for the

proper training of the Prosecutor.

Prior to the formation of the Arson Investigation Unit,
there was no one in the Prosecutor®s Office who was
familiar with the problems associated with arson investi-
gation or prosecution.

Since the formationof the unit, an Assistant County
Prosecutor has been -assigned to handle all arscn cases
which has allowed the investigatars to develep a working
relationship with the singie Prosecutor who can counsel
them throvghout the case preparation process.
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4, Propvide Training for Investigators:
The grant has provided travel funds to send members of
the Arson investigatian Unit to varicus advanced

training courses in order to develop their skills as
regional experts.
Unit personnel in turn share the knowledge gained at
these training sessions with gther area Police and Fire
Investigatoers through an annual BO hour Investigator
Training Course and regular monthly training sessions.
5. Purchase Equipment:
The grant has enabled us to purchase vehicles and eaguip
them with multi-frequency radios in order to accommodate
the various frequencies invalved with an interagency,
melti-jurisdictional effort. Other eguipment incidental
to the documentation, preservation, and presentation of
ayidence was purchased.
6. Develop a Public Education/Awareness Program:
Funds from the grant are now being utilized to initiate
2 pubtic education campaign. One of the critical ingred-

ients in any arson prevention strategy is a large scale
media exposure program to heighten the awareness eof the
public to the magnitude and impact of the crime.

7. Initiate Arson Patrols:
The grant contains funds for the City of Daytan to
initiate arsan patrols in targeted kigh incident neigh-
borhoods, ¢€ars are provided by the Daytan Fire CDepartment
with related operating costs coming from the grant funds.

In additian to the foregeing items which would not have been possible
toe implement without the assistance of federal funds, the Montgomery
County Arson Abatement effort has bepefited enormausly fram further
féderaT help from the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms. The
local A.T.F. staff in Dayton has provided 2 great deal of assistance

aon cases of mutual jurisdictjon. Formal lines of cooperation have been
adopted with daily exchanges of informatien and planning on various

Cases.
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The local A.Y¥.F. bureau has also put at the disposal of the local

arsen unit, resources that were beyond the normal capability of the

unit to obtain. The Montguomery County experience has been cne of total
local-federal cooperation frem which both parties have derived benefits.

The crime of arson extends beyond political jurisdictions and we feel
the conly effective means of attack is an interagency, multi-jurisdic-
tional effort similar te the one we have formed in Montgomery County.
This effort has been possible solely on the basis of financial and
cooperative support provided at the federal Tevel, UWe would urge that
this support he continued. -



AU0O

5. 252 as currently written thus clearly con
the direction of greater Federal action te combaz arson. But it is only a
step, The City of New York therefore recommends the following amendments to the
bill, which we believe will censiderahly strenghren ity impact on arson reduction:

itutes a much needed nove in
first

1} In Section 5, a larger authorization showoid be provided to the United
States Fire Adminiftration for the purpose of assisting local governments in the
PELabliehment and maintenance of argon control programs. Section 5 (B) of &. 253
38 originally introduced authorized the appropriation of §% mitlion to the United
dtates Fire Administration for arson research and control, yet this provision
wae uniortunazely amended out of the bill by the Senate Committee on Covermnental
Rffairs, It ls the City's hope that the Judicary Committes will not only reinstate
Section 3 {b) but will also increase the amount of the authorication. Considering
e cost of arson--over 52 billion in indirect economic losses each yeas--$5 million
is a very modest sum for arson prevention and conTrol.

2)  In Section 2, the Sscretary of the peparcment of Housing and Urban
nevelopment should be included on the Interagency committes on hrson Control.
Poeaune araon i5 oo closely related to housing problems, HUD could play a valuable

role on the coordinating comnittes.

3} In Section 7, there should be a requiremznt that all applicants for
Fire insurance include on a2 preseribed application form +he names and addresses
of corporate officers and of shareholders %known to hold mare than a specified
percentage (pevhaps 5%} pf anv class of outstanding shares. The same raporting
reguirements should he imposed upon coroarate mor-agees. These regquirements
would 2id in tne identification and investigation of professional arsonists and
their clients,

41 Thers should be an explicit recommendagion for the establishment of regional
law eniorcement task forces, in which local prosecutors and United States Attorneys
woula work tegether on the problom of arson. Such task forces would especially
b wseful in combatting arspn-for-profit rings which often oporate in several
cities throushout a region.

The Judiciary Committee might also want to consider praviding for redueced
insurance rates for properkies om which there is Do history of fire and look into
the possibility of including geductibles in FAIE oolicies.

While we hope the Committee will sericusiy eonsider all of these suggestions,
the most important iz the reconmendation for a larger authorication for grants to
Jocal anti-arcon programs. Federal funds have been and can continue to he of great
fee to localities' efforts to combat arsor. In part with Federal aid,
te set up soveral programs which

assies
Hew York City's Arson Strike Force has been abi
have resulted in major improvements in Arson prevention:

——j'ederal Law Enforcement Assistance Administration (LEAZ) funds have cnabled
: o =ff to assembled so ricated ars=on risk prediction index to
identify arson-prone buildings and reighhorhoods in the City. This index will be a
principal component of a "Landiord Contact” program which will be funded by

aetna Life and Casuvalty, In targeted areas, the owners af at-risk buildings will
be interviewod hy a special team of fire marshale trained to aid concerned landlords
by providing information on law-interest lcans ard mortgages and other forms of
assistance. In the event that the landlord is hostile or indifferent to the fulure
of the building, efforts may be initiated to placs the property under the cantrol
of & court appeinted administrator. Such landlords will also be advised that any
fires in their bullding will be thoroughly investigated.

Nl
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Statement of Thomas A. Martin, Coordinater, the Cicty of Hew York
Arson Strike Force

appreciste this opportunity %o rwesent the viewsz of the Uity
of Hew York on E. 252, the Acnti-fzson & of 1979, The {ity strungly
endorses F. 250 and urges its sdoption by this Commitiee and the

as 2 major step in the angoing war zgsinst arson, a wer which
the City firson St Ferce—of whichk I am Coordinator——has been waging
rop the last two years. bvery year srcon 1s responsible for more than
1,000 deaths, 10,000 injuriez, and over 32 blllion in properiy losses
nationwide, 'The probler is particularly zeuie in Hew Tork., Lazt year
alone more thean 10,000 buildings in Wew York City wers partially or
wholly destroyed by firss determined te hsve been czused by arson.

These fires left hundreds of deaths ané injuries, close to 2900 million

=, and many d iborhoods.  Over the

& Soulh Bronx :, 50,000 buildings have been

Tot few of these crimes ied %o arresic (le.‘:-:—s than

% percent in 1979), and of those erre enly a fracticn were convieied.

worth ol prope

past T

inpure a reduction in arson fires
apprerended and convicied.
son eontrel at the

o1 to the variedy
echnigues for the prevention,
Part T er
arzon eif
\IE plan
sure redu

s and con
wounld bring
rent bag
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—LE&A has alse provided fundy for the creation =i 2 vomputerized Information
hnalysic Sysien to ald law enforcement agencies and prasecutors in the invesiigation
¢ arpon-Lor-profit,

i

the Arson Strike Porce has reeeived Federal and private funding for a Community
ich will rve communities throughout ihe City as an information
cleeringiouge {or arson data and information on avson-Telated ilssues. The Outresch
Unit i lao ruaning pi arscn preventi v two Brooklym neighborhoods.

o
5
T
B
=
o
o
£

begurl with Federal funding have cnabled the Sirike Force to generzte
Al vate sources for additional programs.  For exasple, the Aserican
Inzu hemociation has recently made $500,000 availizmble to the City fur a program
desimed io inerease the raawsr ol vacant building seal-ups and o increass the
participation of smmell and minoplty contraciors in seal-up work.

funcing

with the inpending demise of LEAA, the Arson Strike Force iz threatened
-

=1

It wonld Indeed be tragic if cur progrems
sTe starting to have an lmpaet on arson
ies will not be able to
amc. I 1y imperative
the ingidence of

with T zduciicns in Federal fun
were ¢l back or eliminzted just og they
prevention. A funding cut will alsc mean that other ci
receive the grants necessary to start their own anti-zrsan pro
that deral anti-arson programs receive sufficlent fimding i
arson » n=tien iz to be significantly reduced.

Thank you cnce agaln, Mr. Cheirman, for allowing oe to enter thip testimony
cord of your Commitiee's dolibers I cloge with the hope that
11 soon becoms law in owler to give communitiess acress the country 2
chenece in the var agzinst arson.




Prepared Statement of Int'l. Assoc. of Firefighters

This is to submit for the consideration of the Subcommittee on Cri-
minal Justice of the Benate Judiciary Committee, the views of the Interna-
tional Association of Fire Fighters, representing 175,000 members nationally,
on § 252, the Antiarson Act of 197%.

Over the past Lew years, several factors have combined to heighten
the public’s awarcness of the ecrime of arson. Losses in life have grown to
tragic proportions. Currently, an estimated 1,000 people die and another
10,000 are injured each year in arson fires. Arson has alsoc become the na-
tion's costliest crime, with total annual losses, direct and indireckt, ex-
ceeding an estimated 15 billion dollars.,

The social and economic impacts of the spiralling arson rate have be-
came encrmous. Whole neighborboods of our nation's cities have been destroy-
ed by fire, with arson experts estimating that 50 percent of all building
fires are purposely set. Arson has raised home owner insurance premiums
higher and higher, and insurance companies currently estimate that up to 25
percent of every home insurance bill goes to pay for arson. City tax bases
have been eroded and local and Federal rehabilitation efforts have been un-
dermined,

Responiling to a critieal situation, localities have begun to develop
and initiate various antiarson programs. HNonetheless, skyrocketing arson
rates continue throughout the country. Arson has long ceased Lo'he a local
problem -~ it has become a national tragedy. The epidemic proportions of
arson in the United States today, demonstrate the need for a Federal ini-
tiative and Federal support in the fight against arson,

Various factors have contributed to the growing natiﬁnal arson rate.
Many of them stem from a general lack of public awareness and professional
training in the area ol arson prevention, which could be romedied most ef-
fectively through a concerted national effort. Currently, there are seve-

ral arson prevention programs in the United States which hold great promise.



We need to validate the effectiveness and applicability of existing programs
and Lo develop new programs whero they are needed.

Another contributing factor to the high arson rate in this country is
an overall lack of training in fire investigation and arson detfection. Lina
fire personnel generally have little training in these areas. Furthermore,
prosecntors have been reluctant to accept arson cases because of an inade-
guate understanding of the seriousness of cur arson probklem, and judges have
tended to take a casual attituwde towards sentencing for the crime of a:soA.
A5 a result, the crime of arson has the lowest conviction rate of all serious
crimes. We need to refine the skills and increase the awareness of all pro-
fessionals whose work impacts en the investigation of and conviction for the
crime of arson.

An improved and better coordinated Federal strategy would greatly
assist State and local governments in the training cof personnel and in de-
veloping the necessary expertise to bring arseon under control in this coun-
try. The Antiarson Act of 197% would go a long way in alleviating the na-
tional arsom problem and.in eliminating the warious factors that have contri-
buted to that problem.

The het would provide the needed coordination of efforts by creating
a Federal Interagency Committee on Arson Control. The Committee would pro-
vide assistance ta State and local governments in develeping aﬁd implement~
ing & comprehenzive strategy in the prevention, detection and control of
arson. The Committee would coordinate arson training and education programs
and arson pravention research, and assist in the develDPNEntrqE local techni-
cal capabilities and expertise.

To create a national focus for arson prevention and to increase pub-
lic awareness of the problem, the legislation autherizes Fhe classification
of arson as a major crime in the IBI's uniform reports on & permanent basis,

and ditects the Burean to set up and carry out a special investigation pro-



gran for the crime of arson.

One of the major motivating factors behind our high arson rates is
profit, Generally, current insurance undervwriting practices tend to encou-
rage arsonists in many ways -~ for instance -- they pormit the overinsurance
of property and they neglect the arson hisbtory of property owners. The Anti-
arson hck of 1979 recognizes the significant role that profit plays, and
therefore amends the Urban Property & Relnsurance Act of 1968, by prouiding
that prior to the issuance of FAIR insurance policies, the property owner
must list those properties which he owns and their arson history, if any.

L pattern of owner related arsons would disgualify the prespective policy
holder. Such chﬁnées are absolutely necessary and are a step in the right
direction for the alleviation of vur national arson problem.

. The proposed legislation also addresses the need for assistance te
Btate and local governments in the development of the tachnical capabilities
and expertise for the investigation of arson. RAs eurrently written, the bill
gives specific authority to the Law Enforcement Assistance Agency (LEAR) to
provide grants for purchasing equipment and establishing 1absrato;ios. Al-
though we are in total agreement with the goals of this provision, we do fesl
that there is a need fc? a clarificaiton of the role that the 0.8, Fire nad-
ministration will play in the investigation of arson.

In their efforts to initiate antiarson pregroms, localiti

perienced some controversy over the roles and responsibilities of ‘the various
agencies involved in the investidgatieon of arson. Such jurisdictional contro-
versies can become bitter, and must be avoided on the national level. Our
feeling has always been that all arsen prevention and control programs, in— .
cluding investigation programs, fall within fire scrvice juri=diction. The
Antiarson Act should make it ¢lear that the U.8. Fire Administration must
have the [inal responsibility and ultimate jurisdiction in carrying out any

arscn gfesearch, education, training and investigation programs. This would

70-867 0 - 81 - 9



keep such programs within the appropriate jurisdiction and at the same time
it would prevent a vostly duplication of efforts.

Pinally, the legislation authorizes $5 million for the U.8, Fire pAd-
ministration te initiate a research progrom te develop, test and evaluate
technigues and equipment in arson prediction, prevention and control., We
feel that this sum is a very minimal one for carrying out these responsibi-
lities.

Arson is a deadly, expensive and contagious plague. Although various
local efforts have been initiated, the néed continues for a totally cocrdinated
national effort that encompasszes research, trailning, investigation, insurance
considerations, and all the various factors contributing te our nation's ar-
son problem. The Antiarson Act goes a long way in meeting that need.

the Internstional Association of Pire Fighters is pleased to see the
introduction of the Antiarson Ret and we support this legislation, in the
hopes thal arson can f£inally be brought under control in this country. We
woulé hope that the menmbers of this Subcommittee will add their support to

this legislation.
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Prepared Statement of National Association of Insurance
Commissicners

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittes, this statement is
submitted to you on behall of the Arsen Task Force of the National
Association of Insurance Commissioners, commonly known as the NAIC. The
NATC is the oldest voluntary association of state officials din the nation,
having d1ts inception in 1871, The membership of the NAIC includes the chiefl
insurance repulatory official of each of the 50 states, American Samoa, the

District of Columbia, Guam, Puerto Rico, and the Virgin Islands.

The objectives of the WAIC are (1) to promote uniformity in legislation
affecting insurance, {2) to encourage uniformity in the departmental rulings
under the insurance laws of rhe seve{al states, (3) to disseminate information
of value to insurance supervisory officials inthe performance of their duries,
(4) to establish weans to fully protect the interest of policyholders, and
{3) to preserve to the several stateg and United States possessions the
regulation of the business of insurance. To achieve these purposes the MNAIC
utilizes an extensive commiltee system and has permanent staff located in two

offices.

Representing the NAIC Arson Task Force, we appreciate this opportunicy
to provide you with informaricn alout the role, objectives and accomplishments

of insurance repulators in anti-arson efforts. As insurance regulators for

a major state such as Peunsylvania, we are awvare that arson fraud adversely
af fects ipsurance rates which we approve and thzt we have the authority to
help create the legislative and regulatory climate for effective anti-arscn
efforts.

In recent years, arson has annually claimed over 800 lives and caused
over $1,000,000,000 in direct property damages. Tt is one of America's fasrest

growing crimes, and because it is difficult te detect and prosecute, conviction
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rates are low. In addition to the direct costs, arson contributes to the
disintegration of neighborhoods and entire cities through the destruction
of housing stock and poteatially viable commercial properties. For good

reason, arson in America has been termed a destructive malignancy.

Arson to defraud insurance companies, or arsen—for-prefit, is a signifi-
cant part of the arson problem, especially in terms of property losses.

Every American pays for this crime as a policyholder and as a taxpayer.

In recent years, the public has become aware of the problem because of
industry education programs, congressional hearings, federal reports, seminars,
and greatly increased national and local media attention., Real legislative
progress has been made at the state level. For example, arson reporting
immunity legislation has been cnacted im 37 states. Tax lien legislaticn
has been enacted in some states. State FAIR plans are beginning to exercise
inereased underwriting prerogatives and short term cencellation rtulses to
prevent. abuse by arsonists. Local arson task forces have been created, and

large arscen rings have been smashed with significant media coverage.

Recegnizing the need for action by insurance regulators, NATC established
an Arson Task Force in June 1979 teo "make recommendations to the NAIC by
December 1979 on specific actions that insurance regulators can take ta

' and the Insurance Gommissioner of Pennsylvania was appointed

combat arsom,’
to act as Chairman of the NAIC Arson Task Force. He invited the Commissioner
of Delaware, the Commissioner of Tllinois, the Director of Ohio, and the
Superinte;dent of the New York Insurance Department to serve on the Task
Force. In addition, an advisory commitiee was constituted to assist the Task
Force, which includes repruscntagives of the four major national insurance

trade associations (MALI, AIA, the Alliance, and NAMIC), the United States

Tire Administration, the Federal Insurance Administration, the Natiomnal



Association of DRistrict Attorneys, the International Asseociation of Arson
lovestigators, the Insurance Federation of Pennsylvania, and a repressntative

of a citizens' neighborhood revitalization organizacion.

This statement will focus on the cfforta of the NAIC Arson Task Force

and the action NAIC has taken on the recommendations of its Arson Task Forece.

Recognizing that arson was a much studied subject, the Task Force
elected to review expeditiously exisving studies and to act guickly through
recommendations to NAIC. The Task Force commenced its worlk by reviewing
USFA's weport to Congress (then in draft), a February 1979 study by the staff
of the United States Senare Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations of che
Committee on Governmental Affairs, and a draft arson task force report from
the stakte of New Jersey. Based upon the deliberations of the advisory
committee and %ask Force, a set of acrtion items was established. The Taslk
Force narrowed its recommendations to 12, which it presented to the KAIC with
the nearly unanimous support of the Task Force members and advisory committee
on December 1, 1979. HNAIC warmly received the report and accepted all but
two of the recommendations, which have since received further ceasideration.
These two recommendations, & model bill ro require special anti-arson applica—
tions for arson~preone risks in sclected areas of each state, and tax lien
legislation, will be discussed later. Thes following is a summary of the ten

recommendations which HAIC accepted in December 1979,

The Arson Task Force recommended that NAIC and the insurance industry
shiould consider the practicability and centents of a model policy provision
requiring insureds to notify insurers when they are cited for certain
categories of code violations. The Task Force found two problems with such
a policy provision: which code violations should be the subject of the
provisicen, and how are i;surance companies to receive the information and

verify it from local government?



Studies on arson have been able to isplate indicators which point to
the likelihood of arson, for example, several flres during a year's time,
high vacancy in a tenant-nccupied building, failure rto pay raxes promptly,
or a pattern of plumbing, heating, ﬁr electrical vielations. We think it
is now possible to list the code violations te be included in such a policy

provision.

Ca the administrative issue, it will be difficult, considering the
multiplicity of code jurisdictions and recordkeeping wetheds, to discover
gither a failure to report or inaccurate reperting. Even so, a policy

provision could be useful in denying a claim after a fire has occurred.

The Arson Task Force also recommended that MAIC review charges that
owners of properties contemplating arsen are able to obtain insurance from
surplus lines carriers when good underwriting practices would not perait {it.
Some commentators have charged that arsenists are turning from FAIR plans,
which are tightening their underwriting, to surplus lines carriers. The USFA
has conducted a study of this issue, and the NAIC Task Force, with the

patticipation of the advisory committee, wiil carefully review this study.

The Task Force receamended that all states should adopt the NAIC Unfair
Claims Settlement Practices Model Repulation, in place of any other unfair
trade ar claims practices regulations in effect, These measures require,
among ether consumer protections, payment of claims within a specified peried
of time after the filing of the proof of loss {e.g- 30 days). The NAIC model,
already adopted by some states including Pennsylvania, provides for delays
For adjusters if they need mnré time to Investigate suspicious claims.

As regulators, we have the responsibility to protect insurance policy~

holders from undue harrassment or unjustifiable delays. We also recognize

that thig poliey must be tempered with enough flaxibility to permit insurers
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to investigate suspicious fires, when they have good evidence that a fire
may have been intentionally set. The NAIC model provides such flexibility
by permitting additional periods of time (in Pennsylvania 45 days) to conduct

investigations if the insured is notified of the delay.

Despite broad agreement that the NAIC model provides sufficient flexi-—
bility for investigation, some adjusters continue te be uneasy about the
possibility of Imsurance Department punishment if they delay paving claims,
even for good reason. As will be discussed in more detall later, the NAIC

Arson Task Torce has recommended amendments to the NATC regulations to make

more clear to adjusters the flexibility they have.

NATC is wmonitoring the industry in its efforts to train adjusters in
recognizing possible cases of arson-for-profit, but the NATC has net recommended
particular training. Correspondence from industry sources indicates that the
industry trade associations and companies are malking substantial efforts in
training adjusters. Should these efforts cease or taper off, the Arson Taslk
Force might recomménd that NAIC urge commissioners to consider mandatory
training for adjusters. TIn the meantime, it would appear thalt the industry
is responding effectively to charges that adjusters have not been sufficiently

trained to recognize suspicious fires.

We don't expect every adjuster to be a highly trained and specialized
arson investipator, although at least one company has so trained all of its
adjusters. Instead, the most cost éffcctive approach would appear to be two-
tiered: one tier of adjusters who handle all kinds of cases but who are
traincd to at least recognizo a suspiciouvs or incendiary fire, and a second
tier of arson investigation specialists who would be called in to gather the

evidence and determine the exact cause of the fire.
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Based upon an Arson Task Force recommendation, NAIC supports revisions
to FAIR plan vegulations (by the FIA for gualifying plans, ard by state
insurance commissioners for non—qualifying plans) to provide for shorter
cancellation periods when properties are found to possess characteristics
indicating a high likelihood of arson. New FIA regulations have gone into
effect governing gualifying FATR plaps which grant more underwriting discretion,
and which permit shorter cancellation perieds if a property, for example, has

a high vacancy rate. We support these additional prerogatives for FAIR plams.

Thirty-seven states now have arson reporting dmmunity
legislation, and the NALC Arson Task Force recomuended that the other states
should adopt some form of this legisliation. All of these laws require
insurance companics to supply information te law enforcement agencies, and
the companies are immunized from civil and criminal 1iability when thay do
s0. Some states have gone further and require law enforcement to supply
information te, and to testify for, insurance companies. The Tasl Force
recommended enactment of arson reporting immunity laws, but specifically
refused to take a position on whether law enforcement agencies should be

required to supply information te insurance companies.

The Arson Taslk Force has also surveyed the insurance commissioners in
the states with such legislatien and other relevant state officials to
determing their experience under the arson reporting immunity laws. The

survey results are attached as an exhibit.

The Arson Task Force endorsed the National Committee on Property
Insurance's Urban Revitalization Clause Task Force report, which was alsc
presented to WAIC at its December 1979 meeting. The revitalization clause
report set forth a provision to be used in FAIR plans to encourage rebuilding

on the site of a fire loss. Under the clause, a policylnlder whe rebuilds on



the site would obrain replacement cost, but only market value if he takes

his proceeds and sells or abandons the property. We believe that urhan
revitalization will be encouraged, and arson-for-profit will be discouraged
because the windfall profit aspect will be taken out of the recovery for a
perzon whe does not rebufld on the site of his loss. This should have a major
impact on arson rings which, for obvious reasons, prefer to maxmimize profits
by abandoning or selling fire-damaged premises after the policy proceeds are

paid.

The Avsen Task Force is also considering special cancellation rules,
like those recently adopted for FAIR plans, to he applied Lo the voluntary
market. This will requirc some furcher study after experience is obtained on

the short term rules now in effect in some FAIR plans.

Hased upon an Arson Task Force recommendation, NAIC encourages partici-
pation of insurance companies in the Property Insurance Loss Register (PILR).
I am advised that a siponificant majority of companies already participates,
and we believe the remaining companies should join the system. As a regulator,
1 am encouvraged that the administrators of PILR have adopted a very enlightened
and practieal attitude toward policyholders® privacy dinterest in the system,
For example, a polieyholder mey review and correct information about himself
in rthe system. This should go a long way toward defusing eviticisms that PILR
nfringes on personal privacy, while providing the benefits of making complete

loss history informaticn available before adjustment.

The Task Force held a public hearing in Philadelphia last spring to
receive comments on three specific proposals: the special anti-arson applica-
tion wodel law, a tax lien model law, and amendments to the NAIC sodel Unfair
Claims Settlement regulations to make clear to adjusters that they have the
flewibiliry provided in the regulations. NAIC took action on all of these

issues in June 1980.



Applicaltions

The special anti-arson application model bill, which we proposed te
NATC in December 1979, responds to consistent criticisws of the insurance
industry and FAIR plans that over-insurance occurs because insurance
coverage is granted without sufficient underwriting information or even a
cursory inspection of the property to determine its condition. While this
criticism may have some validity, the cost of reguiring inspections in every
case would, we are informed, be prohibitive. Further, agents and policyholders
are adamant in their belief that binding authority must be preserved. An
appropriate and, we think, very effective comprowmise of these competing
intecrests was the special anti-arson application model bill which the MATC
Arson Task Foree recomnended ro NATC ia December 1979, and which NAIC requestad

we study further.

The special anti~arson application medel bill would require the insurance
commissioner in the state adopting the law to go through a fact finding process,
including hearings, to determine the types of properties and the areas of the
state which are arsen-prone. Through research on the arson problem, we are
now abie to list factors about a property which together form a "profile" of
the typical arscn-prone property. Examples of these factorsare obvious neglect,
a series of smaller fires over a one or two year period, failure to pay taxes,
multiple transactigns using straw parties and inflated values, and a [requency
of Fires in other properties ownad by the owners of the preperty in question.

But the arson problem 1s not exactly the same in every state.

To fﬁrther focus efforts, the commissioner would also determine the
parts of the state which are particularly arson-prone. Such distinction
hetween territories would, we believed, sustain attack as being discriminatory
or as being "redlining" because the special treatment accorded these areas

benefits those living in the areas (through preventicn of destruction due to



arson). The distinction between areas would also be defensible because it
would be based upon ratienal fact finding and a publie purpose unrelated to
income or race. The Task Force's community group rvepresentative fully

supported this approach.

Under the application propeosal, the commissioner determines the types
of properties and the parts of the state whi?h are arson-prene. He would
then require that all companies doing business in those areas use an appli-
cation form which calls for the loss histery of the property and its owmers,
all parties with any ianterest in the property, a summary of recent transactions
and other information whlch will help underwriters to determine whether the
risk can be writtean. In 211 cases, this application would be signed by the
applicant. The insurer, after it obtains the application and grants coverage,
would be roquired to do an inspection within a reasonable period of time (no
more than 120 days following the binding). If the policy is written, a claim
is made, and the adjuster discovers that materizl misrepresentation has

cecurred in the application, this would be grounds to depy the claim.

At the Task Torce's public hearing and thereafrer, the model bill was
supported by a representative of NAIT, a Philadelphisa inner city community
leader, and federal government representatives. Serious objections were
raised by Lhe speakers from other segments of the insurance industry. A

majority of states on the Tesk Force continue to favor the bill.

The portion of the industry opposing the model bill presents as an
alcernative the development of a two-tier application form, similar to life
insurance applications. Unifors predetermined answers to the questions on
the first tier application would trigger an additional questionnaire. Under
this alternative, the forms would be available for review and their use

mandzted by insurance commissicners. The Insurance Committee [or Arson Control
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(TCAC) and the insurance trade asseciations have represented to the Task
Force that such applications will be available rve the Arson Task Force by
early this fall. The Task Toree will then be in a pusition te hold a publie
hearing on the btwo-tier application and deliberate on the merits of the two-
tier applicatien, vis—a-vis the Arsen Tasl Force's earlier anti-arson

application proposal

NAIC has directed the Arson Task Force to report on the relative merits
af the two-tier application versus the anti-arson application propesal, and
to recommend tao NATC at the December 1980 meeting a specific model bill te

prevent arson through regulation of applications.

Tax Lien Lepislation

In June 1980, NAIC adopted the model tax liem bill proposed by the Task
Force. _Apprnximately one-half dozen states have enacted some form of tax lien
legislation, which generally requires insurers to pay over loss proceads ta
local govermments which have liens against policyholders for unpaid taxes.

An almost equal number of states are now coasidering similar legislation.

A tax lien bill was passed and vetoed in Pennsylvania by fermer Gnvefnor
Shapp. After reviewing the materials which led ta the veto, we are convinced,
that the bill was vetoed in Pennsylvania becauss 1t denied due process of law
in that it reguired insurers to pay aver proceeds {property) of the policy-
helder to a local government without a prior opportunicy for the puiicy—
helder to.contest the validity of the lien. Some bills in szome states
~ establish a partial escrow, and 1 belleve that the KAIC Arson Task Force
draft model resclves the issue by simply vequiring insurers to pay the proceeds
of a policy into an escrow account if the policyholder cannot obtain cervifi-

cation from all relevant governments that he owes no tates.



Our wodel also responds to complaints of cost by inserers in states
which require the insurer to obtain proof that no taxes are owed. Clearly,
it is easier for a policybelder Lo obtain such information, but the law
should, as our draft wmedel dees, set forth a designated official din each

taxing jurisdiction who is to provide informabion on hack tazes in a timely

Fashion, with minimal fees.

In summary, Lhe NAIC Arson Task Force tax lien wodel bill requires
policyholders to supply insurance companies with proof that no taxes are owed.
If taxes are owed, the insurance company simply pays the proceeds into an
interest bearing escrow account. Wihen the policyholder
has exhausted all of his appeals, the taxing jurisdiction may go to the
escrow account and take out the portion owed to it. The remainder would
then automatically be paid over to the policyholder and the acceunt would be
closed. Our model apnswers due process questions, provides insurers a simple
and timely procedure for paying losses, and does not burden policyholders

with undue responsibilities.

Cigims Practices

RAIC received an amendwent to its Unfair Claims Settlement Practices
Model Regulation which clearly grants adjusters additienal time in cases of
suspicious claims. The amendment provides:

Where there is a reasonable basis supported by specific informmation
available for review by the insurance repulatory authority that the
first party claimant has fraudulently caused or contributed to the
logs by arson, the insurer is relieved From the reguirements [of this
subsection . Provided, however, that the clsimant shall be advised

of the acceptance or denial of the claim within a reasonable tine for
full investipaticon after recelpt by the insurer of a properly execured

proof of loss.

This language provides some explanatory language in Lhe model regulations

to reassure adjusters that when they have specific evidence of arsen, thay



will not be punished by the Insurance Department for delaying payment of the
claim for a period of time which is necessary for further investigation. At
the same time, policyholders continue ton be protectad from upjustifiable delay
in paying claims by the requirements that insurers have verifiable information

of arson and that insurance departments have access te thils information.

Summary

The detiberatiens of the NAIC Arson Task Force have provided state
Insurance regulators, the insurance industry, community Ieaders, and federal
afficials an opportunity to sit down together to work ceoperatively for
achievement of a common goal: cthe redoctlion of arson~fer-profit. NAIC
actions based upon our recommendations reflect a censensus of the state
regulators, the insurance industry, and community groups, and therefore

represent a significant part of the fight apainst arson.
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EXHIBIT 1
ARSON REPORTING IMMENETY SURVEY

Background of Law

1., When did your arsen reporting immunity law go into effect in your
state? When did informarion begin to flow under the law? List all
agencies in your state (including an official, title, and telephone
number) which receive information under the arson reporting dmmunity
law.

1979-— A4t 44 H HH4 | State Pire Marshal— 44 A 14+ 111

1978—— #44 [/ law enforcement— 44 /17

1977-— f111 1976—— / fire department~— #f44 444
attorney peneral-— ff44 [/

previous info flow— /// federal agency--— !

info flow immediately— /// district attorney—— 44

info flow shortly after county [ire shiefs— [

enactment—— ###4 [/
info flow upon request— [///
not begun to Flow— [/ .

2. How are responsibilities for arson investigation and law enforcement
divided ameong public agencies im your state?

State Fire Marshal-— A044 Afdd 24 Hdd 1Y
lecal Fire or police depb.—— #2847 A4 AfE A4
full-time zrson investigateors— /

attorney generai-— ///

Bureau of Tovestigation— /

Erperience Under Law

3. What is the type and volume of information which you recelve under
the arson reporting immunity law? What resources (man hours, computer
time, etc.) does it take to process this informzation? Do you have
adeguate personnel and funding to make effective use of the law?

dnl}ar amount of insurance, amount of loss, past losses, premium raised
prior to fire?, estimated property value, premjivm payment record, policy
changes, statements, proofs of loss

info on request— /// PILR— [/ volume depends on

ins. eco. provides info-- /// case—— [/

Nat'l Fire Incident Reporting System— / results slim—— A4 //
power to subpoena-- /

computerization—— [ adequate-— ////

info filed manually-- // inadequate—— /44

approx. 25 forms per week-— / full-time work by investigators— /
35% of 1 52cretary's time~-~ [ 8 hours per week— [

10 hours per weel-- /
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Have you [ound insurance companies te be cooperatlve in providing
claim and ilnsurance policy data to your office when requested?

ves—— fHfd A A AR AT no— / yes & no-- [/

If not already mandated by law, do you believe insurance companies
should automatically report z2ll suspicious fire losges and all Eire
losses over certain monetary thresholds, perhaps $5000, to your
office or another state or local office?

yes—= Ak Mt M no-- /

already mandated-— #4474 &44 [/ PILR—— [/

$5000 too high-- &4 /

What are the procedures for receiving and processing information?

ins. co. provides info to authorized agency, investigator-— F4f /
PILR—~ [//

info available upon request— ///

info reported to State Five Marshal—— A4

Hat'l Fire Incident Reperting System-- //

Uniform Crime Reporting Systeme— [

fire depts. repert to State Fire Marshal, follow up with written
report; reports assigned number, logged, filed by year and county,
computerized; rveports assigned number, leogped, copy of form sent
to investigator who follows up on dt; dnfo recelved iz computerized,
used for investigative, statistical purposes; info received kept
confidentlal

Have you or any agency in your state issued regulations, notices, or
forms to carry out your arson reporving immunity law? Please supply
a copy of any regulation, form, notice, or other written material
issued under the arson reporting fmmonicy Law.

nom- HEE A M ] yeam~ Mt Mth J] RILR— /1]

What steps, if any, does your department take to assure compliance
by the insurance companies with the arson reporting immunity law?

none-— #ii4 AHE 1] issue subpcena—- [/
inform companies, réquest cooperation—~ ////
periodic audits, examinatioose~- ////

report to atterney general; State Fire Marshal warns, then matter
taken fo insurance dept.; any measures at disposal of insurance
commissioner; investigate complaints from law enforcement; public
hearing to terminate authority for non-compliance; checlk investigators'
reports agalnst PILR reports received



Reciprocal Pxechanpe of Information

9.

13.

Are you, or any agency of your state, required by your arson reporting
immunity law ko supply informatien to insuvance companies? If so,
what do you supply? TIF other agencies are required to supply infor-
mation, please give us the name, title, and telephone number aof a
person whom wa may concact.

o= i HHE HEE 11T yes~~ {44 [1/

records open to public; anything relevant to investigation; required
te hold info confidential till criminal, wivil proceedings; ins. co.
required to supply requested info to State Fire Marshal; info
avallable by subpcoena

Are you, or any agency of your state, permitted to supply investigatory
information to insurance companies? Are other agencies permitted ta do
so? If yes, what information is disclosed?

yes— AL At fE 11 no-- fH14 4

cause of fire, extent of damage, progress ol investigation; any info
that would not impede investigation or prosecution; anything except
testimeny info which State Fire Marshal may withhold; except in
criminal investigations, which are kept conlidential; iInfo released
anly after case closed; only upon written request; only if subpoenzed

if state agencies are neither permitted nor required to supply infor-—
mation to insurance companies, do you acknowledge suspicions or that
an investigation has commenced?

yes—— £iH A HEAE 11T no— / privacy laws prevent— /_

If your state does not have an elfective reciprocity clause (lnzurers
may get information from autherized agencies), do you lnow of any
serious political or legal problems to getting one?

no—~ {#FHF A7 ves—— 44 [
privacy laws-— }/// would eonflict wich privileped nature
of State Fire Marshal reports—— /

1f your state does have a veclprocity clause, how well is it working?
well-- #4244 [/ well without-- [

MiA—— £444 HAL TH more experience needed-- [}/

Have any cltvizens complained to the insurance department vegarding
the sharing of dinformaticen in thelr insurer's files?

no— A& MAE AAEE A AL A very few, if any-- [
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Are you aware of any court actlon In your state challenging the arson
reporting immunity law?

no-- A FH R A
Are offictals from any state agency requlred ot permitted to testify

for insurance companies in eivil legal actions bazed on suspicious
fire claims? 1F yes, how often do they testify?

yes—— fi4t Hi quite often— ////

1f subpoenaed~- #4424 11T not often— //

no-~ each of 5 investigators

at discretion ef about twice a year-- f
State Fire Marshal-— // several times a year— //

6 times in 1979-- /
approx. 20 times a year— [

Cpinion on Law

17.

In your view, has the disclosure of information required under the
law facilitated the investigation and detection af susplicious fires?

yes—— 444+ M HHY very litele—— / '
wo—— A4 1/ not enough data— [///

In your opinion, has the implementation of the arson Teporting
immunity law facilitated prosecution? If yes, please supply some
examples, without names.

yes— 4 I no-—~ H 1
no cases yet— /// nrot in effect leng enough,
not encugh data— 444



Prepared Statement of Charles H. Fritzel
Mr,. Chairman, my name is Charles H. Fritzel. I am
the Assistant Vice President for Government Relations of the
National Association of Independent Insurers (NAII). NATI is
a property and casualty insurance trade association of over

500 member and subscriber companies.

We are pleased to participate in these hearings and will
say from the outset, as we did in Zpril of 1879 before the
Intergovernmental Relations subcommittee of the Senate Govern-—
‘mental Affairs committee, that we support the general concept
of 5.252, the Anti-Arson Act, and.give our wholehearted support
to provisions to classify arson as a Part I crime. We do have

some recommendations for improvements in the bill.

The National Association of Independent Insurers has long
advoceted a stronger "before-the-fact" approach toward arson.
While much of the discussion of the arscen issue has centered on
"after-the~fact" measures and prosscution and conviction of the
arsonist, we believe that the most productive arson control effort
is that which is directed at the prevention of the crime. Scne
0f our member companies have been successful in establishing arson
tracking systems by which they have been able to identify
properties that may be more susceptible to future arsons. The
BAII workshop held in Denver in March of this year included a

full day of discussicns devoted to the arson issue.



I would like to include as a part of the record a

paper by Clyde Turbeville, Vice President for Underwriting of

the South Carelina Farm Bureau Mutual Ipnsurance Company, in

which he describes the profile of the arsonist which his company
was able to establish by a review of its claim files. Also, I
would like to include for the record a paper by John P. Killarney
of the New York law firm of Kroll, Killarney, Pomerantz and
cameron who discusses his experience in purusing an arson defense
in denying insurance claims. Both of these papers were presented

at the NAII workshop in March.

NAII supports the Anti-Arson Application Model Bill
now being developed by the Arson Pask Force of the National
Assoeciation of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC). The NAIC
application proposal is based on the helief that arson-for-profit
can be prevented if the underwriter is supplied with dependable
information during the initial risk appraisal process. We feel
that this approach to arson control — from the underwrting oxr
loss prevention side — is far more productive than efforts
directed to after-the-fact where rules of criminal law make

apprehension of the arsonist extremely difficult.

Under the proposal, the state insurance regulator could
require a special anti-arson application designed to identify
arson prone situations. The application would elicit such infor-
mation as ownership identification, history of fire loss, valua-

tion method, building code violations, and so on. The applicant
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would vouch for the accuracy of the application by signing it.
I would like to include for the record a NAII position paper
which discusses the Anti-Arson Application Model Bill version then

under consideration.

5.252 creates & Federal Zgency Committee on Arson Contrecl
which will coordinate preventive and after-the-fact efforts to
combat arson. Because of the impertance of the work being done
by the NAIC and the olher insurance trade associations, as well
as NARII, in the arson field, we suggest that the committee include
private insurance industry underwriting expertise and NAIC repre-
sentation on the proposed Federal Arson Control Committae.

Insurance industry representation would provide an insight for the
Committee into how various propesals will affect the ongoing efforts
of the NAIC and the individual insurers in the highly competitive

insurance environment.

The insurance industry faces many problems in writing
high-risk properties, and we think it is important that the
Arson Ceontrol Committee have the benefit of insurance experts
with the background and experience to bring s better understanding
of these issues to the Committee. Our hands have too often been
tied by requirements of immediate payment of losses, destruction
of evidence, threats of libel suits, and other factors which have
made it difficult for us to refuse payment even if we suspect

arson.
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The 1979 Staff Study of the Permanent Subcommittee on
Investigations of the Senate Governmental Affairs committee is
an example of the situation we would attempt to avoid. The
study failed completely to recognize factors affecting private
insurers operating in a highly competitivg environment. Had the
staff been more aware of just how the business of insurance is
conducted, it is likely that the value of the report would have
been onhanced substantially. Instead, the report damns the

industry for practices it often is required by law to carry out.

The additional underwriting information prescribed in
Section 7 of the bill could best be obtained through state
level cooperation - ancther reason for including industry and
NAIC representation on the Arson Control Committee. As a result
of passage of the so-cazlled Holtzman Amendment in 1978, the rumber
of states that have FAIR Plans meeting the increasingly burdensome
federal standards or criteria has diminished rapidly. Instead of
26 FAIR Plans, there are today only about 18 which meet the
federal requirements. The important ¥ew York and California
Plans — the largest in the country — are out. The onerocus
requirements of the Holtzman Amendment could virtually eliminate
federal involvement in the FATIR Plans, although the programs will

continue under state control.

Adoption of the NAIC Anti-Arson Application Model Bill

will accomplish the same purpose as Section 7 - namely, the



availability to the insurer of information which may be used to
detect a possible arson — and it will do so while retaining state
regulatory authority over insurance underwriting requirements. It

also could encompass more than just FAIR Plan coverages,

The Governmental Relations committee reported 5.252 inp
an amended form which reduced freom 10 years to 5 years the re-
guired listing of losses on property to be insured. In our earlier
testimony, we suggested a three-year requirement, but can accept
the five-year pericd. 2 listing of fire losses to these properties
involving claims of at least $2,500, whether paid or not, also

wonld be a reasconable and helpful reguirement.

hgain, I want to express our support for this legislation.
Since its introduction in January of 1979, the insurance industry,
in cooperation with our state regulators, has made much progress
in meeting the challenge of arson. We feel that many of the pur-

poses of S5.252 are and can be secured by state action.

Thank yecu for this epportunity to present our views on



STATEMENT
QF THE

AMERICAN INSURANCE ASSOCTATION
TO THE

SUBCOMMITTEE ON CRIMINAL JUSTICE
QF THE

SENATE COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY

CONCERNING 5. 252
"THE ANTI-ARSON ACT OF 1878

The American Insurance Association is an organization repfesenting i
the interests of 152 publicly-cwned property and casualty insurance comparies
nationwide. As such, we are vitally concerned about arson and we appreciate
this opportunity to present our views on legislation intended to combat this
crime. .

Arson is a deadly serious problem in America today. It is a crime which
destroys entire commmities along with individual properties and its deva-
station no longer is confined to urban neighborhoods. Statistics show that
arson is the fastest-growing crime in the United States.

The insurance industry is painfl.llly aware of these statistics and has
imitiated many procedural changes in underwriting and claims-handling to
identify properties which either are arson risks or were torched for arson
fraud, However, the arson problem goes beyond the issue of insurance fraud
and cannot ‘be discouraged entirely through insurance industry initiatives.
Whatever the motive, arson will flourish if police and fire officials are
unprepared to identify arsen fires, if our criminal justice system is inade-
quate to comvict and punish arsenists, if our’ legal system discourages or

intimidates insurers from investigdting and resisting suspicious fire claims



137

and if the public vemains ignorant of the seriousness of the crime. These
are the conditions that are largely responsible for the current enviromment
where arsonists lmow their deeds more than likely will go unpumished, if
not undetected,

The AIA believes that the best way to change that emviromment is by

_increasing public and official awareness of the nature and magnitude of
arson crimes. Moreover, the best way to raise public awareness is to per-
manently classify arson as a Part I crime for FBI reporting purposes. One
of the biggest obstacles to awareness has been the lack of relizble statis-
tics on arson.

For too long, arson has been classified as a Part II crime for the
Federal Bureau of Tnvestigation's Teporting purposes. This means that statis-
tics gathered on arson were limited to figures on the nunber of arrests.
Fad arson been a Part I crime, statistics gethered would have revealed such
information as the nature and frequency of the crime, the number of arrests
made and the persons charged for the crime, crime trends and the success
of law enforceﬁent agencies in solving arson cases.

By compiling these statistics om a national levél, the public will be-
come aware of the nature and extent of arson, state and local governments
will be able to allocate suitable Tesources to combat this offense and fire
and law enforcement agencies throughcut the nation will be encouraged to
develop programs to train personnel in the prevention and detection of arson.
We believe a greater awareness of the crime will encourage penal reform
in those states where present law deals insufficiently with the definition

of various arson offenses, the grading of those offenses and the punishment
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of the arsonist. Moreover, the statistics gathered for arson as a

Part I offense will precipitate greater financial involvement by the

federal govermment in the development of arson prevention and detection

" programs for those commmities where statistics reveal arson to be

a critical problem. This factor alone will encourage most state and
local fire and law enforcement agencies to cooperate with one another
in investigating suspicicus fires and in relaying accurate statistics
to the FBI's Uniform Crime Reporting System.

For the foregoing reasons, the AIA supports the petmament reclassifica-
tiocn of arson as a Part I offense and we, therefore, support 3. 252 in its
effort to accomplish this.

5. 252 would establish an Interagency Cammittee an Arson Control which
would coordinate Pederal anti-arson programs. The AIA applauds this concept.
Such a Committee would signify a strong federal commitment to the anti-arson
effort by drawing upon the kmowledge and expertise of the nine Committee
members whose federal agencies are most involved in anti-arsem activities.
The annual reports which would be submirted by the Committee members on be-
half of their agencies would provide data concerning the success of the
various federal anti-arsen pregrams. Successful programs thereby coutd be
identified and viewed as models for state and local efforts.

This bill also provides that the Committee could establish subcommittees
or working groups tc accomplish its objectives. Membership in such subeom-
mittees would not be Testricted to the members of the Committes. AIA be-
lieves this cculd be an invaluzble provision if the Committee enlisted the

aid of experts in the field of arson prevention and control from the local



and state levels as well as from industry and the general public. We
urge estzblisiment of subcommittees comprised of such interdisciplinary
membership.

The AIA strongly supports the creation of the Interagency Committee
on Arson Control and believes that its existence should not be restricted
to the two-year period enunciated in this bili. Anti-arson efforts,
inciuding those of the federal government, must assume a position of per-
manence since the arson probiem will be with us for a long time. We ask
that the two-year termination provision be reconsidered.

Similarly, the AIA supports Sectien 5 of the bill which provides for
the Mational Fire Prevention and Control Administration {now the United States
Fire Administration) to develop anti-arson techniques, equipment and educa-
tional and training materials and programs to be used by State and local fire
and law enforcement authorities,

Section 7{c) of this bill would permit insurers to establish procedures,
subject to the approval of the State insurance authority, for the cancella-
tion or nonrenewal of any FAIR risk upon 5 days' notice to the pelicyholder.
The AIA notes the Federal Insurance Administration has established z list of
undeTwriting prerogatives which permit FAIR Plans to cancel coverapge upon
5 days' written notice if certainconditions exist in relation to the pro-
perty, and we urge all FAIR Plams to adopt them. We support this provision
in that we believe that there must be a framework providing the insured
safeguards such as adequate notice and the right toc appezl.

Section 7(a) of S. 252 is a provision which, although well-intentioned,

is not well-conceived., This section requires that each policy written



pursuant to a FAIR Plan could be written only after the Plan obtains

a signed application and evaluates data including (&) a listing of real
property in which the applicant has an insurable interest at the time of
the application and at any time within the previous 10-year period, (b)

the muber of fires involving those properties, {c) the cause of the fires,
(d) the amount of each loss, (e) the amount of insurance recovery, and

{f) whether any of the properties were or could have been subject to arson.

The AIA recognizes that properties insured under the FAIR Plans have
been the tarpget of arsonists in recent years, and we realize that it is
necessary to chtain better imformation from the applicant prior to grant-
ing coverage. Surely, information obtained from an applicant indicating
a prior history of fires and the possibility that at least one of those
fires was arson-related would normally give an insurer reason to decline
coverage. However, FAIR Plans can decline coverage cnly if the risk
does not meet limited imderwriting standards. The AIA believes that under
the present law, the FAIR Plans could not decline coverage solely on the
basis that an applicant has a suspicious history of fires. The admini-
strative and financial costs to the ﬁlans of reguiring such an application
would be great with no compensating value since the information obtained
on the application could not be used to decline coverage.

While the ATA believes that more complete wumderwriting information
will enable Plans to identify potential arscnists, the restrictions placed
upon the FAIR Plans in demying coverage make such a provision inappropriate.

Section 7(b) grants to the FAIR Plans the right te obtain data within

the custody of the State insurance authority which would assist the Plan in
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further assessing or evaluating a suspicious application for coverage.
State insurance suthorities would rarely, if ever, possess data concerning
either individual insureds or individuzl risks. Consequently, we see
little if any value to be derived from granting access to the Plans.

In conclusion, we at the American Insurance Associaticn strongly sup-
port the majer provisiens of S. 252 and urge that, with some modifications,
the measure be cnacted as quickiy as is possible. We are confident that
once this step is taken, we will at last have the weapen that can tilt the

balance against the arsonist.

O














